博士論文

Cortical and spinal neural interactions between multiple muscles in humans

(筋間神経相互作用に関与する皮質・脊髄内神経機構)

佐々木 睦

Acknowledgments

Firstly, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor, Dr. Kimitaka Nakazawa for his endless support, mentorship, and motivation which have sparked a passion in me for research, and discovery. I thank you for your trust and for allowing me to freely explore every side project I was interested in.

Equally, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my co-supervisor, Dr. Matija Milosevic for his continual support, help, and guidance throughout my entire duration of studies. Without his great support, this thesis would never have been possible.

I am also indebted to Dr. Yohei Masugi who provided me a lot of advice in conducting experiments and writing papers.

I am grateful to my committee members, Dr. Naoshi Fukui, Dr. Shin Terada, and Daisuke Takeshita, for their feedback and critical evaluation of this work.

I express my deep appreciation to Dr. Hirofumi Sekiguchi, Dr. Tetsuya Ogawa, Dr. Tetsuya Ijiri, Dr. Hikaru Yokoyama, Dr. Kento Nakagawa, and Dr. Akira Saito for their helpful comments and suggestions from various perspectives.

To my colleagues and friends Naotsugu Kaneko and Tomoya Nakanishi, thank you for all the days we spent laughing and discussing science.

I am fortunate to have been in the Nakazawa laboratory and I am grateful to all the members of Nakazawa's laboratory. I would also like to express many thanks to all the volunteers who participated in my experiments.

Finally, I owe appreciation to my family for their enduring and endless support.

Atsushi Sasaki

Table of contents

Acknowledgmentsi
Table of contentsii
Abbreviationsvii
Chapter 1
General introduction1
1.1. Introduction
1.2. Techniques to assess corticospinal excitability (Transcranial magnetic stimulation). 3
1.3. Techniques to assess spinal excitability5
1.3.1. Transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation (tSCS)
1.3.2. Cervicomedullary junction stimulation (CMS)
1.3.3. F-wave
1.4. Background
1.4.1. Interlimb interaction in corticospinal and spinal circuits
1.4.2. Trunk-limb neural interaction in corticospinal and spinal circuits
1.5. Thesis objectives and hypotheses11

Chapter 2 Study 1

Interlimb neural interactions in corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits during preparation and execution of isometric elbow flexion	
2.1. Introduction	
2.2. Methods	
2.2.1. Participants	
2.2.2. Experimental procedures	
2.2.2.1. General protocol	
2.2.2.2. Study 1	
2.2.2.3. Study 2	
2.2.3. Data acquisition	
2.2.3.1. Electromyography (EMG) activity	

2.2.3.2. Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS)	27
2.2.3.3. Transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation (tSCS)	27
2.2.4. Data analysis	30
2.2.5. Statistics	33
2.3. Results	34
2.3.1. Study 1	34
2.3.1.1. Background EMG activity	34
2.3.1.2. MEP amplitudes (TMS session)	36
2.3.1.3. Spinal reflex amplitude (tSCS session)	38
2.3.1.4. Timing of TMS / tSCS relative to EMG onset	40
2.3.2. Study 2	41
2.3.2.1. Background EMG activity	41
2.3.2.2. MEP amplitudes (TMS session)	44
2.3.2.3. Spinal reflex amplitude (tSCS session)	45
2.4. Discussion	47
2.4.1. Interlimb facilitation of corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits during motor	
preparation and execution	48
2.4.2. Effect of unilateral and bilateral contractions on interlimb facilitation	50
2.4.3. Effect of ipsilateral and contralateral contractions on interlimb facilitation	52
2.4.4. Clinical implications	54
2.4.5. Limitations	54
2.5. Conclusions	55

Chapter 3 Study 2

Evidence for the existence of trunk-limb neural interaction in the	
3.1. Introduction	
3.2. Methods	60
3.2.1. Participants	
3.2.2. Data acquisition	
3.2.3. Experimental protocol	
3.2.4 Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS)	61
3.2.5. Data analysis	
3.2.6. Statistics	

Table of contents

3.3. Results	
3.3.1. Background EMG	
3.3.2. MEP amplitude	
3.4. Discussion	
3.5. Conclusion	

Chapter 4 Study 3

Cortical and subcortical neural interactions between the trunk and upper-limb muscles	
4.1. Introduction	3
4.2. Methods	2
4.2.1 Participants	2
4.2.2. Data acquisition	2
4.2.3. Experimental protocol	2
4.2.4. Motor evoked potentials (MEPs)	1
4.2.5. Cervicomedullary motor evoked potentials (CMEPs)	5
4.2.6. Data analysis	7
4.2.7. Statistical analysis	7
4.3. Results)
4.3.1 Onset latencies of MEP and CMEP responses)
4.3.2. Background EMG activity)
4.3.3 Motor evoked potential (MEP) responses	2
4.3.4. Cervicomedullary evoked potential (CMEP) responses	5
4.4. Discussion)
4.4.1. Origins of supraspinal connectivity of the trunk-limb neural interactions)
4.4.2. Evidence for selective subcortical connectivity	l
4.4.3. Mechanisms of neural interactions between the trunk and the upper-limb muscles 103	3
4.4.4. Limitations	1

Chapter 5 Study 4

Task- and intensity-dependent modulation of arm-trunk neural	
interactions in the corticospinal pathway in humans	106
5.1. Introduction	107

5.2. Methods	111
5.2.1. Participants	111
5.2.2. Experimental procedures	111
5.2.3. Data acquisition	114
5.2.3.1 Electromyography (EMG) activity	114
5.2.3.2 Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS)	114
5.2.3. Data analysis	115
5.2.4. Statistics	116
5.3. Results	119
5.3.1. Background EMG activity	119
5.3.2. MEP modulation during low contraction intensities	121
5.3.3. MEP modulation during larger contraction intensities	124
5.4. Discussion	128
5.4.1. Task- and intensity-dependence of arm-trunk corticospinal remote facilitation	129
5.4.2. Possible mechanisms of arm-trunk corticospinal remote facilitation	131
5.4.3. Significance of corticospinal remote facilitation	134
5.4.4. Limitations	137

Chapter 6 Study 5

numan motor cortex	
6.1. Introduction	139
6.2. Methods	142
6.2.1. Participants	
6.2.2. Electromyography (EMG) activity	
6.2.3. Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS)	143
6.2.4. Experimental procedures	
6.2.3.1. General protocol	
6.2.4.2. Experiment 1: Single-pulse TMS	
6.2.4.3. Experiment 2: Paired pulse TMS	146
6.2.4.4. Experiment 3: F-wave	
6.2.4.5. Experiment 4: TMS conditioned by peripheral electrical stimulation	
6.2.5. Data analysis	149
6.2.6. Statistics	150

6.3. Results	
6.3.1. Experiment 1	
6.3.2. Experiment 2	
6.3.3. Experiment 3	
6.3.3. Experiment 4	
6.4. Discussion	

Chapter 7

General discussion and conclusions	165
7.1. Summary of the results	
7.2. Scientific contributions	
7.3. Implications for rehabilitation	
7.4. Perspectives and future directions	
7.5. Concluding remarks	

References	
Appendix	
Other scientific contributions	
Bibliography	

Abbreviations

Abbreviations	Term
ANOVA	analysis of variance
AP	anterior-posterior
BB	biceps brachii muscle
BF	biceps femoris muscle
CMEP	cervicomedullary motor evoked potential
CMS	cervicomedullary junction stimulation
CPG	central pattern generator
EMG	electromyography
ES	erector spinae muscle
FCR	flexor carpi radialis muscle
FDI	first dorsal interosseous muscle
FDS	flexor digitorum superficialis
FEBH	force expiration while breath holding
fMRI	functional magnetic resonance imaging
iEMG	integrated electromyography
LM	lateral-medial
M1	primary motor cortex
MEP	motor evoked potential
MG	medial gastrocnemius muscle
MS	masseter muscle
MT	motor threshold

Abbreviations

MVC	maximum voluntary contraction
PA	posterior-anterior
PMd	dorsal premotor area
RA	rectus abdominis
SAI	short-latency afferent inhibition
SD	standard deviations
SE	standard error
SICI	short interval intracortical inhibition
SICF	short-interval intracortical facilitation
SMA	supplementary motor area
SOL	soleus muscle
ТА	tibialis anterior
TMS	transcranial magnetic stimulation
VM	vastus medialis

Chapter 1 General introduction

1.1. Introduction

During activities of daily living such as reaching and walking, proper coordination of multiple segments, including the upper-limb, trunk, and lower-limb muscles, is essential. This interaction between multiple muscles is coordinated within the central nervous systems (CNS) and underlies important mechanisms related to human motor control (Massion 1992). For example, when reaching for an object, the CNS needs to send motor commands simultaneously to the upper limb for reaching and the trunk and lower limbs for maintaining an upright posture. In order to execute the intended movements, motor commands generated in the brain are transmitted to the muscles via the spinal cord through intricate intraneuronal circuits. Since the primary motor cortex (M1) has a role to execute motor commands by transmitting them to the spinal cord and the muscles, it is believed to be a "final common path determiner of movements" (Goldring et al. 1970). Thus, the M1 and the corticospinal systems are involved in all aspects of motor control that regulate human movements. To understand the mechanism of human motor control, it is therefore important to understand the activity of the M1 and corticospinal pathways, which are responsible for the motor outputs. Although there have been many behavioral studies examining muscle activity and motion analysis to understand how coordinated control of multiple muscles is realized, the contribution of the M1 and corticospinal systems remains largely unexplored. Therefore, the goal of my thesis is to advance the understanding of the fundamental mechanisms responsible for coordinated muscles control within the M1 and corticospinal circuits, and by doing so contribute to the development of rehabilitation methods that can assist recovery after neurophysiological injuries such as spinal cord injury and stroke.

1.2. Techniques to assess corticospinal excitability (Transcranial magnetic stimulation)

Corticospinal projection from the M1 to a muscle has an essential role in voluntary motor control (Lemon 2008). Numerous studies in humans and animals have demonstrated contributions of corticospinal activity to motor control, motor learning, as well as motor recovery after neurological injury (Lemon 2008). Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) has been progressively improved as a non-invasive approach for investigating corticospinal activity in humans (Rothwell et al. 1991). TMS applied over the M1 can indirectly activate pyramidal neurons via activation of interneurons that input to the corticospinal neurons (Di Lazzaro et al. 2012). Stimulation evokes responses in the contralateral muscles, which can be measured using surface electromyography (EMG). These TMS-evoked responses are referred to as motor evoked potential (MEP). TMS can be used to assess the excitability of different neural mechanisms in the corticospinal system by varying the number of stimuli, intensity, and the current (coil) direction induced in the brain.

Single-pulse TMS on the M1 can assess corticospinal excitability between the brain and a muscle evaluated by examining the peak-to-peak amplitude of MEPs (Day et al. 1989). The TMS coil position is placed over the M1 region that represents the target muscles, and the coil direction is usually orientated to produce posterior to anterior currents. The stimulus intensity is determined based on the motor threshold which is defined as the minimum TMS intensity for which MEPs have peak-to-peak amplitudes larger than 50 μ V if the target muscles are relaxed (Rossini et al. 2015). It was also known that MEPs elicited by single-pulse TMS reflect the summed corticospinal output, which could be affected by both cortical and subcortical excitability and hence cannot access either of these contributions in isolation through only single-pulse TMS-induced MEPs (McNeil et al. 2013).

Paired-pulse TMS is a technique that can assess the intracortical inhibition and facilitation circuits in the motor cortex. Using this technique, two magnetic stimuli [i.e., the conditioning stimulus (CS) and test stimulus (TS)] are provided through a coil and the MEP amplitudes are compared to those elicited by the TS alone as a reference (control) condition. Short interval intracortical inhibition (SICI) can be elicited when a subthreshold CS is followed by a suprathreshold TS with interstimulus intervals (ISIs) of 1-6 ms (Kujirai et al. 1993). Neuropharmacological studies revealed that the magnitude of SICI reflects the activity of gamma-aminobutyric acid type A (GABA_A) interneurons in the M1 (Ziemann et al. 1996; Di Lazzaro et al. 2007). Short interval intracortical facilitation (SICF) can be elicited by TS at a suprathreshold intensity which is followed by the CS at a suprathreshold or motor threshold level with ISIs at around 1.5, 2.9, and 4.5 ms (Tokimura et al. 1996; Ziemann et al. 1998). Neuropharmacological studies also reported that the magnitude of SICF reflects the activity of galaxies and GABA_A interneurons within the M1 (Rossini et al. 2015).

It is also possible to selectively assess the activity of different subsets of intraneuronal circuits that input onto corticospinal neurons by using different current (coil) directions induced by TMS pulses. Specifically, TMS-induced posterior-anterior (PA) directed currents across the central sulcus preferentially evoke early indirect (I)-wave which is synaptic activities of interneurons projecting to corticospinal neurons in M1, and highly synchronized with corticospinal activity. On the other hand, anterior-posterior (AP) currents preferentially evoke late I-wave, which is less synchronized with corticospinal activity and may reflect the activity of premotor regions rather than the M1 (Aberra et al. 2020; Spampinato 2020). On the other hand, lateral-medial (LM) currents preferentially evoke direct (D)-wave, which reflects direct activation of the corticospinal axons (Day et al. 1989; Di Lazzaro et al. 2001). Therefore, using different

current orientations, it is possible to examine the activity of different subsets of interneurons that input to corticospinal neurons.

1.3. Techniques to assess spinal excitability

Since MEPs elicited by single-pulse TMS reflect the net corticospinal output affected by both cortical and subcortical excitability and therefore cannot measure either in isolation, by assessing the excitability of spinal circuits in addition to the corticospinal excitability, contributions of cortical and spinal circuits during motor control could be examined. The methods used in my thesis to assess spinal excitability are described below:

1.3.1. Transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation (tSCS)

Single- (or paired-) pulse tSCS can be used to reliably elicit spinal reflexes through the activation of monosynaptic connections between the Ia sensory fibers and motoneurons at multiple spinal levels innervating the lower-limb muscles (Courtine et al. 2007; Minassian et al. 2007; Dy et al. 2010; Roy et al. 2012; Masugi et al. 2016, 2017). To elicit responses in multiple lower-limb muscles simultaneously, a constant current electrical stimulator is used to apply single monophasic square pulses with 1-2 ms pulse widths. The cathode electrode is placed on the spine between L1 and L2 lumbar spine processes, and the anode electrode is placed on the trunk above the umbilicus (Roy et al. 2012). Computer simulations and experimental studies using animal models as well as human participants have shown compelling evidence that electric impulses induced by tSCS can primarily activate the afferent fibers in the posterior roots of the spinal cord (Minassian et al. 2007; Danner et al. 2011). Since the stimulated afferent fibers activated by tSCS have synaptic connections to the spinal interneurons and motoneurons, tSCS application can therefore be utilized to modulate spinal motor excitability. Although spinal excitability can be

assessed using the Hoffman-reflex (H-reflex), a practical limitation of this technique is that they can only be obtained consistently from one target muscle (typically soleus) (McNeil et al. 2013). Therefore, by using tSCS, the spinal reflex excitability during motor control can be assessed in multiple lower-limb muscles simultaneously.

1.3.2. Cervicomedullary junction stimulation (CMS)

Single-pulse CMS is a technique that can be used to evoke cervicomedullary motor evoked potentials (CMEP) which can be recorded using surface EMG. In the arm, leg, and trunk muscles CMEP responses can be evoked by delivering a single magnetic (or electrical) stimulus on the spinal cord to activate the axons of the descending motor pathways (Ugawa et al. 1991, 1994; Gandevia et al. 1999; Taylor and Gandevia 2004; Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018). Specifically, to evoke CMEP responses, axons should be activated at the level of the cervicomedullary junction, near the pyramidal decussation (Taylor and Gandevia 2004). Although CMS could also possibly activate descending motor pathways other than those in the corticospinal tract, as well as the ascending pathways, there is robust evidence that CMS-evoked responses (i.e., CMEPs) primarily reflects the result of motoneuronal (subcortical pathway) activation via the descending volley elicited by excitation of the corticospinal axons (Berardelli et al. 1991; Ugawa et al. 1991; Gandevia et al. 1999; Taylor et al. 2002; McNeil et al. 2013). Specifically, CMEP responses elicited by stimulation of the corticospinal tract at the cervicomedullary junction were shown to reflect the efficacy of the corticospinal-motoneuronal synapse (Taylor and Gandevia 2004). Therefore, CMEP could be utilized to evaluate subcortical neural excitability, while MEPs elicited by TMS include the excitability of supraspinal mechanisms and reflect corticospinal excitability.

1.3.3. F-wave

F-wave can also be recorded using surface EMG and reflects backfiring of a small number of motoneurons recruited by antidromic impulse induced by supramaximal stimulation of a peripheral nerve innervating the targeted muscle (McNeil et al. 2013). When the supramaximal peripheral nerve stimulation is applied, orthodromically evoked compound muscle action potential (i.e., maximal M-wave) appears, and then antidromically evoked compound muscles action potential (i.e., F-wave) can be observed. Investigating change in the F-wave amplitude and persistence can be used to evaluate motoneuronal excitability

1.4. Background

1.4.1. Interlimb interaction in corticospinal and spinal circuits

The coordination of the muscles of the upper and lower limbs is important in various human movements. Previous studies using single-pulse TMS reported that contraction of certain upper-limb and lower-limb muscles can modulate the corticospinal excitability not only of the contracted muscle, but also of other muscles which are located in a remote segment of the body and remain at rest. This provides evidence for the existence of interlimb neural interaction in the corticospinal pathway (Kawakita et al. 1991; Pereon et al. 1995; Boroojerdi et al. 2000; Hortobágyi et al. 2003). Specifically, this phenomenon is known as "remote effect" or "cross facilitation" (Tazoe, Endoh, et al. 2007; Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Tazoe and Komiyama 2014; Komeilipoor et al. 2017). Therefore, by investigating whether the neural activity of the target muscle is modulated by the contraction of the remote muscle and how this is modulated, the neural interaction between different muscles can be explored. Typically, "remote effect" neural interactions have been studied between upper-limb and lower-limb segments by assessing spinal monosynaptic reflexes (i.e., H-reflex) (Kawamura and Watanabe 1975; Borroni et al. 2004; Tazoe et al. 2005). The facilitation of spinal monosynaptic reflexes elicited in lower-limb muscles by bilateral hand muscle contraction was first demonstrated over 100 years ago, using a phenomenon known as the Jendrássik maneuver (Jendrássik E 1883). Since the early 1990s, interactions between upper-limb and lower-limb muscles in the corticospinal pathway have also been studied (Kawakita et al. 1991; Pereon et al. 1995). Similar to the effect of the Jendrássik maneuver on spinal monosynaptic reflex, contraction of upper-limb or lower-limb muscles can facilitate corticospinal excitability of a muscle which is located in a distal limb (Kawakita et al. 1991; Pereon et al. 1995; Hortobágyi et al. 2003; Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Tazoe et al. 2009; Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013; Komeilipoor et al. 2017). These

facilitations occur in both directions from, i.e., rostral to caudal (from upper-limb to lower-limb) and from caudal to rostral (from lower-limb to upper-limb). Moreover, the facilitation of corticospinal excitability induced by muscle contractions broadly occurs in the muscles from proximal to distal segment in the upper-limb and lower-limb muscles (Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Tazoe et al. 2009; Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013). Taken together, the abovementioned studies suggest that motor functions of different body segments are not embedded in the brain (and spinal cord) as separate units; rather, they closely interact within the central nervous system. The remaining questions about the characteristics of interlimb neural interaction in the corticospinal and spinal circuits are whether the neural interaction assessed by the "remote effect" would be different between diagonal and orthogonal muscle pairs (e.g., right upper- and right lower-limb muscles vs. right upper- and left lower-limb muscles). Since the functional requirements are different for diagonal and orthogonal muscle pairs, the extent of neural interaction could be different. Furthermore, in previous investigations of remote effect facilitation, it was reported that both preparation and execution of muscle contractions led to interlimb corticospinal facilitation of upper-limb muscles during lower-limb muscle contractions (Komeilipoor et al. 2017). However, since it is widely known that the excitability of the corticospinal pathways is influenced by the excitability of both cortical and spinal circuits, such corticospinal interlimb interaction during motor preparation and execution could be attributed to cortical and/or spinal facilitation mechanisms. Moreover, although previous studies on interlimb neural interaction have focused on its characteristics, their neural mechanisms and functional implications are yet to be fully elucidated (for a review, see Tazoe and Komiyama, 2014), which can be achieved using novel neurophysiological tools and techniques. The comprehensive clarification of the characteristics of interlimb interactions would lead to the elucidation of the significance of neural interactions in human corticospinal systems,

thereby shedding light on the basic mechanisms that regulate human motor control and coordination.

1.4.2. Trunk-limb neural interaction in corticospinal and spinal circuits

In humans, most movements during activities of daily living involve simultaneous and coordinated activation of the trunk and upper- or lower-limb muscles as well as interlimb coordination. It has been reported that trunk muscles are activated before or at the same time as the voluntary-initiated arm muscle activity (Aruin and Latash 1995; Kaminski et al. 1995; Levin 1996; Hodges and Richardson 1997; Hodges et al. 1997). Although trunk and limb muscle interactions are essential for the performance of the majority of human movements, the neural mechanisms of trunk-limb interactions in corticospinal systems remain unclear and largely unexplored in the scientific literature. Based on previous studies examining kinematic and neuromuscular activations, it could be speculated that the trunk and upper- and lower-limb muscles interact closely within the CNS. Although a large number of studies using electromyographical and biomechanical analyses have reported associations between trunk and limb muscle activities (Aruin and Latash 1995; Kaminski et al. 1995; Levin 1996; Hodges and Richardson 1997; Hodges et al. 1997), there is still a lack of direct evidence for the existence of neural interaction between trunk and limb muscles in the cortical and spinal neural circuits. Moreover, if neural interaction do indeed exists between the trunk and limb muscles, the understanding of the contributions of the cortical and spinal circuits to their interactions would warrant further understanding.

1.5. Thesis objectives and hypotheses

The current body of knowledge regarding the "remote effect" neural interactions revealed that upper-limb and lower-limb muscles interact in the corticospinal and spinal circuits. These circuits contribute to upper- and lower-limb coordination during human movements. However, their characteristics, neural mechanisms, and functional implications are yet to be fully elucidated. Furthermore, although some behavioral studies suggested that trunk muscles also interacted with limb muscles during different human movements, previous studies about neural interaction of muscles have focused only on interlimb interactions (i.e., upper- and lower-limb interactions) and largely ignored the essential role of the trunk system. Therefore, the questions regarding neural interaction between different muscles, including the trunk muscles should be resolved to better understand the neural mechanisms of muscle coordination during human movements. The answer to these questions would also provide important implications for rehabilitation practice. Therefore, *this thesis aims to answer the following questions*:

- The detailed characteristics of interlimb neural interaction remain unclear, and the remaining questions about interlimb neural interaction are: (1) Are there differences in neural connectivity assessed by the "remote effect" between diagonal and orthogonal muscle pairs? (2) How does interlimb neural interaction in cortical and spinal circuits differ during different phases of the movement, including the preparation and execution for the movements?
- The existence of neural interactions between the trunk and limb muscles has not been clarified, so the question remains: Are there neural interactions between trunk and limb muscles in the corticospinal circuits?

- To better understand the control centers of the "remote effect" regulation, we should also understand the answer to the following question: Are the trunk-limb neural interaction mechanisms cortical or spinal in origin?
- To clarify the relevance of the "remote effect" to human movement coordination, the following question should be answered: What are the functional implications of such neural interactions for humans?
- Based on the evidence that at least some regulation of the "remote effect" is organized at the cortical level, the question remains: Which intracortical mechanisms at the level of interneurons contribute to such interactions?

Therefore, the main overall objective of my thesis is to elucidate the existence, mechanisms, and function of corticospinal neural interaction between multiple muscles including the upper-limb, trunk, and lower-limb muscles. To this end, I designed and conducted five separate studies to address the above-mentioned questions. The specific objectives of my thesis, as they relate to each of the five studies, are as follows:

• Objective 1 (Study 1, Chapter 2):

To investigate the effects of preparation and execution of ipsilateral, contralateral, and bilateral muscle contractions on the interlimb neural interaction in the corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits using TMS and tSCS.

Research question: Does interlimb neural interaction in the corticospinal and spinal circuits change depending on the movement phase (i.e., preparation and execution) and diagonal/orthogonal muscle pairs?

Hypotheses: I hypothesized that interlimb neural interactions in the corticospinal and spinal circuits would depend on the movement phase and the muscles pairs contracted.

• Objective 2 (Study 2, Chapter 3):

To investigate neural interactions between the trunk and limb muscles in the corticospinal circuits by examining the effects of voluntary contraction of trunk muscles on corticospinal excitability of upper- and lower-limb muscles, and vice versa, using TMS.

Research question: Does neural interaction between trunk and limb muscles exist, as revealed in the upper-limb and lower-limb muscles?

Hypotheses: It was hypothesized that voluntary activation of the trunk muscles would affect corticospinal circuits in the upper- and lower-limb muscles, and vice versa, which would suggest that there are neural interactions between limb and trunk muscles.

• Objective 3 (Study 3, Chapter 4):

To investigate the cortical and spinal contributions to neural interactions between the trunk and limb muscles using TMS and CMS.

Research question: Does the neural interaction between the trunk and limb muscles occur in intracortical or subcortical circuits?

Hypotheses: I hypothesized that the trunk-limb neural interaction is largely a contribution of the cortical mechanisms, rather than subcortical.

• Objective 4 (Study 4, Chapter 5):

To investigate the functional implication of neural interactions between multiple muscles by examining the effects of different motor tasks and contraction intensities.

Research question: Does the neural interaction between upper-limb, trunk, and lower-limb muscles have a task-specific functional significance in motor control?

Hypotheses: I hypothesized that the extent of neural interactions would be altered depending on the task executed and intensity (level of effort), which would suggest that neural interactions are functionally relevant to coordinate multiple muscles during motor control.

• Objective 5 (Study 5, Chapter 6):

To investigate the contributions of the intracortical microcircuits in the M1 to neural interactions by examining intracortical inhibitory and excitatory circuits using several different TMS cortical stimulation paradigms (i.e., single and paired-pulse TMS with different current directions).

Research question: How do different interneurons and inhibitory/excitatory circuits within the M1 that project to the corticospinal neurons contribute to interlimb neural interactions?

Hypotheses: I hypothesized that distinct subsets of interneurons that represent intracortical inhibitory and facilitatory networks would contribute to interlimb interaction to a different degree, which would lead to an elucidation of the neural basis for understanding interlimb interaction in the M1.

The results of the five above-mentioned studies (Study 1, Study 2, Study 3, Study 4, and Study 5) will be discussed together in the General Discussions in Chapter 7, to integrate the implications of neural control of multiple muscles coordination in the corticospinal systems, its relevance for understanding control of human movement, and the implications for rehabilitation practice.

Chapter 2 - Study 1

Interlimb neural interactions in corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits during preparation and execution of isometric elbow flexion

The material presented in this chapter has been published in the article:

Atsushi Sasaki, Naotsugu Kaneko, Yohei Masugi, Matija Milosevic, Kimitaka Nakazawa "Interlimb neural interactions in corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits during preparation and execution of isometric elbow flexion". *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 124 (3), 652-667, 2020.

NOTE: The content of this chapter is identical to the material presented in the publication except for the text formatting which was done according to University of Tokyo requirements.

2.1. Introduction

During activities of daily living, such as walking and running, proper coordination of upper-limb and lower-limb muscles is essential. This interlimb neural interaction is coordinated within the central nervous system and underlies important mechanisms related to human motor control (Calancie et al. 2002; Zehr and Duysens 2004; Zehr 2005). It is well known that contraction of certain upper- and lower-limb muscles can modulate the corticospinal and spinal reflex motor circuits not only of the contracted muscle, but also of other muscles which are located in a remote segment of the body and remain at rest (Tazoe and Komiyama 2014). Specifically, this phenomenon is known as "remote effect" or "cross facilitation" (Tazoe, Endoh, et al. 2007; Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Tazoe and Komiyama 2014; Komeilipoor et al. 2017), while interlimb transfer (or "cross education") was generally defined as unilateral training effects of one limb on improving strength/skills in the homologous muscles pairs on the untrained side (e.g., right arm and left arm) (Yue and Cole 1992; Dragert and Zehr 2011). Such mechanisms may contribute to coordination of interlimb movements via inter-neuronal circuits within the central nervous system. Facilitation of spinal monosynaptic reflexes elicited in lower-limb muscles by bilateral hand muscle contractions was first demonstrated more than a century ago through a phenomenon known as the Jendrássik maneuver (Jendrássik E 1883). Typically, "remote effect" neural interactions have been studied between upper- and lower-limb segments by assessing spinal monosynaptic reflexes (i.e., Hoffman-reflex) (e.g., Borroni et al. 2004; Kawamura and Watanabe 1975; Tazoe et al. 2005).

Interlimb interactions have also been studied extensively in the corticospinal pathways (Kawakita et al. 1991; Pereon et al. 1995). Similar to the spinal monosynaptic reflex responses, contraction of upper- or lower-limb muscles was shown to facilitate corticospinal excitability of muscles which are located in remote limbs (Kawakita et al. 1991; Pereon et al. 1995; Hortobágyi

et al. 2003; Tazoe, Endoh, et al. 2007; Tazoe et al. 2009; Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013; Komeilipoor et al. 2017). Such facilitation of corticospinal excitability induced by muscle contractions broadly occurs in muscles from proximal to distal segments in the upper- and lower-limbs (Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Tazoe et al. 2009; Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013). Taken together, the abovementioned studies suggest that motor functions of different body segments are not embedded in the brain and the spinal cord as separate units; rather, they closely interact within the central nervous system. However, the neural mechanisms and functional implications of such interlimb facilitation is yet to be fully elucidated (for a review, see Tazoe and Komiyama 2014). Facilitation of corticospinal and spinal motor circuities of resting muscles induced by voluntary activation of remote body segments may also have implications for rehabilitation practice and understanding of impaired motor control due to neurological injury or disease. For instance, training of an unaffected or less affected limb may enhance motor recovery of the more affected / impaired limb in individuals with neurological impairments such as stroke and spinal cord injury (Klarner et al. 2016; Zhou et al. 2017, 2018; Kaupp et al. 2018). Therefore, to elucidate such mechanisms, a thorough understanding of the underlying networks that govern interlimb interactions is required.

In previous investigations of "remote effect" facilitation, it was reported that both preparation and execution of muscle contractions led to interlimb corticospinal facilitation of upper-limb muscles during lower-limb muscle contractions (Komeilipoor et al. 2017). However, since it is widely known that excitability of the corticospinal pathway is influenced by the excitability of both cortical and spinal circuits, such corticospinal interlimb facilitation during motor preparation and execution, which was demonstrated, could be attributed to cortical and/or spinal facilitation mechanisms. Moreover, it was previously reported that remote facilitation can be induced not only during bilateral muscles contractions, but also unilateral contractions in both ipsilateral and contralateral sides of distant segmental limbs (Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013). However, the extent of facilitation has not been directly compared across diagonal and orthogonal muscle pairs (e.g., right upper- and right lower-limb muscles vs. left upper- and right lower-limb muscles), nor during unilateral and bilateral muscles contraction. Therefore, investigating the remote effect during preparation and execution of ipsilateral, contralateral, and bilateral upper-limb muscles on the corticospinal and spinal motor circuits of the lower-limb muscles would provide new insights about neural interlimb interaction mechanisms underlining remote facilitation.

The aim of the current study was to systematically compare the effects of preparation and execution of ipsilateral, contralateral, and bilateral upper-limb muscle contractions on the excitability of corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits in the lower-limb muscles unilaterally. We hypothesized that motor preparation for the contraction of upper-limb muscles would facilitate remote corticospinal circuits of lower-limb muscles, while motor execution (contraction) of upper-limb muscles would facilitate not only remote corticospinal circuits, but also spinal reflex circuits. Moreover, it was previously reported in animal literature that intrahemispheric connectivity may contribute to spreading of neural activity to neighbouring cortical regions that represent different muscles (Capaday et al. 2009, 2011). Similarly, intrahemispheric connectivity mechanisms were proposed to exist in humans (Boroojerdi et al. 2000; Komeilipoor et al. 2017). Therefore, we hypothesized that the extent of "remote effect" facilitation on neural circuits in unilateral lower-limb muscles would be larger during ipsilateral upper-limb contractions, compared to contralateral contractions since ipsilateral muscles pairs (i.e., right upper-limb and right lower-limb muscles) may have such intrahemispheric connections (Boroojerdi et al. 2000; Capaday et al. 2009, 2011; Komeilipoor et al. 2017), while contralateral muscles pairs (i.e. left upper-limb and right lower-limb muscles) may involve both interhemispheric inhibition (Ferbert, Priori, et al. 1992) and interhemispheric facilitation (Stippich et al. 2007) mechanisms. We also hypothesized that the extent of "remote effect" in lower-limb muscles would be larger during bilateral contractions of upper-limb muscles, compared to unilateral (ipsilateral and contralateral) upper-limb muscle contractions since ipsilateral and contralateral effects would be summed.

To test our hypotheses, we used: (1) TMS to investigate motor evoked potential (MEP), which reflect excitability of corticospinal pathway; and (2) transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation (tSCS) to investigate spinal reflex responses, which reflect excitability of spinal reflex circuits in multiple lower-limb muscles during motor preparation and execution of ipsilateral, contralateral, and bilateral upper-limb muscles contractions.

2.2. Methods

2.2.1. Participants

In Study 1, which aimed to investigate interlimb "remote effect" during early parts of remote muscle contractions, fourteen able-bodied individuals were recruited in the TMS session $[26.1\pm3.6 \text{ years}, 66.6\pm6.6 \text{ kg}, \text{ and } 173.1\pm5.1 \text{ cm} (\text{mean} \pm \text{SD})]$ and another fourteen were recruited in the tSCS session $[25.0\pm3.0 \text{ years}, 69.9\pm6.8 \text{ kg}, \text{ and } 174.4\pm4.8 \text{ cm} (\text{mean} \pm \text{SD})]$ (Note: nine individuals participated in both TMS and tSCS sessions in Study 1). In Study 2, which aimed to investigate interlimb "remote effect" during later steady-state part of remote muscle contractions, twelve able-bodied individuals were recruited in the TMS session [25.4±3.6 years, 68.3 ± 7.1 kg, and 173.8 ± 5.1 cm (mean \pm SD)] and another twelve were recruited in the tSCS session [23.9 \pm 2.4 years, 69.0 \pm 6.5 kg, and 174.2 \pm 4.3 cm (mean \pm SD)] (Note: nine individuals participated in both TMS and tSCS sessions in Study 2). In total, 21 individuals participated in both Study 1 and Study 2 (19 participants in Study 1 and 15 participants in Study 2, with 13 participating in both). We confirmed that all participants were right-handed in accordance with the Edinburgh Handedness Inventory (Oldfield 1971) (Note: score across participants was $0.89 \pm$ 0.14, where 1 indicates completely right-handed, and -1 indicates completely left-handed). To examine foot preference, participants were asked which foot they would use to: kick a ball, stamp out a simulated fire, pick up a marble, and trace shapes (Chapman et al. 1987; Schneiders et al. 2010). All participants, except one, indicated that they were right-footed (Note: a score of 3 or more indicating right or left foot was used to determine preference). None of the participants had any history of neurological or musculoskeletal impairments. All participants gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. The experimental procedures were approved by the local institutional ethics committee at The University of Tokyo.

2.2.2. Experimental procedures

2.2.2.1. General protocol

During the experiments, participants remained in the supine position. The tested (right) leg was fixed with an ankle foot orthosis and with a strap band to prevent movements during the experiments (Figure 2-1). The TMS and tSCS sessions were performed on separate days, with at least one day rest between sessions. Each session started with measuring maximum voluntary contraction (MVC) by asking the participants to perform three right and three left elbow isometric flexion trials. Force levels of the right and left hand were measured using strain gauge sensors (LCB03K025L, A&D Company Limited, Japan), which were fixed to metal frames located on the distal part of the forearm (Figure 2-1). Assessments were performed during the following experimental conditions: (a) relaxed (Baseline); (b) right / ipsilateral elbow flexion (Right); (c) left / contralateral elbow flexion (Left); and (d) bilateral elbow flexion (Bi). During the experiment, participants were instructed to relax their lower-limb muscles and EMG activities were monitored by the experimenter throughout the experiment. Prior to the experiments, the experimenter checked EMG activity and asked the participants to relax if it was necessary.

Chapter 2: Interlimb neural interactions in corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits during preparation and execution of isometric elbow flexion



Figure 2-1: Experimental setup showing the posture of participants during the experiment, including the transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) setup (TMS session), transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation (tSCS) setup (tSCS session), force sensors, and visual feedback monitor. During the experiment, participants were asked to match the isometric elbow flexion forces to 30% of maximum voluntary contraction (MVC) of each arm with real-time visual feedback of force displayed on a monitor as fast as possible after an auditory cue and maintain force for 1,000 ms during presentation of the auditory cue.

2.2.2.2. Study 1

In Study 1, during the Right, Left, and Bi conditions, participants were asked to match the isometric elbow flexion forces of each arm to 30% of MVC as fast as possible after an auditory cue and maintain the force level for 1,000 ms during presentation of the auditory cue with realtime visual feedback of the force levels displayed on a monitor (Figure 2-1). TMS or tSCS stimulation in each condition was delivered either: (1) 100 ms after the presentation of the auditory cue, when the muscles were still at rest (Preparation); or (2) 250 ms after the presentation of the auditory cue, when the muscle contractions were initiated (Motor initiation) (Figure 2-2A), since our previous study showed that EMG onset of elbow flexion was approximately 150 ms after the auditory cue (Masugi et al. 2019). Moreover, in post processing it was confirmed that EMG onset was indeed during the Motor initiation phase for each trial. However, it was well before 30% MVC force (average contraction level across conditions for the TMS session was 4.27 ± 4.76 %MVC; tSCS session was 4.97 ± 4.06 %MVC). Prior to the experiments, participants were also given time to practice the tasks in order to minimize learning effects and trial-to-trial variability. Each condition (Preparation and Motor initiation) consisted of eight trials with 10 sec interstimulus interval, which were controlled by a custom written LabVIEW program (National Instruments, USA) and delivered in a pseudorandomized order (Figure 2-2B). Baseline condition was performed by delivering TMS or tSCS stimuli 100 ms after the auditory cue, while participants were instructed to stay relaxed (i.e., not contract any muscle). Each session (i.e., TMS and tSCS session) consisted of four blocks (Figure 2-2B). Each condition (Baseline, Right, Left and Bi) was randomly set to each block (i.e., each block consisted of one of the Baseline, Right, Left or Bi conditions) (Figure 2-2B). In total, 56 trials were conducted during each session [3 contraction conditions (Right, Left and Bi) x 2 timings of stimulation (Preparation and Motor initiation) x 8 trials + 1 Baseline condition x 8 trials]. The order of experimental conditions including the Baseline condition was randomized between participants and separated by 5 min rest (Figure 2-2B). We delivered eight TMS stimuli for each condition, based on a systematic review which reported that a minimum of five stimuli is sufficient to produce reliable MEP recordings for single-site TMS investigations (Cavaleri et al. 2017).





Figure 2-2: (A) Typical recording of rectified electromyographic (EMG) activities of tibialis anterior (TA), soleus (SOL), medial gastrocnemius (MG), vastus medialis (VM), biceps femoris (BF) muscles and biceps brachii (BB), and elbow flexion force in Right, Left, and Bi conditions in Study 1. Red lines indicate right arm EMG and force. Blue lines indicate left arm EMG and force. Participants were asked to match the isometric elbow flexion forces to 30% of maximum voluntary contraction (MVC) of each arm as fast as possible after an auditory cue and maintain force for 1,000 ms during presentation of the auditory cue. (B) Experiment consisted of transcranial magnetic stimulation

(TMS) and transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation (tSCS) sessions, which were performed on separate days. In each session, Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi conditions were randomized between participants and separated by 5 min rest. During Baseline conditions, TMS or tSCS stimuli were delivered 100 ms after the auditory cue and consisted of eight trials. During the Right, Left, and Bi conditions, TMS or tSCS stimuli were delivered 100 (Preparation) or 250 ms (Motor initiation phase) after the auditory cue. Each condition (100 and 250 ms) consisted of eight trials, which were delivered in a pseudorandomized order. (C) Typical recordings of elbow flexion force in Right condition in Study 2 (Tonic phase).

2.2.2.3. Study 2

In Study 2, an additional protocol was subsequently performed where TMS or tSCS stimuli were delivered after the target contraction level of 30% MVC was achieved (Tonic phase). The contraction target level in Study 2 was set such as to match Study 1. Study 2 was conducted to investigate interlimb "remote effect" during the later steady-state part of remote muscle contractions, while Study 1 was performed to investigate interlimb "remote effect" during early parts of remote muscle contractions. During Right, Left, and Bi conditions, participants were asked to match the isometric elbow flexion forces of each arm to 30% of MVC and maintain the force level with real-time visual feedback displayed on a monitor (Figure 2-1). TMS and tSCS stimuli were delivered if participants maintained the contraction with the 25-35% MVC range of isometric elbow flexion force for 3 seconds (Figure 2-2C), which were controlled by a custom written LabVIEW program (National Instruments, USA). In post processing it was confirmed that TMS/tSCS stimuli were indeed delivered during the steady-state Tonic phase for each trial (average contraction level across conditions for the TMS session was 29.1 ± 0.83 %MVC; tSCS

session was 29.0 ± 0.55 %MVC). Baseline condition was performed by delivering TMS or tSCS stimuli while participants were instructed to stay relaxed. Each condition (i.e., Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi) consisted of eight trials with 10 sec interstimulus interval. In total, 32 trials were conducted during each session [3 contraction conditions (Right, Left and Bi) x 8 trials + 1 Baseline condition x 8 trials]. The order of experimental conditions including the Baseline condition was randomized between participants and separated by 5 min rest.

2.2.3. Data acquisition

2.2.3.1. Electromyography (EMG) activity

During the TMS session, electromyographic (EMG) activity was recorded from the right tibialis anterior (TA) and soleus (SOL) to assess MEP responses (Rothwell et al. 1991). During the tSCS session, EMG activity was recorded from the right TA, SOL, medial gastrocnemius (MG), vastus medialis (VM), and biceps femoris (BF) to assess spinal reflexes / posterior root responses (Courtine et al. 2007; Minassian et al. 2007; Dy et al. 2010; Roy et al. 2012; Masugi et al. 2016, 2017). Moreover, right and left biceps brachii EMG activity was recorded to evaluate upper-limb task performance in each session. Bipolar Ag/AgCl surface electrodes (Vitrode F-150S, Nihon Kohden, Tokyo, Japan) were placed over the muscle belly with at least 1 cm separation. A ground electrode was placed around the knee. Prior to application of electrodes, skin was cleaned using alcohol to reduce skin impedance. All EMG signals were band-pass filtered (5 - 1,000 Hz) and amplified (×1,000) using a multichannel EMG amplifier (MEG-6108, Nihon Koden, Tokyo, Japan). Moreover, all data were digitized at sampling frequency of 4,000 Hz using an analog-to-digital (A/D) converter (Powerlab/16SP, AD Instruments, Castle Hill, Australia) and stored on the computer for post-processing.

2.2.3.2. Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS)

TMS was delivered over the primary motor cortex using a mono-phasic magnetic stimulator (Magstim 200, Magstim Co., Whitland, UK) through a double cone coil (outside diameter of 110 mm; Magstim Co., Whitland, UK). The optimal stimulation spot (i.e. "hot spot") was searched for over the left cortex where MEPs could be recorded from the right TA muscle. The motor threshold (MT) was determined while the participants remained in the supine position and relaxed since the aim of our study was to examine how neural activity of lower-limb muscles during resting state is modulated when upper-limb muscles are contracted. MT was defined as the minimum TMS intensity for which MEPs had peak-to-peak amplitudes larger than 50 μ V and were evoked in at least five out of ten successive trials (Rossini et al. 2015). The stimulation intensity for experiment was set at 120% of the MT level (1.2MT) (Study 1: 64.1±8.38 % of maximal stimulator output and Study 2: 64.0±10.6 % of maximal stimulator output).

2.2.3.3. Transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation (tSCS)

To evaluate excitability of the spinal reflexes in multiple lower-limb muscles simultaneously during remote muscle contractions, a constant current electrical stimulator (DS7A, Digitimer Ltd., UK) was used to apply a single monophasic square pulse with a 1 ms pulse width. The cathode electrode (50×50 mm) was placed on the spine between L1–L2 lumbar spine process, and the anode electrode (100×75 mm) was placed on the trunk above the umbilicus (Roy et al. 2012). Prior to the experiments, the cathode was adjusted to determine the optimal stimulation location. Specifically, tSCS-evoked responses were tested when the cathode was positioned on the T12-L1, L1-L2, or L2-L3 levels using the same stimulus amplitude. The location that induced largest peak-to-peak responses in all tested muscles was chosen as the stimulation site (Study 1: T12–L1: n=1; L1–L2: n=12; L2–L3: n=1 and Study 2: T12–L1: n=0; L1–L2: n=9; L2–L3: n=3).
Electrodes were fixed with adhesive tape to prevent movement during the experiments. Next, to determine the stimulus intensity, the recruitment curves of the responses of all tested lower-limb muscles were obtained for each participant by gradually increasing the tSCS stimulation amplitude. To eliminate the ceiling effect of the evoked responses, the stimulus intensity was adjusted to evoke responses on the ascending part of the recruitment curve in all muscles (Masugi et al. 2019). The stimulus intensity was kept constant for the duration of the experiment (Study 1: 51.9 ± 11.5 mA and Study 2: 49.3 ±13.0 mA). Prior to starting the experiments, a paired-pulse stimulation protocol (50 ms inter-stimulus interval) was applied to confirm whether the evoked responses were initiated in the afferent fibers to evoke reflex responses since EMG responses could potentially be contaminated by direct M-wave activation in the efferent fibers within the anterior roots (Courtine et al. 2007). The second responses were almost entirely suppressed by the first stimulus activation (Figure 2-3A). Specifically, the peak-to-peak amplitudes of the second responses were significantly smaller than those of the first response for all recorded muscles in Study 1 (Wilcoxon signed-rank test, p<0.001; Figure 2-3B top) and Study 2 (Wilcoxon signedrank test, p<0.001; Figure 2-3B bottom). Suppression of the second response demonstrated postactivation depression, confirming that spinal reflexes were evoked by activation of the afferent roots (Courtine et al. 2007; Minassian et al. 2007; Dy et al. 2010; Roy et al. 2012; Masugi et al. 2016, 2017). Although spinal excitability can be assessed using F-wave or H-reflex, a practical limitation is that they can only be obtained consistently from one target muscle (typically SOL) (McNeil et al. 2013) and since F-waves are small and inconsistent in both size and shape, large numbers of responses are typically required for averaging (Lin and Floeter 2004). On the other hand, tSCS is a technique that can be used to constituently elicit spinal reflexes in multiple lowerlimb muscles simultaneously, which has been used by our group as well as others on multiple occasions (e.g., Courtine et al. 2007; Dy et al. 2010; Masugi et al. 2016, 2017; Minassian et al.

2007; Roy et al. 2012). Therefore, tSCS was used in the current study to consistently evoke spinal reflexes in multiple lower-limb muscles simultaneously.



Figure 2-3: (A) Responses elicited during the paired-pulse stimulation protocol. Time series plots show mean spinally evoked motor responses of the repeated trials for one representative participant for the first and second stimulus responses, which were separated by 50 ms. (B) Group data of the first and second responses in Study1 (top) and Study 2 (bottom). Data are shown for the tibialis anterior (TA), soleus (SOL), medial gastrocnemius (MG), vastus medialis (VM), biceps femoris (BF) muscles. Legend: **p< 0.01.

2.2.4. Data analysis

Peak-to-peak amplitudes were calculated for the TMS-induced MEP and tSCS-induced spinal reflex responses of each muscle and for each trial using a custom written script in MATLAB (2017a, The MathWorks Inc., Massachusetts, USA). Moreover, background EMG activity of a 50 ms window before the TMS or tSCS stimuli was defined by calculating the root mean square value in each trial. Eight repeated trials were averaged for each contraction phase in Study 1 (i.e., Preparation and Motor initiation) and each experimental condition (i.e., Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi). Similarly, eight repeated trials were averaged for each experimental condition (i.e. Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi) in Study 2. MEP and spinal reflex amplitudes were then normalized as a percentage of the Baseline condition amplitude. Moreover, to confirm that performances of upperlimb contraction during TMS or tSCS stimulation in Study 1 were similar between each experimental condition (i.e., Right, Left and Bi), timing of TMS or tSCS stimulus delivery was evaluated based on the onset (i.e., reaction time) of biceps brachii muscle EMG activity during each task. Reaction time of right and left biceps brachii for each trial was determined as the time point at which the rectified EMG signal reached three standard deviations of rest-level EMG activity after the auditory cue (Masugi et al. 2019). Mean reaction time during each condition and each session are shown in Table 2-1. Although previous references reported that TMS can delay reaction times (e.g., Ziemann et al. 1997), these studies measured reaction time of upper-limb movement when TMS was delivered over the upper-limb muscle "hot spot" in the M1, while we measured reaction time of upper-limb movement when TMS was delivered over the lower-limb muscle representation in the M1. Therefore, in our current study, it can be assumed that TMS applied to evoke lower-limb responses did not delay reaction times of upper-limb movement. Moreover, to confirm that elbow flexion force performances during the Tonic phase in Study 2 were similar between experimental conditions (i.e., Right, Left, and Bi), mean error of the target

as a force accuracy measure and coefficient of variation $[CV = (SD / mean) \times 100]$ as a force stability measure were calculated. Mean error and CV during each condition and each session are shown in Table 2-2, suggesting that each task was performed at a relatively high level (i.e., indicated by relatively low error, CV, and standard deviations) and was not statistically significantly different between TMS and tSCS sessions (p > 0.05).

Phase	Condition	Reaction time (ms)							
		TM	S sessi	on	tSCS session				
	Right	147.7	±	38.0	146.6	±	29.2		
Preparation	Left	154.4	±	26.7	147.2	±	24.3		
	Bi (R)	156.7	±	47.4	150.5	±	23.3		
	Bi(L)	149.3	±	47.5	146.6	±	25.7		
Motor initiation	Right	147.7	±	32.4	155.7	±	25.3		
	Left	153.9	±	33.3	146.0	±	31.3		
	Bi (R)	143.5	±	38.7	156.2	±	30.3		
	Bi(L)	144.3	±	37.3	150.0	±	27.0		

Table 2-1: Reaction time of the biceps brachii muscles [right: (R), left: (L)] during the Preparation and Motor initiation phase in Right, Left, and Bi conditions in Study 1.

Values indicate means \pm standard deviation.

Table 2-2: Error and coefficient of variation (CV) of the elbow flexion forces [right: (R), left: (L)]

Condition	TMS session						tSCS session					
	Error (% MVC)		CV (%)		Error (% MVC)			CV (%)				
Right	1.22	±	0.54	2.24	±	0.73	1.15	±	0.53	2.04	±	0.62
Left	1.19	±	0.63	2.05	±	0.80	1.21	±	0.54	2.10	±	0.53
Bi (R)	1.34	±	0.36	2.48	±	0.54	1.29	±	0.47	2.46	±	0.95
Bi(L)	1.25	±	0.68	2.35	±	0.82	1.19	±	0.37	2.28	±	0.71

Values indicate means \pm standard deviation.

2.2.5. Statistics

For each TMS and tSCS session in the Preparation phase, the Motor-initiation phase and the Tonic phase, which were analyzed separately, peak-to-peak amplitudes of MEP and spinal reflex responses were compared between the experimental conditions (i.e., Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi) using the Friedman test, a non-parametric equivalent for repeated-measure analysis of variance (ANOVA). When the Friedman test showed significant effects, post-hoc testing corrected for multiple comparisons was performed using the Wilcoxon signed-rank test with Holm correction (McLaughlin and Sainani 2014). The same analyses were performed to compare background EMG activity across experimental conditions. To ensure that the performances of upper-limb contractions (i.e., reaction time based on EMG onset) during application of TMS or tSCS stimulation were not different between experimental conditions, the Friedman test was also used to examine timing of TMS / tSCS stimuli relative to EMG onset in the Preparation phase and in the Motor initiation phase. Non-parametric tests were chosen because the sample size remains relatively small and the Shapiro-Wilk test showed that most identified measures were not normally distributed. Significance level for all tests was set at p<0.05.

2.3. Results

2.3.1. Study 1

2.3.1.1. Background EMG activity

The results of the background EMG activity during TMS and tSCS sessions are shown in Figure 2-4. In the TMS session, the Friedman test showed that background EMG activity was similar between all conditions (Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi) for the TA and SOL muscles in the Preparation phase [TA: $\chi^2(3)$ = 5.74, p=0.125; SOL: $\chi^2(3)$ = 4.66, p=0.198] and the Motor initiation phase [TA: $\chi^2(3)$ = 1.97, p=0.578; SOL: $\chi^2(3)$ = 5.03, p=0.170]. Similarly, in the tSCS session, the Friedman test showed that background EMG activity was similar between all conditions (Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi) for the TA, SOL, MG, and VM muscles in the Preparation phase [TA: $\chi^2(3)$ =7.46, p=0.0586; SOL: $\chi^2(3)$ =3.69, p=0.298; MG: $\chi^2(3)$ =3.51, p=0.319; VM: $\chi^2(3)$ =0.429, p=0.943; BF: $\chi^2(3)$ =0.600, p=0.896] and the Motor initiation phase [TA: $\chi^2(3)$ =3.17, p=0.366; SOL: $\chi^2(3)$ =1.71, p=0.634; MG: $\chi^2(3)$ =0.600, p=0.896; VM: $\chi^2(3)$ =2.31, p=0.510; BF: $\chi^2(3)$ =1.03, p=0.794].



Chapter 2: Interlimb neural interactions in corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits during preparation and execution of isometric elbow flexion

Figure 2-4: (A) Group data of background electromyographic (EMG) activity in the tibialis anterior (TA) and soleus (SOL) during rest (Baseline), right elbow flexion

(Right), left elbow flexion (Left) and bilateral elbow flexion (Bi) during the Preparation and Motor initiation phase in the transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) session in Study 1; (B) Groupe data of background EMG activity in the TA, SOL, medial gastrocnemius (MG), vastus medialis (VM), biceps femoris (BF) during Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi conditions during the Preparation and Motor initiation phase in the transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation (tSCS) session in Study 1. Legend: n.s. nonsignificant.

2.3.1.2. MEP amplitudes (TMS session)

The results of the MEP responses during the TMS session are shown in Figure 2-5. Averaged waveforms obtained from one representative subject are shown as well as the box plots, which indicate the peak-to-peak amplitudes (% of Baseline) of MEP responses during Right, Left, and Bi conditions in each stimulation phase (i.e., Preparation and Motor initiation). The Friedman test showed that MEP peak-to-peak amplitudes were statistically significantly different between the Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi conditions for the TA and SOL muscles in the Preparation phase [TA: $\chi^2(3)$ = 14.5, p<0.01; SOL: $\chi^2(3)$ = 12.2, p<0.01] and the Motor initiation phase [TA: $\chi^2(3)$ = 18.8, p<0.001; SOL: $\chi^2(3)$ = 18.1, p<0.001]. Post-hoc testing corrected for multiple comparisons for the TA muscle showed that Right, Left and Bi conditions were significantly larger compared with the Baseline condition in the Preparation phase (p<0.05, Wilcoxon signed-rank test) and the Motor initiation phase (p<0.01, Wilcoxon signed-rank test), while there were no significant differences between the Right, Left, and Bi conditions (Figure 2-5). Post-hoc testing corrected for multiple comparisons for the SOL muscle showed that the Left condition was significantly larger compared with the Baseline condition in the Preparation phase (p<0.01, Wilcoxon signed-rank test), while there were no significant differences between the Right, Left, and Bi conditions (Figure 2-5). Post-hoc testing corrected for multiple comparisons for the SOL muscle showed that the Left condition was significantly larger compared with the Baseline condition in the Preparation phase (p<0.01, Wilcoxon signed-rank test) and the Left condition was significantly larger compared with the Baseline condition in the Preparation phase (p<0.01, Wilcoxon signed-rank test) and the Left condition was significantly larger compared with the Baseline condition in the Preparation phase (p<0.01, Wilcoxon signed-rank test) and Right and Left conditions were significantly larger compared with the Baselin in the Motor initiation phase (p<0.01, Wilcoxon signed-rank test), while there were no significant differences between the Right, Left, and Bi conditions (Figure 2-5).



Figure 2-5: Motor evoked potentials (MEPs) in the (A) tibialis anterior (TA) and (B) soleus (SOL) muscles of one representative subject during rest (Baseline; gray trace), right elbow flexion (Right during the Preparation phase; red dashed trace and Right during the Motor initiation phase; red trace), left elbow flexion (Left during the Preparation phase; blue dash trace and Left during the Motor initiation phase; blue trace) and bilateral elbow flexion (Bi during the Preparation phase; black dash trace and Bi during the Motor initiation phase; black trace) conditions. Box plots show group data of MEPs elicited in the (A) TA and (B) SOL muscles. MEP amplitudes were normalized with respect to the MEP amplitude during the Baseline condition (% of Baseline) for each participant. Statistical analysis was used to compare the MEP amplitudes of Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi conditions during the Preparation and Motor initiation

phase. Asterisks indicate significant differences compared to the Baseline condition. Legend: *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01.

2.3.1.3. Spinal reflex amplitude (tSCS session)

The results of the spinal reflex responses during the tSCS session are shown in Figure 2-6. Average waveforms obtained from one representative subject are shown as well as the box plots, which indicate the peak-to-peak amplitudes (% of Baseline) of spinal reflex responses during Right, Left, and Bi conditions in each stimulation phase (i.e., Preparation and Motor initiation). The Friedman test showed that the spinal reflex peak-to-peak amplitudes were not statistically significantly different in any of the recorded muscles in the Preparation phase [TA: $\chi^{2}(3)=4.71$, p=0.194; SOL: $\chi^{2}(3)=4.03$, p=0.258; MG: $\chi^{2}(3)=4.37$, p=0.224; VM: $\chi^{2}(3)=1.37$, p=0.712; BF: $\chi^2(3)$ =3.43, p=0.330], while they were statistically different between the Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi conditions for all recorded muscles in the Motor initiation phase [TA: $\chi^{2}(3)=25.5$, p<0.001; SOL: $\chi^{2}(3)=21.2$, p<0.001; MG: $\chi^{2}(3)=23.7$, p<0.001; VM: $\chi^{2}(3)=27.3$, p<0.001; BF: $\chi^2(3)=27.9$, p<0.001]. Post-hoc testing corrected for multiple comparisons during the Motor initiation phase showed that the spinal reflex responses for all recorded muscles during Right, Left and Bi conditions were significantly larger compared to the Baseline condition (p<0.01, Wilcoxon signed-rank test), while there was no significant difference between the Right, Left, and Bi conditions in the TA, SOL, MG, and VM muscles (Figure 2-6). In addition, Bi condition was significantly larger compared to Right and Left conditions (p<0.05, Wilcoxon signed-rank test) in the BF muscle.



Chapter 2: Interlimb neural interactions in corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits during preparation and execution of isometric elbow flexion

Figure 2-6: Spinal reflexes in the (A) tibialis anterior (TA), (B) soleus (SOL), (C) medial gastrocnemius (MG), (D) vastus medialis (VM), and (E) biceps femoris (BF) of a representative subject during rest (Baseline; gray trace), right elbow flexion (Right during the Preparation phase; red dash trace and Right during the Motor initiation phase; red trace), left elbow flexion (Left during the Preparation phase; blue dash trace and Left during the Motor initiation phase; blue trace) and bilateral elbow flexion (Bi during the Preparation phase; blue trace) and bilateral elbow flexion (Bi during the Preparation phase; black dash trace and Bi during the Motor initiation phase; Black trace) conditions. Box plots show group data of spinal reflexes elicited in the (A) TA, (B) SOL, (C) MG, (D) VM, and (E) BF muscles. Spinal reflex amplitudes were

normalized with respect to spinal reflex amplitude during the Baseline condition (% of Baseline) for each participant. Statistical analysis compared the spinal reflex amplitudes of the Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi conditions during the Preparation and Motor initiation phase. Asterisks indicate significant differences compared to the Baseline condition. Hashtags indicate significant differences between Right, Left and Bi conditions. Legend: *, # p < 0.05, **, # p < 0.01.

2.3.1.4. Timing of TMS / tSCS relative to EMG onset

The results of the timing of TMS / tSCS relative to EMG onset during TMS and tSCS sessions are shown in Figure 2-7. In the TMS session, the Friedman test showed that the timing of TMS relative to EMG onset was similar between all conditions (Right, Left, and Bi) in the Preparation phase [$\chi^2(3)$ =1.36, p=0.715] and the Motor initiation phase [$\chi^2(3)$ =3.17, p=0.366] (Figure 2-7A). Similarly, in the tSCS session, the Friedman test showed that the timing of tSCS relative to EMG onset was similar between all conditions (Right, Left, and Bi) in the Preparation phase [$\chi^2(3)$ =3.17, p=0.366] and the Motor initiation phase [$\chi^2(3)$ =3.77, p=0.287] (Figure 2-7B). These results suggest that the performances (i.e., EMG onset) of upper-limb contraction were similar between experimental conditions (Right, Left and Bi).



Figure 2-7: Group data of timing of: (A) transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) and; (B) transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation (tSCS) relative to EMG onset of the biceps brachii muscles [right: (R), left: (L)] across participants during the Preparation and Motor initiation phase in Right, Left and Bi condition. Legend: n.s. non-significant.

2.3.2. Study 2

2.3.2.1. Background EMG activity

The results of the background EMG activity during TMS and tSCS sessions are shown in Figure 2-8. In the TMS session, the Friedman test showed that background EMG activity was similar between all conditions (Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi) for the TA and SOL muscles in the Tonic phase [TA: $\chi^2(3)$ = 0.900, p=0.825; SOL: $\chi^2(3)$ = 4.10, p=0.251]. Similarly, in the tSCS session, the Friedman test showed that background EMG activity was similar between all conditions (Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi) for the TA, SOL, MG, and VM muscles in the Tonic phase [TA: $\chi^2(3)$ =2.00, p=0.572; SOL: $\chi^2(3)$ =0.400, p=0.940; MG: $\chi^2(3)$ =1.30, p=0.729; VM: $\chi^2(3)$ =1.80, p=0.615; BF: $\chi^2(3)$ =0.300, p=0.960].



Chapter 2: Interlimb neural interactions in corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits during preparation and execution of isometric elbow flexion

Figure 2-8: (A) Group data of background electromyographic (EMG) activity in the tibialis anterior (TA) and soleus (SOL) during rest (Baseline), right elbow flexion

(Right), left elbow flexion (Left) and bilateral elbow flexion (Bi) during the Tonic phase in the transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) session in Study 2; (B) Groupe data of background EMG activity in the TA, SOL, medial gastrocnemius (MG), vastus medialis (VM), biceps femoris (BF) during Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi conditions during the Tonic phase in the transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation (tSCS) session in Study 2. Legend: n.s. non-significant.

2.3.2.2. MEP amplitudes (TMS session)

The results of the MEP responses during the TMS session are shown in Figure 2-9A. The box plots indicate the peak-to-peak amplitudes (% of Baseline) of MEP responses during Right, Left, and Bi conditions in the Tonic phase. The Friedman test showed that MEP peak-topeak amplitudes were statistically significantly different between the Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi conditions for the TA and SOL muscles [TA: $\chi^2(3)$ = 15.2, p<0.01; SOL: $\chi^2(3)$ = 18.5, p<0.01]. Post-hoc testing corrected for multiple comparisons for the TA and SOL muscles showed that Right, Left and Bi conditions were significantly larger compared with the Baseline condition (p<0.05, Wilcoxon signed-rank test), while there were no significant differences between the Right, Left, and Bi conditions (Figure 2-9A).





Figure 2-9: (A) Group data of motor evoked potentials (MEPs) in the tibialis anterior (TA) and soleus (SOL) muscles during right elbow flexion (Right), left elbow flexion (Left), and bilateral elbow flexion (Bi) conditions in the Tonic phase. MEP amplitudes were normalized with respect to the MEP amplitude during the Baseline condition (% of Baseline) for each participant. (B) Group data of spinal reflexes in the TA, SOL, medial gastrocnemius (MG), vastus medialis (VM), and biceps femoris (BF) during Right, Left, and Bi conditions in the Tonic phase. Spinal reflex amplitudes were normalized with respect to spinal reflex amplitude during the Baseline condition (% of Baseline) for each participant. Asterisks indicate significant differences compared to the Baseline condition. Legend: *p< 0.05, **p< 0.01.

2.3.2.3. Spinal reflex amplitude (tSCS session)

The results of the spinal reflex responses during the tSCS session are shown in Figure

2-9B. The box plots indicate the peak-to-peak amplitudes (% of Baseline) of spinal reflex responses during Right, Left, and Bi conditions in the Tonic phase. The Friedman test showed that MEP peak-to-peak amplitudes were statistically significantly different between the Baseline, Right, Left, and Bi conditions for the TA, SOL, MG and VM muscles [TA: $\chi^2(3)= 20.2$, p<0.01; SOL: $\chi^2(3)= 15.1$, p<0.01; MG: $\chi^2(3)= 15.7$, p<0.01; VM: $\chi^2(3)= 10.5$, p=0.0148] while they were not statistically different between the Baseline, Right, Left and Bi conditions for the BF muscles [BF: $\chi^2(3)= 5.20$, p=0.158]. Post-hoc testing corrected for multiple comparisons for the TA, SOL and MG muscles showed that Right, Left and Bi conditions were significantly larger compared with the Baseline condition (p<0.05, Wilcoxon signed-rank test), while there were no significant differences between the Right, Left, and Bi conditions (Figure 2-9B). Post-hoc testing corrected for multiple comparisons for the Right comparisons for the VM muscle showed no significant differences between each condition (Figure 2-9B).

2.4. Discussion

In the current study, we investigated whether MEP and spinal reflex responses of right lower-limb muscles would be modulated during motor preparation and motor execution (Motor initiation phase and Tonic phase) of ipsilateral (Right), contralateral (Left), and bilateral (Bi) remote upper-limb muscles contractions, i.e. upper-limb "remote effect" facilitation in the lower limbs. Our results showed that MEP amplitudes were significantly facilitated compared to the rest (Baseline) condition during the preparation and execution phases, while spinal reflex amplitudes were significantly facilitated compared to the rest condition only during the execution phase. Furthermore, our results showed that there were no significant differences between ipsilateral, contralateral and bilateral conditions in TMS and tSCS session (Figure 2-5, Figure 2-6, and Figure 2-9). Moreover, the results were same between different phases of motor execution (i.e., Motor initiation phase and Tonic phase) despite different levels of contraction of the elbow flexors (Motor initiation phase: TMS session was 4.27 ± 4.76 %MVC and tSCS session was $4.97 \pm$ 4.06 %MVC; and Tonic phase: TMS session was 29.1 ± 0.83 %MVC and tSCS session was 29.0 ± 0.55 %MVC). Previous studies have shown that both tSCS-induced spinal reflex responses (Minassian et al. 2007) and MEP responses (Hallett 2007) are modulated by voluntary muscle contractions. Since the background EMG activities in all measured muscles in our current study were not significantly different between the experimental conditions (i.e., Right, Left, and Bi) and the rest state (i.e., Baseline) in each stimulation phase for both the spinal reflexes and MEP responses (see section 2.3.1.1., section 2.3.2.1., Figure 2-4, and Figure 2-8), it can be concluded that the observed modulations of the evoked responses were not affected by background EMG activities; but rather, they were an effect of "remote effect" modulation. A specific discussion of interlimb neural interactions in corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits follows in section 2.4.1.

Moreover, a key finding in our current study is that the extent of interlimb remote

facilitation in corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits: (1) was not enhanced during bilateral vs. unilateral contraction of upper limbs, and (2) was similar between ipsilateral vs. contralateral contractions, both of which are contrary to our hypothesis. Although it was reported that remote facilitation occurred during both bilateral as well as unilateral muscle contractions in both ipsilateral and contralateral sides of distal limb segments (Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013), the extent of facilitation in multiple muscles has not been directly compared across diagonal and orthogonal muscle pairs, and during unilateral and bilateral muscles contractions. A discussion of unilateral and bilateral and bilateral and contraction follows in section 2.4.2, while we discuss ipsilateral and contralateral contraction interlimb facilitation in section 2.4.3.

2.4.1. Interlimb facilitation of corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits during motor preparation and execution

Our results showed that spinal reflex excitability in lower-limb muscles (tSCS-evoked responses) was not modulated during preparation for upper-limb muscles contraction, while corticospinal excitability (TMS-evoked MEPs) was facilitated during both preparation and execution of upper-limb muscles contractions, as we hypothesized. MEPs elicited by single-pulse TMS over the primary motor cortex are influenced by the excitability of neurons both in the cortical and spinal motor circuits (Rothwell et al. 1991). Therefore, remote facilitation between upper-limb and lower-limb muscles in the corticospinal pathway could be attributed to cortical and/or spinal facilitation. However, excitability of spinal reflex circuits was not modulated during motor preparation for upper-limb muscles contractions, suggesting that intracortical motor circuits, rather than spinal circuits, likely contributed to interlimb remote facilitation during the preparation phase for the upper-limb contractions. Therefore, facilitation of cortical circuits

controlling lower-limb muscles by the upper-limb contractions could be induced even during motor preparation, while actual contraction (i.e., motor execution) could be required for facilitation of spinal circuits. It has previously been reported that there is some overlapping between arm and leg representations in several cortical motor-related areas, including the dorsal premotor area (PMd) and supplementary motor area (SMA) (Rijntjes et al. 1999; Henrik Ehrsson et al. 2000), which suggests that neural activations mediated by voluntary contraction of upper limbs or lower limbs interact within the cortical motor circuit and affect corticospinal excitability. Specifically, since PMd plays a major role in the selection and planning of voluntary movements (for a review, see Wise et al. 1997), it can be considered that interlimb remote facilitation during motor preparation (shown in our current study) may be induced in the motor-related cortical areas due to somatotopic overlapping of upper- and lower-limb muscle representations.

Moreover, we showed that motor execution of upper-limb muscle contractions can affect excitability of spinal reflex circuits in multiple lower-limb muscles, as well as excitability of the corticospinal tract. To test the effects of interlimb remote facilitation in spinal circuits, typically H-reflex was used to evoke responses in individual muscle such as SOL (Kawamura and Watanabe 1975; Tazoe et al. 2005). In these studies, it was reported that facilitation of SOL Hreflex was induced by the remote (upper-limb) muscle contractions (Kawamura and Watanabe 1975; Tazoe et al. 2005). Since the spinal reflexes induced by tSCS have similar characteristics as the H-reflex responses (Courtine et al. 2007; Minassian et al. 2007), our results supported previous studies that upper-limb muscles contraction can facilitate spinal reflex excitability in other ankle muscles (i.e., TA and MG) and thigh muscles (i.e., VM and BF), which were recorded simultaneously (Masugi et al. 2019). On the other hand, spinal reflexes in thigh muscles (i.e., VM and BF) were not modulated in the Tonic phase, consistent with a recent study using same tSCS methods (Kato et al. 2019). Facilitations in the Motor initiation phase and no change in the Tonic phase in the thigh muscles may suggest that widespread remote facilitation in spinal circuits during initiation (ascending) phase of the contraction, and a more local facilitation when contraction levels are maintained for a prolonged period of time. Moreover, our results extend the current understanding by providing evidence that such modulation in spinal reflex circuits does not depend on whether contralateral or ipsilateral hands are contracted, or if they are contracted bilaterally. Specific discussion about effects of ipsilateral, contralateral, and bilateral upper-limb contraction on interlimb facilitation follows in section 2.4.2.

Remote facilitation mechanisms in spinal reflex circuits were previously attributed to: (1) an increase of fusimotor drive (Hagbarth et al. 1975; Burke et al. 1980), (2) a reduction of presynaptic inhibition to the Ia terminals on the motoneurons (Dowman and Wolpaw 1988; Zehr and Stein 1999), and (3) a direct postsynaptic facilitation of motoneurons (Boroojerdi et al. 2000; Furubayashi et al. 2003). Previous studies ruled out the contribution of fusimotor drive by examining microneurographic activities of the afferent fibers during remote muscles contractions (Hagbarth et al. 1975; Burke et al. 1980). Thus, it can be considered that presynaptic mechanisms (i.e., reduction of presynaptic inhibition onto Ia terminals) and/or the post synaptic mechanisms (i.e., spinal motoneurons) can likely explain the results in our current study. Overall, by assessing the change of excitability in both corticospinal and spinal circuits, our results present new evidence to suggest that upper-limb muscle contractions could affect intracortical motor circuits controlling lower-limb muscles even during motor preparation, while actual contraction (i.e., motor execution) is required to mediate spinal motor circuits controlling lower-limb muscles.

2.4.2. Effect of unilateral and bilateral contractions on interlimb facilitation

We hypothesized that the extent of the "remote effect" would be larger during bilateral vs. unilateral upper-limb muscle contractions due to summation effects. However, the "remote effect"

facilitation was similar between bilateral and unilateral conditions. First, it may be that excitation of neurons receiving input from remote muscles contractions could have been saturated (i.e., ceiling effect), although the contraction levels were relatively low (<30% of maximal effort). On the other hand, previous investigations of the "remote effect" facilitation during simultaneous task performance (maximum ankle dorsiflex and teeth clenching) reported that combined motor tasks led to higher excitability of hand muscle corticospinal (i.e., MEP) excitability compared to when the tasks were performed individually (Komeilipoor et al. 2017). Therefore, our results extend the current understanding of neural interactions by suggesting that combined motor task of homologous muscles pairs (e.g., ipsilateral and contralateral upper limbs) did not have a summed "remote effect". On the other hand, non-homologous muscles pairs (e.g., jaw muscles and leg muscles) were previously suggested to have a summed contributions to the "remote effect" facilitation (Komeilipoor et al. 2017). This homologous muscle effect could also in part be attributed to interhemispheric inhibition mechanisms. It has been widely accepted that neural activation (e.g., induced by upper-limb muscle contraction) in the motor cortex of one hemisphere can inhibit neural activities controlling homologous muscles (e.g., opposite upper-limb muscle) in the other hemisphere via corpus callosum pathways, which are linking both hemispheres (Ferbert, Priori, et al. 1992). Moreover, it was also reported that bilateral elbow flexion increases inhibition between hemispheres, compared to unilateral elbow flexion (Perez et al. 2014). Therefore, in our current study, it is possible that bilateral elbow flexion causes both hemispheres to inhibit each other via such interhemispheric inhibition circuits, as previously suggested (Oda and Moritani 1995; Taniguchi et al. 2001; Fling and Seidler 2012; Vieluf et al. 2017). Therefore, it can be considered that non-homologous muscles pairs (e.g., jaw muscles and leg muscles) were expressed as a summation of each contraction (Komeilipoor et al. 2017) since these tasks were not interfered by bilateral interhemispheric inhibition. On the other hand, homologous muscles

pairs (e.g., right and left upper limbs) in our current study, which induced activation of both hemispheres, did not sum due to interhemispheric inhibition. However, further work is warranted to systematically examine effects of interhemispheric inhibition on intralimb facilitation.

2.4.3. Effect of ipsilateral and contralateral contractions on interlimb facilitation

We also expected that the extent of "remote effect" on neural circuits in right lowerlimb muscles would be larger during ipsilateral (right) upper-limb muscles contractions, compared when contralateral (left) upper-limb muscles were contracted. However, contrary to our hypothesis, this did not occur. In terms of remote facilitation between ipsilateral non-homologous muscles pairs (e.g., right upper-limb and right lower-limb muscles), previous studies suggested that intrahemispheric connectivity may contribute to the remote facilitation effects (Capaday et al. 2009, 2011). Specifically, these studies elegantly demonstrated that neural activity initiated at the cortical locus can spread to the nearby cortical regions representing different muscles via intrinsic horizontal connections between neurons in the motor cortex (Capaday et al. 2009, 2011). Using TMS, it was also proposed that similar neural mechanisms, including cortico-cortical connectivity, might exist within the primary motor cortex in humans (Boroojerdi et al. 2000; Komeilipoor et al. 2017; Sasaki et al. 2018). Thus, it is likely that activations of cortical motor representations by voluntary contractions of the upper limbs spread to the neighboring cortical areas representing muscles in different segments of the body (i.e., lower-limb muscles). In that case, it is likely that effects of ipsilateral upper-limb muscle contractions to lower-limb muscles could be larger compared to contraction of contralateral upper-limb muscles due to intrahemispheric connectivity. However, such intrahemispheric mechanisms cannot explain remote facilitation between contralateral muscles pairs (i.e., left upper-limb and right lower-limb muscles) as shown in our study. Neurophysiological studies in non-human primates demonstrated that some pyramidal neurons in the primary motor cortex are activated during movements of ipsilateral upper-limb muscles, suggesting the ipsilateral and contralateral hemisphere play a role during voluntary control of unilateral movements (Tanji et al. 1988; Donchin et al. 1998; Steinberg et al. 2002). Moreover, neuroimaging studies in humans also reported that unilateral movements are associated not only with activation of the contralateral primary motor cortex but also with the co-activation of the ipsilateral primary motor cortex (Kim et al. 1993; Stippich et al. 2007). These studies suggest that there may be interhemispheric interactions during unilateral movements. Furthermore, it was demonstrated that short interval intracortical inhibition (induced by paired-pulse TMS, which reflects cortical inhibition) in lower-limb muscles was decreased during contralateral upper-limb muscle contractions (Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013). This suggests that voluntary upper-limb muscle contractions had cortical disinhibitory effects on the contralateral lower-limb muscles. Therefore, based on the abovementioned studies, it can be considered that interhemispheric facilitatory and/or disinhibitory mechanisms could explain the results in the contralateral upper-limb muscle contraction condition in our current study. Moreover, diagonal coordinated movement between the upper-limb and lower-limb muscles has been reported in human studies (Swinnen 2002), and lower-limb muscle movements could be associated with opposite upper-limb movements (Yiou et al. 2007). It was also reported that the muscle activities and reflex responses in the lower-limb muscles were modulated during rhythmic activity of the upper-limb muscles (Zehr et al. 2009). Such functional importance of diagonal coordination between upper-limb and lower-limb muscles might also have contributed to remote facilitation between left upper-limb and right lower-limb muscles. Overall, our results suggest that net facilitatory effects, which were shown in the lower-limb muscle corticospinal and spinal circuits, were similar even during different upper-limb muscle contractions. However, the neurophysiological mechanisms and functional connectivity of these facilitation could be

different.

2.4.4. Clinical implications

The results of the present study may have clinical implications for patients with neurological injuries. Specifically, neurological injuries and/or prolonged disease of muscles are typically accompanied by reductions of central nervous system activity, which includes weakened connections between the brain and the muscle (i.e., corticospinal excitability) (Oudega and Perez 2012). First, our findings may be relevant for individuals with paraplegia or other neurological injuries. Specifically, contraction of unaffected upper limbs, which does not depend on whether contralateral/ipsilateral hands are contracted or if they are contracted bilaterally, may enhance corticospinal excitability of the affected lower limbs. Perhaps training the upper limbs may also have effects on improving the strength/skills in the remote lower-limb muscles. Second, to examine the precise pathological condition in patients with neurological injuries, evaluation of the spinal reflex arcs in multiple muscles is crucial. Indeed, tSCS-evoked spinal reflexes were previously measured in patients with spinal cord injury (Dy et al. 2010; Gerasimenko et al. 2015; Hofstoetter et al. 2019) and those with lumber nerve compression (Andriyanova 2010). Therefore, our interlimb "remote effect" facilitation paradigms may also be helpful for assessments of residual motor function and evaluation of the spinal reflexes or the extent of recovery after injury. However, to translate our current basic mechanism findings to clinical settings, future studies are warranted to examine interlimb "remote effect" facilitation in patients with neurological injuries.

2.4.5. Limitations

Our work has several limitations that should be noted. First, TMS "hotspot" and intensity were optimized for TA muscle, while we recorded both SOL and TA MEPs. Although previous studies reported that a single TMS "hot spot" and intensity optimized for the TA muscle can also elicit MEPs from SOL muscle (e.g., Kaneko et al. 2018; Nakagawa et al. 2020), there is a possibility that modulation effects of the SOL muscle in our study were not optimal. Second, we investigated neural activities from multiple lower-limb muscles (i.e., TA, SOL, MG, VM and BF) in the tSCS session, while we investigated limited number of lower-limb muscles (i.e., TA and SOL) in the TMS session. It is well known that tSCS of the lumbar spinal cord can be used to reliably evoke spinal reflexes from multiple lower-limb muscles simultaneously, including thigh muscles (i.e., VM and BF) (Courtine et al. 2007; Minassian et al. 2007; Dy et al. 2010; Roy et al. 2012; Masugi et al. 2016, 2017) and our results in spinal reflexes showed different (segment specific) modulation between thigh and shank muscles in the Tonic phase (see Figure 2-9B). Therefore, presenting spinal reflex data from multiple muscles, including thigh muscles may offer new "remote effect" insights. However, future studies are warranted to specifically test neural activity from multiple lower-limb muscles using TMS, which is optimized for recording from shank and thigh muscles separately. Finally, in the current study we did not directly measure intracortical activity (e.g., paired-pulse TMS paradigm). By assessing corticospinal and spinal reflex excitability during same experimental conditions, we could logically speculate about cortical and spinal mechanism contributions (Kasai et al. 1997; Taube et al. 2008; Mouthon et al. 2015) to interlimb neural interactions. Nonetheless, future studies are warranted to specifically test intracortical inhibition during "remote effect" paradigms.

2.5. Conclusions

We investigated interlimb neural interaction (i.e., "remote effect" facilitation) during upper-limb contraction on the lower-limb muscles in the corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits using transcranial magnetic stimulation and transcutaneous electrical stimulation, respectively. Our results show that preparation and execution of voluntary contractions of upper-limb muscles facilitated corticospinal excitability in lower-limb muscles, while execution of voluntary muscle contractions of upper-limb muscles facilitate the excitability of spinal reflex circuits only. Therefore, interlimb neural interactions can be attributed to cortical and/or spinal mechanisms depending on the phase of the movement such as motor preparation and execution. Specifically, it could be considered that intracortical mechanisms are likely connected via non-selective activation both upper-limb and lower-limb muscles in the motor-related areas during motor preparation. Spinal reflex results suggest that actual contraction (i.e., motor execution) is required to facilitate spinal reflex circuits in distal segmental muscles. Moreover, our results showed that the extent of such facilitation does not depend on whether contralateral or ipsilateral hands are contracted or if they are contracted bilaterally. Similar facilitatory effects during unilateral vs. bilateral upper-limb contractions suggest that ceiling effect and/or interhemispheric inhibition mechanisms could be attributed to interlimb "remote effect" facilitation, although we did not directly measure intracortical activity. Moreover, similar facilitatory effects during ipsilateral vs. contralateral upper-limb contractions suggest that neurons receiving input from remote muscles could follow an all-or-none law which does not depend contralateral or ipsilateral activations.

Chapter 3 - Study 2

Evidence for the existence of trunk-limb neural interaction in the corticospinal pathway

The material presented in this chapter has been published in the article:

Atsushi Sasaki, Matija Milosevic, Hirofumi Sekiguchi, Kimitaka Nakazawa. "Evidence for Existence of Trunk-Limb Neural Interaction in the Corticospinal Pathway". *Neuroscience Letters*, 6 (668), 31-36, 2018.

NOTE: The content of this chapter is identical to the material presented in the publication except for the text formatting which was done according to University of Tokyo requirement.

3.1. Introduction

Corticospinal excitability between the brain and a muscle can be evaluated by examining the amplitude of the motor evoked potential (MEP) elicited through transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) on the primary motor cortex (M1) (Rothwell et al. 1991). Previous studies using TMS to evoke MEPs suggested the existence of a direct corticospinal pathway to the trunk muscles (Plassman and Gandevia 1991; Ferbert, Caramia, et al. 1992). Trunk muscles have an essential role in postural control during standing, sitting (e.g., Milosevic et al. 2017), and walking (e.g., Mueller et al. 2017). Therefore, it is important to understand the interaction between trunk and the upper-limb and lower-limb muscles. It has been shown that corticospinal excitability of trunk muscles can be modulated during simple voluntary movements such as flexion and extension of the trunk (Plassman and Gandevia 1991; Nowicky et al. 2001; Tunstill et al. 2001), maintenance of posture (Chiou et al. 2016), and during respiratory maneuvers (Nowicky et al. 2001; Tunstill et al. 2001; Jaberzadeh et al. 2013). Taken together, these studies suggest that trunk muscles have corticospinal drive under voluntary and involuntary conditions.

It is also known that contraction of certain upper-limb and lower-limb muscles can modulate the corticospinal excitability not only of that contracted muscle, but also of other muscles which are located in a remote segment of the body and remain at rest (Kawakita et al. 1991; Pereon et al. 1995; Boroojerdi et al. 2000; Hortobágyi et al. 2003). This phenomenon is known as "remote effect" (Tazoe, Endoh, et al. 2007; Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Komeilipoor et al. 2017). Previous studies have shown facilitation of MEP amplitude of upper-limb muscles during contraction of the leg muscles (Tazoe et al. 2009; Morishita et al. 2011), jaw clenching (Boroojerdi et al. 2000; Komeilipoor et al. 2017), as well as contraction of the contralateral hand muscles (Kawakita et al. 1991; Hortobágyi et al. 2003; Morishita et al. 2011). Similarly, MEP facilitation in lower-limb muscles was shown during hand contractions (Kawakita et al. 1991),

Chapter 3: Evidence for existence of trunk-limb neural interaction in the corticospinal pathway

jaw clenching (Boroojerdi et al. 2000), as well as contraction of the contralateral leg muscles (Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013). These interactions are thought to be cortically based (Tazoe, Endoh, et al. 2007; Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013). However, previous studies examining "remote effect" have focused only on the inter-limb interaction (i.e., interaction between upper-limbs and lower-limbs). To date, no study has systematically investigated corticospinal interactions between the trunk muscles and upper-limb and lower-limb muscles. Understanding how trunk muscle contractions influence limb muscles (i.e., trunk "remote effect") is essential for understanding the underlying neural mechanics in fundamental human movements, such as postural control and walking. Moreover, such knowledge could be used for optimizing neurorehabilitation in individuals with trunk impairment, such as in people with spinal cord injury (Milosevic, Yokoyama, et al. 2017).

In the present study, we hypothesized that voluntary activation of the trunk muscles representation would affect upper-limb, lower-limb, and jaw muscle cortical and subcortical circuitry, and vice versa. The specific objectives of this study were to investigate if corticospinal excitability of: (a) trunk muscle during rest state is modulated when hands, legs, and jaw muscles are contracted and; (b) hand, legs, and jaw muscles during rest state is modulated when trunk muscles are contracted.

3.2. Methods

3.2.1. Participants

Eleven able-bodied individuals were recruited for this study. The age, body mass, and height of participants were 24.2±3.2 years, 66.7±7.6 kg, and 173.6±6.0 cm (mean±SD), respectively. None of the participants had a history of neurological and musculoskeletal impairments, including epilepsy. All participants gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. The experimental procedures were approved by the local institutional ethic committee of the Graduate School of Arts and Science, The University of Tokyo.

3.2.2. Data acquisition

Electromyography (EMG) activities were recorded from the trunk, hand, jaw, and leg muscles unilaterally. Bipolar Ag/AgCl surface electrodes (Vitrode F-150S, Nihon Koden, Tokyo, Japan) were placed on the left side with 1 cm separation on the: (i) rectus abdominis (RA; trunk muscle); (ii) flexor digitorum superficialis (FDS; hand muscle); (iii) masseter (MS; jaw muscle); (iv) tibialis anterior (TA; leg muscle). A reference electrode was placed over the clavicle. Prior to application of electrodes, the skin was prepared using sand paper and alcohol to reduce skin impedance. The signals were band-pass filter (15 - 3,000 Hz) and amplified (×2000) using a multichannel EMG amplifier (MEG-6108, Nihon Koden, Tokyo, Japan). All data were digitized at sampling frequency of 10,000 Hz using an analog-to-digital (A/D) converter (Powerlab/16SP, AD Instruments, Castle Hill, Australia).

3.2.3. Experimental protocol

Participants were seated comfortably on the chair with no backrest and were instructed to maintain upright posture of the trunk with both arms relaxed on the side of the body. Following a gentle warm-up and task practice, participants were asked to perform three maximal voluntary contraction (MVC) trials for each of the muscles: (i) RA muscle during force expiration while breath holding (FEBH): participants were instructed to breath out in an expiratory Valsalva maneuver as hard as possible (Jaberzadeh et al. 2013); (ii) FDS muscle during hand gripping: participants were instructed to clench their fists bilaterally as hard as possible; (iii) MS muscle during jaw clenching: participants were instructed to grit their teeth as hard as possible; and (iv) TA muscle during ankle dorsiflexion: participants were instructed to fully dorsiflex their ankles bilaterally as hard as possible, while both heels remained on the floor. Using an analog integrator (EI-601G, Nihon Koden, Tokyo, Japan) and an oscilloscope (TDS2012C, Tektronix, Oregon, USA), the integrated EMG amplitude during the 3 s epoch was measured and averaged on the three trials to define the MVCs for each muscle.

Experimental data were acquired during the following five experimental conditions: (1) while participants were relaxed (Rest); (2) during FEBH maneuver (Trunk), (3) during bilateral hand clenching (Hands); (4) during jaw clenching (Jaw); and (5) during bilateral ankle dorsiflexion (Legs). Recordings were performed on the same day, with a break of at least 5 min between experimental conditions. Moreover, the experimental conditions order was randomized between participants. The active conditions (i.e., Trunk, Hands, Jaw, Legs) were performed while participants were asked to match a visual target on an oscilloscope, which was set at 30% of MVC of the respective muscles.

3.2.4 Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS)

TMS was delivered over the M1 region using a mono-phasic magnetic stimulator (Magstim 200, Magxtim Co., Whitland, UK) through a double cone coil (outside diameter of 110 mm). The optimal stimulation spot (i.e. "hot spot") was searched over the right cortex (starting

point was defined at 1.5 cm anterior and 3cm lateral to vertex) at which the MEPs could be recorded from RA muscles (Jaberzadeh et al. 2013). The MEPs in all muscles tested were evoked from the stimulation to the same location (RA "hot spot") in each experimental condition. The motor threshold (MT) was determined with the participant maintaining a voluntary contraction at 30% of MVC of RA muscle during the FEBH task. MT was defined as the minimum TMS intensity for which MEPs had a peak-to-peak amplitudes larger than 50 μ V and were evoked in at least three out of five successive trials. The TMS intensities for the experiment were set to: (a) 120% of MT level (1.2MT); (b) 140% of MT level (1.4MT); and (c) 160% of the MT level (1.6MT). Five TMS stimuli were delivered for each TMS intensity (i.e., 1.2MT, 1.4MT, and 1.6MT), and for each experimental condition (i.e., Rest, Trunk, Hands, Jaw, Legs), totaling in 75 stimuli (5 stimuli x 3 TMS intensities x 5 experimental conditions). Data was recoded from 100 ms before to 300 ms after application of the TMS stimulus.

3.2.5. Data analysis

The MEP peak-to-peak amplitudes of each muscle were calculated using Matlab (2017a, The MathWorks Inc., Massachusetts, USA) for each trial. Moreover, the background EMG activity of a 50 ms window before the TMS stimulus was defined by calculating the root mean square value in each trial. Five repeated trials were averaged for each experimental condition and TMS intensity. Trials were removed from the analysis if background EMG of resting muscle exceeded three standard deviations of the mean background EMG at Rest condition.



Motor evoked potential (MEP)

Rectus abdominis: RA

TMS-related artifact

Tibialis anterior: TA

Flexor digitorum superficialis: FDS

Chapter 3: Evidence for existence of trunk-limb neural interaction in the corticospinal pathway

Figure 3-1. Experimental setup

3.2.6. Statistics

Comparisons were performed using a two-way repeated measures analysis of variance (ANOVA) to evaluate the effects of the experimental condition (i.e., Rest, Trunk, Hand, Teeth, and Legs) and TMS intensity (i.e., 1.2MT, 1.4MT, and 1.6MT) on the MEP amplitudes and background EMG. When significant interaction was found between the experimental conditions and TMS intensity, a one-way repeated measures ANOVA was used to confirm the effect at each TMS intensity separately. Significant results on the ANOVA were followed up with post-hoc multiple comparisons with Bonferroni corrections. Since the Shapiro-Wilk test showed that all measures were not normally distributed, a logarithmic transformation was performed to normalize the data prior to performing the ANOVAs. It was confirmed that data with a logarithmic transformation were normally distributed. Significance level on all tests was set to p<0.05.
3.3. Results

3.3.1. Background EMG

RA background EMG showed no interaction (p=0.649), but had an effect of the experimental conditions (p=0.001) and no effect of TMS intensity (p=0.351). Specific, post-hoc, comparisons showed that RA background EMG was similar across all experimental conditions, except the active contraction condition (i.e., Trunk), as expected.

FDS background EMG showed no interaction (p=0.492), but had an effect of the experimental conditions (p<0.001) and no effect of TMS intensity (p=0.596). Specific, post-hoc, comparisons showed that FDS background EMG was similar across all experimental conditions, except the active contraction condition (i.e., Hands), as expected.

MS background EMG showed no interaction (p=0.887), but had an effect of the experimental conditions (p<0.001) and no effect of TMS intensity (p=0.924). Specific, post-hoc, comparisons showed that FDS background EMG was similar across all experimental conditions, except the active contraction condition (i.e., Teeth), as expected.

TA background EMG showed no interaction (p=0.293), but had an effect of the experimental conditions (p<0.001) and no effect of TMS intensity (p=0.415). Specific, post-hoc, comparisons showed that TA background activity was similar across all experimental conditions, except the active contraction condition (i.e., Legs), as expected.

3.3.2. MEP amplitude

The representative data for MEPs of all muscles (i.e., RA, FDS, MS, and TA) at 1.6MT TMS intensity are shown in Figure 3-2.

RA MEP amplitudes showed an interaction (p<0.001), as well as an effect of the experimental conditions (p<0.001), and TMS intensity (p<0.001). Specific comparisons between

experimental conditions, shown in Figure 3-3, indicate that contracting the trunk muscles (i.e., active condition) was significantly larger than all other experimental conditions at all TMS intensities. Overall, RA MEP amplitudes were very low when trunk muscles were not contracted, with 0 out of 11 participants at 1.2MT, 3 out of 11 participants at 1.4MT, and 5 out of 11 participants at 1.6MT having any MEPs during the Rest condition. Moreover, contracting the hands increased the RA MEPs (i.e., Rest vs. Hands were different) at 1.6MT TMS intensity (Figure 3-3).

FDS MEP amplitudes showed no interaction (p=0.151), but had a significant effect of both the experimental conditions (p<0.001), and TMS intensity (p=0.021). Specific comparisons between experimental conditions indicate that contracting the hand muscles (i.e., active condition) significantly increased FDS MEPs (Figure 3-3). Moreover, contracting the trunk muscles increased the FDS MEPs (i.e., Rest vs. Trunk were different) at all TMS intensities (Figure 3-3).

MS MEP amplitudes showed an interaction (p=0.017), as well as the effect of the experimental conditions (p=0.001), and TMS intensity (p=0.007). Specific comparisons between experimental conditions indicate that contracting the jaw muscles (i.e., active condition) had some small effects on the MS MEPs at lower TMS intensities, but no experimental condition increased the MS MEPs (Figure 3-3).

Finally, TA MEP amplitudes showed an interaction (p=0.037), as well as the effect of the experimental conditions (p<0.001), and TMS intensity (p=0.029). Specific comparisons between experimental conditions indicate that contracting the leg muscles (i.e., active condition) had an effect on the TA MEPs at all TMS intensities (Figure 3-3). Moreover, contracting the trunk muscles increased the TA MEPs (i.e., Rest vs. Trunk were different) at all TMS intensities (Figure 3-3). Contracting the hand muscles also increased the TA MEPs (i.e., Rest vs. Hands were

different) only at 1.6MT TMS intensity.



Figure 3-2. Representative plots showing motor evoked potentials (MEPs) elicited using trans cranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) at 160% of the motor threshold (1.6MT) stimulus intensity in the rectus abdominis (RA), flexor digitorum superficialis (FDS), masseter (MS) and tibialis anterior (TA) muscles during rest (Rest), hand clenching (Hands), jaw clenching (Jaw) and ankle dorsiflexion (Legs). Dashed lines indicate rest state conditions (Rest); gray lines indicate of contraction conditions of target muscles (Active); and blue lines indicate the conditions of contraction of muscles which are located in a remote segment from the target muscles (Remote Effect).



Chapter 3: Evidence for existence of trunk-limb neural interaction in the corticospinal pathway

(MEPs) elicited using transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) at 120% motor threshold (1.2MT); 140% motor threshold (1.4MT), and 160% motor threshold (1.6MT)

in the rectus abdominis (RA), flexor digitorum superficialis (FDS), masseter (MS) and tibialis anterior (TA) during rest (Rest), hand clenching (Hands), jaw clenching (Jaw) and ankle dorsiflexion (Legs). Dashed bars indicate rest state conditions (Rest); gray bars indicate contraction conditions of target muscles (Active); and blue bars indicate contraction conditions of muscles which are located in a remote segment from the target muscles (Remote Effect). *p<0.05.



Chapter 3: Evidence for existence of trunk-limb neural interaction in the corticospinal pathway

Figure 3-4

ckground EMG

activity of a 50 ms window before transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) at 120% motor threshold (1.2MT); 140% motor threshold (1.4MT), and 160% motor threshold

(1.6MT) in the rectus abdominis (RA), flexor digitorum superficialis (FDS), masseter (MS) and tibialis anterior (TA) during rest (Rest), hand clenching (Hands), jaw clenching (Jaw) and ankle dorsiflexion (Legs). Dashed bars indicate rest state conditions (Rest); gray bars indicate contraction conditions of target muscles (Active); and blue bars indicate contraction conditions of muscles which are located in a remote segment from the target muscles (Remote Effect). *p<0.05.

3.4. Discussion

In this study, we investigated whether the corticospinal excitability of the trunk muscles is modulated during contraction of hands, legs, and jaw muscles, as well as whether the corticospinal excitability of the hand, leg, and jaw muscles is modulated during contraction of trunk muscles. Our findings showed that voluntary contraction of hands facilitated the MEP amplitudes of rest state RA (i.e., trunk muscle), while voluntary contraction of leg muscles and jaw muscle did not facilitate the MEP amplitudes of rest state RA. Our findings also showed that voluntary contraction of the trunk facilitated the MEP amplitudes of FDS (i.e., hand muscle) and TA (i.e., leg muscle), while it did not facilitate the MEP amplitudes of MS (i.e., jaw muscle). MEPs elicited in actively contracted muscles are activated earlier and with larger amplitudes than in muscles at rest (Hallett 2007), which implies that background activity influences the evoked MEPs. Since background EMG activity was not significantly different between the experimental conditions for the muscles in the rest state in our current study (see section 3.3.1), it can be considered that MEP amplitudes facilitation was due to "remote effect". Therefore, our results imply that an interaction between the trunk and the limbs was induced mutually, as we had hypothesized. Overall, our study is the first to demonstrate existence of trunk-limb neural interaction in the corticospinal pathway.

Our results did not show facilitation of RA MEP during jaw clenching and ankle dorsiflexion, contrary to our hypothesis and previous reports. Moreover, the "remote effect" of RA and TA muscles was predominantly seen at higher TMS intensity (Figure 3-3). Several previous studies have reported that jaw clenching (Boroojerdi et al. 2000; Komeilipoor et al. 2017) and ankle dorsiflexion (Komeilipoor et al. 2017) facilitated corticospinal excitability of different muscles, which remained in the rest state. In these studies, each task was performed at a higher contraction levels (i.e., maximum voluntary contraction), while in our present study MEPs were elicited at 30% of MVC. The extent of the "remote effect" in upper-limb and lower-limb muscles depends on the strength of voluntary contraction of remote muscles (Tazoe and Komiyama 2014). For instance, it has been reported that the voluntary isometric knee extension facilitates MEPs of upper-limb muscle proportionally to the knee extension force (Tazoe et al. 2009). This indicates that the higher the level of muscle contractions, the larger the degree of facilitation of corticospinal excitability of resting muscles (Tazoe et al. 2009). Therefore, lack of facilitation of the MEPs of the RA during ankle dorsiflexion and jaw clenching in our study is most likely caused by low voluntary contraction levels, which did not recruit sufficiently at 30% MVC to induce facilitation. In our current study, facilitation of MEPs of the RA and TA muscles during hand contractions were observed only during high TMS intensity (1.6 MT), which is in agreement with previous findings. Therefore, the observed modulations, which were shown only at high TMS intensity may be explained by greater activation of the corticospinal neurons recruited.

In our current study, RA MEPs were very low when trunk muscles were at rest (i.e., not contracted), with 0 out of 11 participants at 1.2MT, 3 out of 11 participants at 1.4MT, and 5 out of 11 participants at 1.6MT having MEPs during the Rest condition. Low recruitment of trunk muscle MEPs during rest state is consistent to some previous studies (Ferbert, Priori, et al. 1992; Jaberzadeh et al. 2013). On the other hand, it has been reported that it was possible to elicit trunk MEPs at rest (Nowicky et al. 2001; Tunstill et al. 2001). Depending on participants, lower stimulation intensities (1.2MT or 1.4 MT) were possibly not enough to recruit trunk muscles at rest state. Therefore, higher recruitment of corticospinal neurons either through higher TMS intensity stimulation or voluntary contraction of muscles is necessary to elicit trunk muscle MEPs.

FDS MEPs under Hands condition seem to stay the same at different TMS intensities while all other muscle MEPs under contraction of target muscle condition (Active) seem to have

Chapter 3: Evidence for existence of trunk-limb neural interaction in the corticospinal pathway

bigger amplitudes with increase of TMS intensities (see Figure 3-3). Some studies showed that the corticospinal facilitation pattern with increasing voluntary contraction varies according to different muscles (Kischka et al. 1993; Turton and Lemon 1999). For instance, the hand muscle has higher levels of recruitment gain at low MVC levels (20-40% MVC), possibly reflecting richness of corticospinal drive, which indicate saturation of response amplitude at low levels of voluntary contraction (Turton and Lemon 1999). On the other hand, other muscles such as upper arm and leg muscles, which do not need fine motor control have more gradual corticospinal facilitation pattern with voluntary contractions. This indicates that these muscles need high MVC levels to saturate response amplitude (Kischka et al. 1993). Therefore, in our study, only hand muscle seems to have saturation at 30% MVC level due to steeper corticospinal facilitation pattern with voluntary contraction, which could reflect richer corticospinal drive compared to other muscle.

Trunk-limb neural interactions in the corticospinal pathway, which were demonstrated in our current study, could be attributed to cortical and/or subcortical (spinal) facilitation mechanisms since the MEPs elicited using TMS over the motor cortex are influenced by the excitability of neurons both in the motor cortex and the α -motoneuron pool in the spinal pathway (Rothwell et al. 1991). Firstly, subcortical facilitation mechanism, which reflects the α motoneuron pool excitability could play a role in explaining the results observed in our study. Previously, increased F-wave, which was elicited by electrical stimulation of ulnar nerves, and reflects the excitability of the α -motoneuron pool, was shown in the resting upper-limb muscles during jaw clenching (Boroojerdi et al. 2000). This result suggests that jaw clenching resulted in an increase in the α -motoneuron pool excitability in the upper-limb muscles (Boroojerdi et al. 2000). Moreover, increased MEPs, elicited by cervicomedullary (Bunday and Perez 2012) and cervical spinal cord (Stedman et al. 1998) electrical stimulation, reflecting the motoneuronal excitability in subcortical motor circuity (compared to cortically induced MEPs elicited using TMS in our study, which could reflect both cortical and subcortical excitability) were shown to increase in the rest state upper-limb muscle during contraction of contralateral homologous muscle (Stedman et al. 1998; Bunday and Perez 2012). Furthermore, in previous studies using Hreflex, it was suggested that the extent of motoneuronal excitability modulated by remote muscle contraction may depend on the proximity of spinal neurons and spinal levels controlling muscles (Dowman and Wolpaw 1988; Zehr and Stein 1999). Therefore, since the spinal neurons controlling trunk muscles are located between upper-limb and lower-limb spinal neurons, there is a possibility that trunk muscles are more likely to affect upper-limb and lower-limb muscles in the spinal circuity. Overall, these studies suggest the possibility that subcortical structures (spinal mechanism) contribute to the modulation of the "remote effect". On the other hand, some previous studies reported that excitability of subcortical motor circuity was not modulated during voluntary contraction of non-homologous (remote) limb muscles (Tazoe et al. 2005, 2009). Specifically, Tazoe et al. reported that MEP of upper-limb muscle, which was evoked by cervicomedullary electrical stimulation, was not modulated by ipsilateral lower-limb contraction (Tazoe et al. 2009), contrary to the results shown by Stedman et al (Stedman et al. 1998). Thus, based on previous studies which examined the spinal circuitry modulation, it is not fully clear if subcortical structures (spinal mechanisms) contribute to the "remote effect" in non-homologous muscles, such as for trunk-limb interaction in our current study.

Moreover, it has been demonstrated that the intracortical motor circuity was modulated by remote limb (non-homologous) muscle contraction (Tazoe, Endoh, et al. 2007; Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013). Specifically, Chiou et al showed that upper-limb and lower-limb muscle short-interval intracortical inhibition, which was induced by paired-pulse TMS and reflects cortical inhibition,

were decreased during remote limb muscle contraction (Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013). In other studies, reduction of cortical silent period duration of upper-limb motor area, which was elicited by TMS and reflects inhibition of corticospinal neurons, was observed during lower-limb contraction (Tazoe, Endoh, et al. 2007; Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007). These studies suggested that the voluntary muscle contraction has disinhibitory effects on the motor representations of different muscle in a remote segment. Since we examined non-homologous muscle contraction conditions (trunk-limb interaction), it is implied that cortical disinhibitory mechanisms could explain the results in our current study. Furthermore, in basic studies using animal models, it has previously been shown that intracortical facilitation mechanisms may be involved in spreading of neural activity within the cortical region (Capaday et al. 2011). Capaday et al. have elegantly demonstrated that neural activity initiated at a cortical locus can spread to the nearby cortical regions representing different muscles (Capaday et al. 2011). Similarly, using TMS in human studies, it was suggested that a similar neural mechanism might exist within the M1 region (Boroojerdi et al. 2000; Komeilipoor et al. 2017). Since trunk representation in the homunculus of M1 is located between upper-limb and lowerlimb representations, it is likely that voluntary activation of the trunk cortical motor representation spread bilaterally to the nearby upper-limb and lower-limb representation, in our current study. On the other hand, jaw motor representation may be too far away from the trunk motor representation in the M1 region to be activated by spreading of excitability, which is perhaps why jaw clenching did not facilitate corticospinal excitability of other muscles. Overall, although it is possible that the mechanism for facilitation of "remote effect" between the trunk and the limbs in our current study is facilitated from both subcortical and cortical influence, evidence in support of cortical mechanism is more likely to have contributed. Therefore, motor function of different muscles may be not constituted in the brain separately, but evidence suggests that cortical

activations of different motor representations interact and cross-activate within the motor cortex.

Our results imply that trunk and limb muscles interact in the corticospinal pathway. The facilitation of corticospinal excitability of resting muscles induced by remote segment muscle contraction may be helpful in neurorehabilitation. For instance, it is suggested that motor training of an unaffected (or less affected) limb may be possible to utilize for enhancing the motor recovery of the opposing paralyzed limb in neurological impairment such as stroke and spinal cord injury (Tazoe and Komiyama 2014). Similarly, based on our results, motor training of limb muscles may be beneficial for boosting corticospinal excitability of trunk muscle. Moreover, motor training of trunk muscles may also be beneficial for facilitating corticospinal excitability of arms and legs.

3.5. Conclusion

We used TMS to investigate trunk-limb interaction in the corticospinal pathway. Our results showed that voluntary contraction of trunk muscle facilitated the corticospinal excitability of the limb muscles, and vice versa. Overall, our study has demonstrated trunk-limb neural interactions in the corticospinal pathway. The present results extend the evidence suggesting that activation of cortical motor representation by voluntary contraction of trunk muscles could spread to neighboring cortical areas representing different segment muscle and that the extent of this spreading may depend on the voluntary effort level and the distance between M1 areas representing different muscles within the cortex.

Chapter 4 - Study 3

Cortical and subcortical neural interactions between the trunk and upper-limb muscles

The material presented in this chapter has been published in the article:

Atsushi Sasaki, Matija Milosevic, Kimitaka Nakazawa "Cortical and subcortical neural interactions between trunk and upper-limb muscles in humans". *Neuroscience*, 451, 126-136, 2020.

NOTE: The content of this chapter is identical to the material presented in the publication except for the text formatting which was done according to University of Tokyo requirements.

4.1. Introduction

Corticospinal projections from the primary motor cortex (M1) to a muscle play an essential role during voluntary motor control (Lemon 2008). Strength of the corticospinal excitability between a muscle of interest and its representation in the primary cortical region can be evaluated by examining amplitude of the motor evoked potential (MEP) elicited through transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) (Rothwell et al. 1991). It is well known that voluntary muscle contractions can increase the excitability of the corticospinal tract, which causes facilitation of the MEP responses in the contracted muscle (Hess et al. 1987). Moreover, contraction of certain upper-limb and lower-limb muscles can modulate the corticospinal excitability not only of the contracted muscles, but also of other muscles which are located in a remote segment of the body and remain at rest. This phenomenon is known as "remote effect" or "cross facilitation" (e.g., Tazoe, Endoh, et al., 2007; Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al., 2007; Tazoe & Komiyama, 2014; Komeilipoor et al., 2017). The existence of "remote effect" facilitation provides compelling evidence that interlimb neural interactions exist in the corticospinal pathway (Kawakita et al. 1991; Pereon et al. 1995; Boroojerdi et al. 2000; Hortobágyi et al. 2003). Therefore, the abovementioned studies suggest that motor circuits of different body segments are not entirely embedded within the brain or the spinal cord as separate units; rather, they interact closely within the central nervous system to facilitate movement coordination. However, it remains unclear how such "remote effect" facilitation is modulated with the central nervous system.

Most human movements during activities of daily living, such as reaching and walking, involve simultaneous and coordinated activation of the trunk, upper-, and lower-limb muscles, which involves complex interlimb coordination and interaction. Understanding how trunk and limb muscles interact is essential for elucidating the underlying neural mechanics of fundamental human movement such as sitting, standing, and walking. Recently, we demonstrated that voluntary contraction of trunk muscle facilitated corticospinal excitability of the upper- and lower-limb muscles, as well as that upper- and lower-limb muscle contractions facilitated corticospinal excitability of the trunk muscles (Sasaki et al. 2018). This study demonstrated evidence for existence of neural interactions between the trunk and upper- and lower-limbs (Sasaki et al. 2018). However, MEPs elicited by TMS applied over the M1 are influenced by the excitability of both in the motor cortex and the spinal pathways (Rothwell et al. 1991). Therefore, trunk-limb neural interactions in the corticospinal tract could be attributed to cortical and/or subcortical (spinal) facilitation mechanisms. It was previously suggested that cortical mechanisms are more likely to contribute to "remote effect" facilitation as spinal motor circuity of the upperlimb muscles were not modulated during contraction of lower-limb muscles (Tazoe et al. 2009). On the other hand, animal model studies showed that corticospinal axons branch to multiple motoneuron pools and could remain distributed across several levels within the spinal cord (Fetz et al. 1976; Asanuma et al. 1979; Shinoda et al. 1979, 1981; Fetz and Cheney 1980). These studies therefore suggest the possibility that subcortical motor circuits can also contribute to remote facilitation via trans-spinal branching of the descending tract, which project across different spinal segments. Proximity of spinal innervations projecting to upper-limbs in the cervical spinal cord and the trunk in the thoracic spinal cord may allow for investigation of possible trans-spinal branching of the descending tract in humans.

Cervicomedullary junction stimulation (CMS) is a technique that can be used to evoke short latency responses, termed cervicomedullary motor evoked potentials (CMEP). In the arm, leg, and trunk muscles CMEP responses can be evoked by delivering a single magnetic (or electrical) stimulus on the spinal cord to activate the axons of the descending motor pathways (Ugawa et al. 1991, 1994; Gandevia et al. 1999; Taylor and Gandevia 2004; Martin et al. 2008; Tazoe et al. 2009; Chiou, Hurry, et al. 2018). Specifically, to evoke CMEP responses, axons should be activated at the level of the cervicomedullary junction, near the pyramidal decussation (Taylor and Gandevia 2004). On the contrary, MEP responses are elicited by stimulation over the M1 region to activate the supraspinal mechanisms. Although CMS could also possibly activate descending motor pathways other than those in the corticospinal tract, as well as the ascending pathways, there is robust evidence that CMS-evoked responses (i.e., CMEPs) primarily reflects the result of motoneuronal (subcortical pathway) activation via the descending volley elicited by excitation of the corticospinal axons (Berardelli et al. 1991; Ugawa et al. 1991; Gandevia et al. 1999; Taylor et al. 2002; McNeil et al. 2013). Subcortical neuronal excitability can also be assessed using H-reflex or F-wave; however, a practical limitation is that they can only be elicited from a few muscles at rest, typically soleus, flexor carpi radialis, and the quadriceps (McNeil et al. 2013). Assessment of subcortical neuronal excitability of trunk muscles using H-reflex or Fwave techniques is further limited due to difficulty accessing the nerves of the trunk transcutaneously. However, it has been reported that CMS can be utilized to evaluate subcortical neural excitability of the trunk muscles (Chiou, Hurry, et al. 2018; Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018). Therefore, using the CMEP, in addition to MEP responses, it is possible to examine motoneuronal (subcortical) and cortical mechanisms in the trunk and their contributions to the trunk-limb neural interactions.

In this study, we hypothesized that trunk-limb neural interaction (i.e., "remote effect" facilitation) would be primarily facilitated in the cortical, rather than the subcortical, networks as previously suggested by interlimb "remote effect" studies in humans (e.g., Tazoe et al., 2009; Sasaki et al., 2018). Specifically, we hypothesized that contraction of the trunk muscles would not affect CMEP evoked responses in the upper-limbs, and vice versa. On the other hand, we hypothesized that MEP responses during contraction of the trunk muscles would be affected in

the upper-limbs, and vice versa, as shown previously (Sasaki et al. 2018). To test our hypothesis, we used motor cortical (i.e., TMS) and cervicomedullary (i.e., CMS) stimulation to investigate MEP and CMEP responses of: (a) trunk muscles during rest state when upper-limb muscles are contracted; and (b) upper-limb muscles during rest state when trunk muscles are contracted.

4.2. Methods

4.2.1 Participants

Twelve able-bodied individuals were recruited in this study. The age, weight, and height of the participants were 25.9±3.3 years, 68.8±8.0 kg, and 173.3±5.3 cm (mean±SD), respectively. None of the participants had a history of neurological and/or musculoskeletal impairments. The experimental procedures were approved by the local institutional ethics committee of the Graduate School of Arts and Science, The University of Tokyo. All participants gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki prior to participating in the study.

4.2.2. Data acquisition

Electromyographic (EMG) activity was recorded from the trunk and upper-limb muscles bilaterally. Specifically, bipolar Ag/AgCl surface electrodes (Vitrode F-150S, Nihon Koden, Tokyo, Japan) were placed, with 1 cm separation, on the: (i) erector spinae on the 12th thoracic vertebral level, 3 cm either side of the spinous processes (ES; trunk muscle); (ii) flexor carpi radialis on the muscle belly (FCR; upper-limb muscle). A ground electrode was placed over the right anterior superior iliac spine. Prior to application of electrodes, skin was cleaned using alcohol to reduce skin impedance. All signals were band-pass filter (5 - 1,000 Hz) and amplified (×1,000) using a multichannel EMG amplifier (MEG-6108, Nihon Koden, Tokyo, Japan). All data were digitized at the sampling frequency of 4,000 Hz using an analog-to-digital (A/D) converter (PowerLab/16SP, AD Instruments, Castle Hill, Australia) and stored on a computer for post processing.

4.2.3. Experimental protocol

During the experiment, participants were seated comfortably on the chair with no back

support and were instructed to maintain upright posture of the trunk, while keeping both arms relaxed on the side of the body. Following a gentle warm-up and task practice, participants were asked to perform three maximal voluntary contraction (MVC) trials for each muscle: (i) ES muscle during isometric contraction of trunk extensor by extending their back as hard as possible; and (ii) FCR muscle during hand gripping by clenching their fists bilaterally as hard as possible. Using a custom written LabVIEW program (National Instruments, USA), integrated EMG activity during the 3 sec epochs were measured on three trials and averaged to define the MVC level of each muscle.

Experimental data were acquired during the following conditions: (1) while participants were relaxed (Rest); (2) during 20% of MVC of trunk extension (Trunk); (3) during 20% of MVC of bilateral hand clenching (Hands). Since a previous study reported that subjects were able to maintain 20% of MVC with upper-limb muscles without eliciting additional background EMG in the ES muscles (Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018) and in order to have a stable contractions without inducing fatigue during the experiment, target contraction level was set at 20% MVC level for each muscle. Order of experimental conditions was randomized between participants, with at least 3 min rest between tasks. The "remote effect" conditions (i.e., Trunk condition for upper-limb muscle and Hands condition for trunk muscle) were performed while participants were asked to match a visual target on a monitor for about 3-5 sec, which was set to 20% of MVC of the respective muscles. During the Trunk condition, participants were asked to arch their lower back by contracting the ES muscles bilaterally and during the Hands condition, participants were asked to perform the grip task bilaterally. Participants were asked to perform the same tasks as during MVC trials. The monitor showed EMG activity of the right side (i.e., target) muscles, while participants were instructed to exert the same effort on the right and left sides. In post-processing, it was confirmed that muscles were contracted bilaterally. Assessments during each experimental

condition were performed in two separate sessions: (a) TMS session to evoke MEPs; and (b) CMS session to evoke CMEPs. Each session was randomized such that half of the participants performed each session first, and at least 10 min rest was given between sessions (Figure 4-1).



Figure 4-1: Experimental protocol - Experiments consisted of transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) and cervicomedullary junction stimulation (CMS) sessions, which were randomized and separated by 10 min rest. In each session, rest (Rest), hand grip (Hands), and trunk contractions (Trunk) experimental conditions were also randomized between participants and separated by 3 min rest.

4.2.4. Motor evoked potentials (MEPs)

To test "remote effect" facilitation between trunk and upper-limb muscles in the corticospinal tract, TMS was delivered over the M1 using a mono-phasic magnetic stimulator (Magstim 200, Magstim Co., Whitland, UK) through a double cone coil (outside diameter of 110 mm; Magstim Co., Whitland, UK) using a same approach outlined previously (Sasaki et al. 2018). The optimal stimulation spot (i.e., "hot spot") was searched over the right (contralateral to target muscles) cortex (starting point was defined at 1.5 cm anterior and 3 cm lateral to vertex) at which MEPs could be recorded from the left ES muscle (Jaberzadeh et al. 2013). Although the coil was positioned at the optimal site for eliciting ES responses, it was ensured that FCR responses could

also be elicited with the same coil position since the cortical areas of arm and trunk muscles are located close within the M1. The motor threshold (MT) of ES muscle was determined with participants maintaining a voluntary contraction at 20% of MVC of ES muscle during back extensions (Strutton et al. 2005; Chiou, Hurry, et al. 2018). MT was defined as the minimum TMS intensity that evoked visible MEPs in at least five out of ten successive trials (MT: $44.67 \pm 11.93\%$ of maximal stimulator output). Although some previous studies used higher TMS intensities to evoke ES MEPs during the resting state (Ferbert, Caramia, et al. 1992; Nowicky et al. 2001; Jaberzadeh et al. 2013), Strutton et al., (2005) obtained similar threshold levels as our current study during contractions (i.e., active threshold). The TMS intensity for the experiment was set to 160% of the MT, which was shown to elicit reliable ES MEPs in all subjects even at rest (Sasaki et al., 2018). Once the stimulation site and the stimulation intensity were determined, they remained consistent throughout the experiment. During Trunk and Hands conditions, TMS stimuli were manually delivered by the experimenter when participants reached the 20% of MVC of the respective muscles for approximately 3-5 sec. Five TMS stimuli were delivered with 10-15 sec interstimulus interval between consecutive trials for each experimental condition (i.e., Rest, Trunk, and Hands).

4.2.5. Cervicomedullary motor evoked potentials (CMEPs)

To test "remote effect" facilitation between trunk and upper-limb muscles in subcortical motor circuitry, CMS was applied using a mono-phasic magnetic stimulator (Magstim 200, Magstim Co., Whitland, UK) through a circular coil (diameter of 90 mm; Magstim Co., Whitland, UK) placed firmly over the left (ipsilateral to target muscles) side of the neck (ipsilateral to the ES and FCR muscles), below the inion, with current flowing downward in the coil (Taylor and Gandevia 2004; Chiou, Hurry, et al. 2018). CMEP responses have previously been used to reliably

assess subcortical (spinal) excitability in both trunk (Chiou, Hurry, et al. 2018; Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018) and upper-limb (Butler et al. 2003; Tazoe et al. 2009; Bunday et al. 2014; Dongés et al. 2017) muscles. Specifically, since the ES muscle at the T12 level are innervated by dorsal rami of thoracic and lumbar spinal nerves (T8-L3) and the FCR muscles are innervated by cervical nerve root at C6-C7 level, the responses elicited by CMS are likely to be elicited by direct corticospinal activation below the motor cortex, rather than nerve stimulation, implying that they represent subcortical motor circuitry (Taylor and Gandevia 2004; Chiou, Hurry, et al. 2018). Moreover, to confirm that responses of FCR and ES muscles were elicited by direct activation of corticospinal axon, it was also checked that size of the responses was facilitated during voluntary contraction, suggesting an increase in excitability of the spinal motoneurons (Taylor et al. 2002; Taylor 2006). In post-processing, the size of CMEP responses was not facilitated during voluntary contractions in 2 participants. Therefore, for statistical analyses of CMEP responses, 10 of 12 participants were included. Moreover, it was ensured that the onset latency was approximately 9-10 ms after the CMS stimulus, which was previously shown as acceptable for evoking CMEP responses (Ugawa et al. 1991; Dongés et al. 2017; Chiou, Hurry, et al. 2018; Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018). Moreover, the stimulus intensity of CMS was set to elicit ES CMEP with an amplitude of approximately 0.1-0.2 mV (Chiou, Hurry, et al. 2018; Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018), and consequently FCR CMEP responses of approximately 0.4 mV (Tazoe et al. 2009; Dongés et al. 2017). Once the stimulation site and the stimulation intensity were determined, they remained consistent throughout the experiment. During Trunk and Hands conditions, CMS stimuli were manually delivered by the experimenter when participants reached the 20% of MVC of the respective muscles for approximately 3-5 sec. Five CMS stimuli were delivered with 10-15 sec interstimulus interval between consecutive trials for each experimental condition (i.e., Rest, Trunk, and Hands).

4.2.6. Data analysis

MEP and CMEP peak-to-peak amplitudes were calculated for each trial and each muscle. For the ES muscle, Trunk condition was defined as "active" condition and Hands condition was defined as "remote effect" condition. Similarly, for the FCR muscle, Hands condition was defined as "active" condition and Trunk condition was defined as "remote effect" condition. First, to ensure that muscles remained at rest during "remote effect" facilitation, background EMG activity of a 50 ms window before the TMS or CMS stimulus was defined by computing the root mean square (RMS) for each trial in the target (left side) FCR and ES muscles and compared to the Rest condition. Moreover, to ensure that muscles were contracted bilaterally and equally during Trunk and Hands condition, background EMG activity of both the FCR and ES muscles was computed and compared between the left and right side muscles. Finally, latencies of MEP and CMEP responses for the ES and FCR muscles were determined by visual inspection for each trial from the rectified EMG traces. Responses on five repeated trials were averaged for each experimental condition. Trials were removed from the analysis if the background EMG exceeded three standard deviations of the mean background EMG during the Rest condition. MEP and CMEP amplitudes were normalized as a percentage of the Rest condition prior to performing statistical analysis. All data analysis was performed using custom written scripts in MATLAB (2017a, The MathWorks Inc., Massachusetts, USA).

4.2.7. Statistical analysis

For each session (i.e., TMS and CMS session) and each muscle (i.e., ES and FCR muscles), peak-to-peak amplitudes of MEP and CMEP responses were compared between three experimental conditions: Rest, Hands, and Trunk using the Friedman test, a non-parametric

equivalent for repeated-measure analysis of variance (ANOVA). When Friedman test showed significant effects, multiple comparison post-hoc analyses were performed using the Wilcoxon signed-rank test with Bonferroni adjustments. Background EMG activity was also compared using the same test to ensure that remote segment muscles were not co-contracted during the "remote effect" conditions and that they were contractions bilaterally. Moreover, Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to compared latencies of MEP and CMEP responses to check that responses of the FCR and ES muscles were elicited by direct activation of corticospinal axon. Non-parametric tests were chosen because the Shapiro-Wilk test showed that most identified measures were not normally distributed and since the sample size remains relatively small. Significance level on all tests was set to p < 0.05.

4.3. Results

4.3.1 Onset latencies of MEP and CMEP responses

Averaged onset latency of MEP and CMEP responses across participants in the trunk (ES) and upper-limb (FCR) muscles are shown in Figure 4-2. Comparisons showed that onset latency of CMEP responses was significantly shorter compared to MEP responses in each muscle, suggesting that the stimulation directly activated corticospinal axons distal to the motor cortex (Ugawa et al. 1991; Taylor and Gandevia 2004; Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018) in both the trunk (ES) (MEP latency: 16.9 ± 2.08 ms and CMEP latency: 9.45 ± 1.80 ms; p < 0.001) and upper-limb (FCR) (MEP latency: 17.2 ± 1.01 ms and CMEP latency: 9.17 ± 0.46 ms; p < 0.001) muscles.



Figure 4-2: Comparisons between the onset latency of motor evoked potentials (MEP) and cervicomedullary motor evoked potentials (CMEP) in: (A) erector spinae (ES) muscle; and (B) flexor carpi radialis (FCR) muscle. Legend: **p < 0.01.

4.3.2. Background EMG activity

Averaged background EMG activity in each condition during the TMS and CMS sessions, are shown in Figure 4-3. During the TMS session, background EMG activity was significantly different between the Rest, Hands, and Trunk conditions for the ES (trunk) and FCR

(upper-limb) muscles (ES: $\chi^2(2) = 18.0$, p < 0.01; FCR: $\chi^2(2) = 17.6$, p < 0.01). However, multiple comparison for the ES muscle showed that the ES background EMG activity was similar between the Rest and "remote effect" (Hands) conditions, while the "active" condition (i.e., Trunk) was significantly larger compared with the Rest and "remote effect" (Hands) conditions (p < 0.01) (Figure 4-3A), as expected. Similarly, multiple comparison for the FCR muscle showed that the FCR background EMG activity was similar between the Rest and "remote effect" (Trunk) conditions, while the "active" condition (i.e., Hands) was significantly larger compared to the Rest and "remote effect" (Trunk) conditions (p < 0.01) (Figure 4-3A), as expected. Comparisons also showed that background EMG were similar between the left (target) and right side muscles during the "remote effect" conditions in the trunk (ES) muscle during the Trunk condition (p = 0.57) and the upper-limb (FCR) muscle during the Hands condition (p = 0.52) (Figure 4-3B), as expected.

During the CMS session, background EMG activity was significantly different between the Rest, Hands, and Trunk conditions for the ES (trunk) and FCR (upper-limb) muscles (ES: $\chi^2(2) = 18.2$, p < 0.01; FCR: $\chi^2(2) = 18.2$, p < 0.01). However, multiple comparison for the ES muscle showed that the ES background EMG activity was similar between the Rest and "remote effect" (Hands) conditions, while the "active" condition (i.e., Trunk) was significantly larger compared with the Rest and "remote effect" (Hands) condition (p < 0.01) (Figure 4-3C), as expected. Similarly, multiple comparison for FCR muscle showed that the FCR background EMG activity was similar between the Rest and "remote effect" (Trunk) conditions, while the "active" condition (i.e., Hands) was significantly larger compared with the Rest and "remote effect" (Trunk) condition (p < 0.01) (Figure 4-3C), as expected. Comparison also showed that background EMG activity was similar between the left (target) and right side muscles during the "remote effect" conditions in both the trunk (ES) muscle during the Trunk condition (p = 0.32) and the upper-limb (FCR) muscle during the Hands condition (p = 0.23) (Figure 4-3D), as expected.

Moreover, background EMG is presented as % MVC in Table 4-1. Note that statistical analyses showed similar results as raw background EMG values.



TMS session

Figure 4-3: Group data of background electromyographic (EMG) activity in erector spinae (ES) during rest (Rest), "remote effect" - hand grip task (Hands), and "active" - trunk extension task (Trunk); and group data of background EMG activity in flexor carpi radialis (FCR) during Rest, "remote effect" task (Trunk) and "active" tasks (Hands) in

(A) transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) and (C) cervicomedullary junction magnetic stimulation (CMS) session. Group data of background EMG activity in the left (target) and right side ES during "remote effect" task (Trunk); and the FCR during "remote effect" task (Hands) in (B) TMS and (D) CMS session. Legend: **p < 0.01.

Table 4-1: Background EMG (% of MVC) of ES and FCR muscles during Rest, Hands, and Trunk conditions in TMS and CMS sessions.

Session	Condition	Background EMG (%MVC)					
		ES			FCR		
	Rest	3.42	±	0.46	0.54	±	0.05
TMS	Hands	3.48	±	0.62	22.37	±	2.25
	Trunk	19.13	±	1.65	0.60	±	0.06
CMS	Rest	2.41	±	0.63	0.54	±	0.05
	Hands	2.29	±	0.56	20.95	±	1.00
	Trunk	19.08	±	2.35	0.57	±	0.07

Values indicate means \pm standard error.

4.3.3 Motor evoked potential (MEP) responses

Trunk (ES) muscle MEP responses of a representative participant during the Rest, Hands ("remote effect"), and Trunk ("active") conditions are shown in Figure 4-4A, while Figure 4-4B shows enlarged plots of the ES MEP responses during the Rest and Hands conditions to illustrate "remote effect" facilitation. Statistical comparisons of average ES responses amplitudes across all participants between the Rest, Hands, and Trunk conditions are shown in Figure 4-4C. Peak-to-peak MEP amplitudes were significantly different between the Rest, Hands, and Trunk

conditions for the ES muscle ($\chi^2(2) = 20.7$; p < 0.01). Multiple comparison showed that the Hands condition was significantly larger compared with the Rest condition (175.8±24.2% of Rest; p = 0.01), while the Trunk condition was significantly larger compared with the Rest and Hands conditions (752.4±112.8% of Rest; p < 0.01).

Upper-limb (FCR) muscle MEP responses of a representative participant during the Rest, Trunk ("remote effect"), and Hands ("active") conditions are shown in Figure 4-4D, while Figure 4-4E shows enlarged plots of FCR MEP responses during Rest and Hands conditions to illustrate "remote effect" facilitation. Statistical comparisons of average FCR responses amplitudes across all participants between the Rest, Trunk, and Hands conditions are shown in Figure 4-4F. Peakto-peak MEP amplitudes were significantly different between the Rest, Trunk, and Hands conditions for FCR muscle ($\chi^2(2) = 20.2$; p < 0.01). Multiple comparison showed that the Trunk condition was significantly larger compared with the Rest condition (248.9±38.4% of Rest; p < 0.01), while the Hands condition was significantly larger compared with the Rest and Trunk conditions (1045.6±209.5% of Rest; p < 0.01).

ES and FCR MEP amplitudes during "active" conditions (i.e., Trunk condition for the ES muscles and Hands condition for the FCR muscle) were presented to illustrate the relative effects of "remote effect" on MEP amplitudes in relation to the well-known effect of increased background EMG on MEPs (Figure 4-4).



Figure 4-4: (A) Erector spinae (ES) motor evoked potentials (MEPs) of a representative participant during rest (Rest; gray trace), "remote effect" - hand grip task (Hands; blue trace), and "active" - trunk extension task (Trunk; black trace) conditions; (B) Enlarged overlay plot of ES MEPs during Rest and "remote effect" (Hands) conditions; (C) Box plots show group data of MEPs elicited in the ES during "remote effect" task (Hands) and "active" task (Trunk) conditions; (D) Flexor carpi radialis (FCR) MEP responses of a representative participant during Rest (gray trace), "remote effect" task (Trunk; red

trace), and "active" task (Hands; black trace) conditions; (E) Enlarged overlay plot of FCR MEPs during Rest and "remote effect" (Trunk) conditions; (F) Box plots show group data of MEPs elicited in the FCR during "remote effect" task (Trunk) and "active" task (Hands) conditions. MEP amplitudes were normalized with respect to the MEP amplitude during the Rest condition (% Rest) for each participant. Asterisks indicate significant differences compared to the Rest condition. Hashtags indicate significant differences between Trunk and Hands conditions. Legend: *, * p< 0.05, **, ** p< 0.01.

4.3.4. Cervicomedullary evoked potential (CMEP) responses

Trunk (ES) muscle CMEP responses of a representative participant during the Rest, Hands ("remote effect"), and Trunk ("active") conditions are shown in Figure 4-5A, while Figure 4-5B shows enlarged plots of the ES CMEP responses during the Rest and Hands conditions to illustrate "remote effect" facilitation. Statistical comparisons of average ES responses amplitudes across all participants between the Rest, Hands, and Trunk conditions are shown in Figure 4-5C. Peak-to-peak CMEP amplitudes were significantly different between the Rest, Hands, and Trunk conditions for the ES muscle ($\chi^2(2) = 12.2$, p < 0.01). Multiple comparison showed that the Hands condition was similar to the Rest condition (100.2±3.82% of Rest), while the Trunk condition was significantly larger compared with the Rest and Hands condition (214.0±45.3% of Rest; p < 0.01). Upper-limb (FCR) muscle CMEP responses of a representative participant during the Rest, Trunk ("remote effect"), and Hands ("active") conditions are shown in Figure 4-5D, while Figure 4-5E shows enlarged plots of the FCR CMEP responses during the Rest and Hands conditions to illustrate "remote effect" facilitation. Statistical comparisons of average FCR responses amplitudes across all participants between the Rest, Trunk, and Hands conditions are shown in Figure 4-5F. Peak-to-peak CMEP amplitudes were significantly different between the Rest, Trunk, amplitudes across all participants between the Rest, Trunk, and Hands conditions are shown in and Hands conditions for the FCR muscle ($\chi^2(2) = 12.8$, p < 0.01). Multiple comparison showed that the Trunk condition was significantly larger compared with the Rest condition (224.0±47.0% of Rest; p = 0.03), while the Hands condition was significantly larger compared with the Rest condition (310.5±69.0% of Rest; p < 0.01). There was no significant difference between Hands and Trunk conditions (p = 0.70).





Figure 4-5: (A) Erector spinae (ES) cervicomedullary motor evoked potentials (CMEPs) of a representative participant during rest (Rest; gray trace), "remote effect" - hand grip task (Hands; light blue trace), and "active" - trunk extension task (Trunk; black trace) conditions; (B) Enlarged overlay plot of ES CMEPs during Rest and "remote effect" (Hands) conditions; (C) Box plots show group data of CMEPs elicited in the ES during "remote effect" task (Hands) and "active" task (Trunk) conditions; (D) Flexor carpi radialis (FCR) CMEP responses of a representative participant during Rest

(gray trace), "remote effect" task (Trunk; pink trace), and "active" task (Hands; black trace) conditions; (E) Enlarged overlay plot of FCR CMEPs during Rest and "remote effect" (Trunk) conditions; (F) Box plots show group data of CMEPs elicited in the FCR during "remote effect" task (Trunk) and "active" task (Hands) conditions. Asterisks indicate significant differences compared to the Rest condition. CMEP amplitudes were normalized with respect to the CMEP amplitude during the Rest condition (% Rest) for each participant. Hashtags indicate significant differences between Trunk and Hands conditions. Legend: *, [#] p< 0.05, **, ^{##} p< 0.01.

4.4. Discussion

In this study, we investigated whether subcortical (CMEP) and corticospinal (MEP) excitability of the trunk muscles during rest was modulated when upper-limb muscles were contracted, as well as whether upper-limb muscle excitability in the same neural structures was modulated when trunk muscles were contracted. Our results showed that subcortical (CMEP) responses of the trunk muscles were not modulated by upper-limb contractions (Figure 4-5A, B, and C), while corticospinal (MEP) responses of the trunk muscles during upper-limb contractions were modulated (Figure 4-4A, B, and C), as we hypothesized. Moreover, our results showed that subcortical (CMEP) responses of upper-limb muscles were modulated by trunk muscles contractions (Figure 4-5D, E, and F), contrary to our hypothesis, while corticospinal (MEP) response of upper-limb muscle during trunk muscles contractions were modulated (Figure 4-4D, E, and F), as we hypothesized. CMEP responses can be modulated by voluntary muscle contractions (Ugawa et al. 1994; Taylor et al. 2002; Taylor 2006), similar to MEP responses (Hallett 2007), which implies that background EMG activity affects both MEP as well as CMEP as our results confirmed during "active" conditions, ie., Trunk condition for the ES muscles and Hands condition for the FCR muscle (Figure 4-4 and Figure 4-5). However, since background EMG activity was not significantly different between the "remote effect" conditions and the rest state (Rest), i.e., ES muscle during Hands task and FCR muscle during Trunk task for both CMEP and MEP responses (Figure 4-3), it can be considered that the observed modulation was an effect of remote muscle contraction.

Overall, our current results agree with our previous study which demonstrated that corticospinal (MEP) response amplitude of the trunk muscles was facilitated during voluntary upper-limb muscles contractions, and vice versa (Sasaki et al. 2018). Moreover, the current study extended these findings to elucidate the effects of trunk-limb interaction in the subcortical
(CMEP) neural structures, which remained largely unexplored. A specific discussion about cortical and subcortical trunk-limb neural interactions follows.

4.4.1. Origins of supraspinal connectivity of the trunk-limb neural interactions

Our results showed that trunk (ES) muscle subcortical (CMEP) excitability was not facilitated during upper-limb contractions, while corticospinal (MEP) excitability was facilitated by upper-limb contractions. These findings imply that intracortical motor circuits, rather than spinal motoneuronal circuitry, likely attributed to "remote effect" facilitation of trunk muscles. It has previously been demonstrated that intracortical motor circuits were modulated by contractions of non-homologous (i.e., remote limb) muscle (Tazoe, Endoh, et al. 2007; Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013). Specifically, it was shown that short interval intracortical inhibition (SICI) of upper-limb and lower-limb muscles was decreased during contraction of remote limbs, which suggests that remote muscles contraction could cause cortical disinhibitory effect (Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013). Similarly, decreased cortical silent period of upper-limb primary motor cortical areas was shown during contraction of the lower-limbs, which also suggests disinhibition of cortical circuits during remote limb contractions (Tazoe, Endoh, et al. 2007; Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007). Therefore, voluntary muscle contractions could have disinhibitory effects on the cortical motor circuits of remote muscles located in a distal segment of the body to explain the trunk-limb "remote effect" facilitation in our study. Indeed, a recent study reported decrease of SICI of the trunk during upper-limb muscles contractions (Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018). It is therefore likely that intracortical disinhibitory mechanisms could, at least in part, explain trunklimb facilitation. Cortical basis for "remote effect" facilitation is further supported by basic animal studies, which have previously demonstrated that intracortical facilitation may be involved in

spreading of neural activity within the motor cortex (Capaday et al. 2009, 2011). Specifically, Capaday and collagues (2009, 2011) elegantly demonstrated that neural activity initiated at a cortical locus can spread to the neighboring cortical regions representing different muscles via intrinsic horizontal connections between neurons within the motor cortex. In several studies using TMS, it was also proposed that similar neural connectivity mechanisms, including cortico-cortical connectivity, might exist in humans (Boroojerdi et al. 2000; Komeilipoor et al. 2017). It is also well known that somatotopy of muscles in the same and different body segments overlap within the motor cortex (Penfield and Boldrey 1937; Brasil-Neto et al. 1992). Since the trunk representation in the homunculus of the M1 in humans is located near the upper-limb representations, there is a possibility that activation of trunk cortical motor circuits was also induced during voluntary contraction of upper-limbs due to overlapping of cortical representation.

Therefore, since subcortical excitability in the trunk muscles during upper-limb contractions was not affected, our current results suggest that the "remote effect" of upper-limb contractions on trunk facilitation is most likely modulated via intracortical connectivity (facilitatory and/or disinhibitory circuits), and/or overlapping of somatotopic representation at the supraspinal (cortical) level. However, since we did not directly quantify intracortical activity in our study, further work should systematically test activations at the cortical level during upper-limb and trunk "remote effect" tasks using methods such as functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) and electroencephalography (EEG) to fully confirm our findings.

4.4.2. Evidence for selective subcortical connectivity

Our result also showed that upper-limb (FCR) subcortical (CMEP) as well as corticospinal (MEP) excitability was facilitated during trunk contraction, contrary to our hypothesis and results of the upper-limb contraction on "remote effect" facilitation of trunk muscles. It is possible that during CMS delivery, ventral root was stimulated to evoke the M-wave. However, it was proposed that voluntary facilitation of CMS-induced responses can be used to ensure that subcortical (motoneuronal) excitability was tested since increased size of the CMEP responses reflects an increase in excitability of the spinal motoneuron pool during voluntary contraction, while the maximum M-wave elicited by nerve stimulation was unchanged (Taylor et al. 2002; Taylor 2006). Indeed, our results showed that CMEP responses during "active" conditions (i.e., Trunk condition for the ES muscles and Hands condition for the FCR muscle) were significantly facilitated compared to the Rest condition (Figure 4-5), implying that CMEP responses reflect subcortical (motoneuronal) excitability. Therefore, our findings suggest that the facilitation of corticospinal excitability observed during trunk voluntary contraction could be attributed to subcortical (spinal) facilitation mechanisms, in addition to cortical mechanisms which were discussed. Previously, anatomical and electrophysiological investigations using animal models demonstrated compelling evidence that most corticospinal axons branch extensively within the spinal cord and project to multiple motoneuron pools located at one spinal level or remain distributed across several spinal levels (Fetz et al. 1976; Asanuma et al. 1979; Shinoda et al. 1979, 1981; Fetz and Cheney 1980). This suggests the possibility that even a single corticomotoneuronal cell could have complex output patterns to multiple muscles located in distal body segments due to branching of corticospinal axons within the spinal cord (McKernan et al. 1998). Our results also suggest that corticospinal axons projecting to the trunk muscle motoneurons could also have projections to the upper-limb muscles motoneurons via trans-spinal branching, as proposed in animal models. Overall, our results provide new evidence that "remote effect" of trunk contractions on upper-limb facilitation is modulated, at least in part, within the spinal cord as well, in addition to the intracortical circuit. Moreover, branching of corticospinal axons could affect on not only trunk contraction to upper-limb "remote effect" but also the upperlimb contraction to trunk "remote effect". However, subcortical excitability of trunk muscles was not modulated by upper-limb muscles contractions. A specific discussion about why trunk to upper-limb and upper-limb to trunk "remote effect" mechanisms may be different follows in the next section.

4.4.3. Mechanisms of neural interactions between the trunk and the upper-limb muscles

Taken together, our results suggest that cortical motor circuits contributed to upper-limb contraction to trunk facilitation, while both cortical and subcortical motor circuits contributed to trunk contraction to upper-limb facilitation. So, why are upper-limb and trunk "remote effect" interactions different? Perhaps, unique anatomical structures and the functional nature of the trunk and upper-limb muscles can provide an explanation. It is well known that M1 representations projecting to upper-limb muscles are larger compared to other muscles (Penfield and Boldrey 1937). Since upper-limb muscles contractions could induce large activations within the M1, which may contribute to spreading of neural activity within the cortical regions, intracortical facilitation mechanisms (i.e., cortico-cortical connections) are likely to be involved in upper-limb muscle contraction-induced "remote effect", rather than subcortical mechanisms. Moreover, previous anatomical evidence also suggested that upper-limb muscle motoneurons have direct monosynaptic projections from the motor cortex since they require fine motor control, unlike the trunk (Palmer and Ashby 1992; Baldissera and Cavallari 1993; Noordhout et al. 1999). Consequently, it is possible that trunk subcortical excitability was not modulated during upperlimb contractions since the descending tract controlling the upper-limbs may not have branching projections to non-homologous muscles (including the trunk). Contrary to upper-limbs, it has been reported that inputs from subcortical circuit such as the brainstem, vestibular, and spinal cord largely contribute to control of the trunk (Cottingham et al. 1988; Zedka et al. 2004; Galea

et al. 2010). Therefore, during trunk contractions, subcortical as well as cortical interlimb excitability was modulated since excitation of subcortical circuits induced by activation of the trunk muscles may have trans-spinal branching projections, as suggested in animal literature (Fetz et al. 1976; Asanuma et al. 1979; Shinoda et al. 1979, 1981; Fetz and Cheney 1980). Functional nature of such connections may be related to reaching tasks for instance, which require activation of the trunk to maintain stable sitting or standing posture before successful performance of reach and/or grasp can be achieved using upper-limb muscles (Milosevic, Gagnon, et al. 2017). Therefore, we demonstrated that trunk-limb neural interactions can be attributed to cortical and/or subcortical mechanisms, depending on whether trunk and upper-limb muscles were contracted. Overall, it is possible that corticospinal neurons of the trunk and upper-limb muscles, which project predominantly to one muscle, have complex outputs to multiple muscles in distal body segments.

4.4.4. Limitations

Our work has several limitations that should be noted. First, many previous studies investigating CMEPs used a double cone coil (e.g., Taylor, 2006) or electrical stimulation (e.g., Dongés et al., 2017), while our current study used a circular coil to elicit the CMEP responses in the ES and FCR muscles. We ensured that the responses reflect subcortical (motoneuronal) excitability using the following consideration: (1) proper placement of the coil (Taylor 2006; Chiou, Hurry, et al. 2018; Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018); (2) voluntary facilitation of the evoked responses (Taylor et al. 2002; Taylor 2006); and (3) response latency (Ugawa et al. 1991; Dongés et al. 2017; Chiou, Hurry, et al. 2018; Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018). However, we cannot exclude the possibility that differences in the stimulation paradigms (i.e., electrical vs. magnetic and circular vs. double cone coil) could affect our results. Future studies should therefore carefully

consider these different methodological concerns for evoking CMEP responses in upper-limb and trunk muscles. Second, although ES and FCR background EMG were not activated during "remote effect" conditions (i.e., Trunk condition for ES and Hands condition for FCR), we cannot exclude the possibility that back extension could activate other trunk group muscles even if the contraction levels were relatively low (<20%). Moreover, it is also likely that hand grip task could activate not only the agonist muscles, but also other proximal arm muscles. Finally, our results suggest that trans-spinal branching of corticospinal axons, which were proposed in animal literature (Fetz et al. 1976; Asanuma et al. 1979; Shinoda et al. 1979, 1981; Fetz and Cheney 1980), may attribute to trunk and upper-limb "remote effect" facilitation. However, since we did not directly investigate whether such corticospinal branching could attribute to trunk and limb muscles "remote effect", future studies are warranted to specifically test trunk-limb trans-spinal branching of corticospinal axons.

Chapter 5 - Study 4 Task- and intensity-dependent modulation of arm-trunk neural interactions in the corticospinal pathway in humans

The material presented in this chapter has been published in the article:

Atsushi Sasaki, Naotsugu Kaneko, Yohei Masugi, Tatsuya Kato, Matija Milosevic, Kimitaka Nakazawa "Task- and intensity-dependent modulation of arm-trunk neural interactions in the corticospinal pathway in humans". *eNeuro*, 8 (5), 2021.

NOTE: The content of this chapter is identical to the material presented in the publication except for the text formatting which was done according to University of Tokyo requirements.

5.1. Introduction

Most human movements, even simple acts such as grasping an object, require coordinated activation of multiple muscles. Specially, interactions between arm and trunk muscles are important for performing activities of daily living. It is well known that trunk muscles are activated before the proceeding arm movements (Aruin and Latash 1995; Hodges and Richardson 1997). By assessing motor evoked potentials (MEP) using transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) of the primary motor cortex (M1), it was recently demonstrated that voluntary activation of upper-limb muscles can facilitate corticospinal circuits, which are responsible for controlling the trunk muscles (Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018; Sasaki et al. 2018). Moreover, it was reported that subcortical excitability evaluated by cervicomedullary MEP was not changed by voluntary contraction of arm muscles (Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018; Sasaki, Milosevic, et al. 2020). These results indicate that trunk corticospinal facilitation induced by arm movement may be mediated in the cortical networks. Therefore, motor control centers of trunk and arm muscles may not be embedded within the central nervous system as separate units. Rather, they seem to interact closely. Although corticospinal remote facilitation may be responsible for controlling arm-trunk coordinated movements (Chiou and Strutton 2020), its mechanisms are yet to be fully understood.

Corticospinal remote facilitation has been studied extensively between upper- and lower-limb muscles (Kawakita et al. 1991; Pereon et al. 1995; Tazoe and Komiyama 2014) and this phenomenon is known as remote effect or crossed facilitation (Tazoe and Komiyama 2014). Specifically, contraction of upper- or lower-limb muscles is known to facilitate corticospinal excitability of muscles located in different and remote segments of the body (Kawakita et al. 1991; Pereon et al. 1995; Hortobágyi et al. 2003; Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Tazoe et al. 2009; Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013; Komeilipoor et al. 2017). Such interlimb corticospinal remote facilitation was achieved regardless of whether different tasks (e.g., flexion or extension) was performed (Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Tazoe et al. 2009; Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013; Tazoe and Komiyama 2014). Moreover, the extent of corticospinal remote effect facilitation between upper- and lowerlimb muscles was shown to depend on the voluntary effort level of the contracted muscle (Kawakita et al. 1991; Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Tazoe et al. 2009). Regardless of the neurophysiological characteristics of remote effect facilitation, its functional role in human motor control is still unknown (Tazoe and Komiyama 2014). Moreover, arm-trunk neural interaction mechanisms in corticospinal tract have not been examined in detail, compared to more widely studied interlimb remote effects. Since trunk muscles are activated in a highly coordinated manner during voluntary arm movements (Aruin and Latash 1995; Hodges and Richardson 1997), characteristics of arm-trunk neural interactions may be different from those observed in interlimb remote effect facilitation (Tazoe and Komiyama 2014). Moreover, since previous studies investigating arm-trunk neural interaction used only one contraction intensity (i.e., either 20 or 30% MVC level) (Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018; Sasaki et al. 2018; Chiou and Strutton 2020; Sasaki, Milosevic, et al. 2020), it was not clear how neural interactions between arm and trunk muscles would be modulated during different contraction intensities. Therefore, investigating arm-trunk remote effect facilitation during different exertion levels and tasks may provide new insights about underlying neural interaction mechanisms in the central nervous system. Fundamentally, this could lead to a more comprehensive understanding of the basic principles of human motor control. Moreover, it was recently reported that trunk muscle corticospinal excitability could be facilitated after short-term upper-limb training (Chiou et al. 2020). Arm-trunk corticospinal remote facilitation may also be attributed to quicker anticipatory postural adjustments of the trunk during rapid shoulder flexion in patients with spinal cord injury (Chiou and Strutton 2020). Therefore, a thorough understanding of the characteristic of arm-trunk corticospinal interactions

may also be helpful to develop new rehabilitation interventions for targeting improvements in arm-trunk interactions.

It was reported that trunk flexor (i.e., rectus abdominis: RA) and extensor (i.e., erector spinae: ES) muscle activity depends on the direction of the arm movements (e.g., flexion or extension) during various motor tasks (Aruin and Latash 1995; Hodges et al. 1997). We therefore hypothesized that arm muscle contractions would facilitate corticospinal excitability of the trunk muscles, as recently demonstrated (Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018; Sasaki et al. 2018). Specifically, our hypothesis was that the extent of arm-trunk corticospinal remote facilitation would depend on the task performed during upper-limb muscle contractions (i.e., flexion or extension), as indicated by studies that examined muscle-level outputs (Aruin and Latash 1995; Hodges et al. 1997). We also hypothesized that muscle contraction intensity would affect the extent of armtrunk remote effect facilitation, similar to that of interlimb facilitation (Kawakita et al. 1991; Tazoe et al. 2009). Moreover, we also expected that the abovementioned task- and intensitydependent arm-trunk corticospinal remote facilitation profiles would change depending on the functional role of the trunk muscles (i.e., RA or ES), as suggested by a previous study that showed differences between RA and ES muscles for muscle-level outputs (Aruin and Latash 1995). Therefore, the overall objective of our study was to first confirm arm-trunk (and arm-leg) remote effect facilitation. If remote effect facilitation was indeed elicited using our current study paradigm, the second objective was to examine whether task (flexion or extension) and intensity (various exertion levels) of muscle contractions would affect remote effect facilitation. To test our hypotheses, we used TMS to investigate MEPs in the trunk extensor and flexor muscles during wrist flexion and extension tasks at the various contraction intensity levels. Lower limb MEPs were also measured under same experimental conditions to identify whether the observed modulations were specific to arm-trunk interactions, or whether co-activation of any two muscles

would produce similar facilitation patterns. Moreover, investigating remote effects of multiple body segments, including limb and trunk muscles at the same time under the same condition, could lead to a better understanding of neural interaction mechanisms of multiple muscles in human motor control.

5.2. Methods

5.2.1. Participants

Twelve healthy male volunteers were recruited for this study. The age, weight, and height of the participants were 24.8±1.5 years, 67.2±6.6 kg, and 173.5±5.3 cm (mean±SD), respectively. All participants were right-handed. None of the participants had any history of neurological or musculoskeletal impairments. Specifically, for the TMS study, we confirmed that all participants had no metal implants, cardiac pacemaker, history of epilepsy, brain injury, neurosurgery, or psychological disorders, have never had a convulsion or a seizure, and did not regularly take medications such as anti-depressants or other neuromodulatory drugs (Rossi et al. 2011a). All participants gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. The experimental procedures were approved by the local institutional ethics committee.

5.2.2. Experimental procedures

During the experiment, participants were seated comfortably on a chair with a back support to keep their trunk muscles relaxed. Following a gentle warm-up and task practice, maximum voluntary contraction (MVC) level was first measured by asking the participants to perform three isometric wrist flexions and three isometric wrist extensions in a randomized order between participants with their right (dominant) arm. Force level of the wrist flexion and wrist extension was measured using a strain gauge sensor (LCB03K025L, A&D Company Limited, Japan), which was fixed to a metal frame located on the distal part of the forearm (Figure 5-1A). During the experiments, corticospinal excitability was assessed during: (a) wrist flexion; and (b) wrist extension. In order to control for the biomechanical effects of performing flexion and extension movements, both tasks were performed by rotating the arm such that the resultant movements were in the opposite direction to gravity (Figure 5-1A). During wrist flexion and extension tasks, participants were asked to match the forces corresponding to a range from 0 (Rest) to 50% of MVC force level and maintain this contraction intensity by matching the force target level which was displayed on a monitor in real-time (Figure 5-1A). Each task consisted of target force (0 (Rest) to 50% MVC with steps of 5%), corresponding to 11 blocks (Figure 5-1B) which were separated by at least 3 min rest. The order of the target force levels was randomized between participants. TMS stimuli were delivered when participants maintained the corresponding contraction target level for a period of 3-5 seconds (i.e., steady-state part of the contraction). Each block consisted of eight trials, which were separated with approximately 10 sec between trials. Moreover, the order of the experimental tasks (flexion or extension) was randomized between participants, with at least 5 min rest between tasks.



B Experimental protocol



^{• 0 (}Rest), 5, 10, ... , 45, or 50 %MVC target force levels were performed in B1, B2, B3, ... , B10, or B11 blocks.

• The order of the 11 target force levels was randomized across participants.

Figure 5-1: (A) Experimental setup showing the hand posture of participants during the experiment. During the experiment, participants were asked to match the isometric wrist flexion and wrist extension force 0 to 50% of maximum voluntary contraction effort using their right arm with real-time visual feedback of force displayed on a monitor. (B) Experiment consisted of wrist flexion and wrist extension conditions, which were randomized between participants and separated by 5 min rest. Each condition consisted of 11 blocks and each target force [0 (Rest), 5, 10, ..., 45, or 50% MVC] was randomly set to each block with at least 3 min rest between blocks. Each block consisted of eight trials.

5.2.3. Data acquisition

5.2.3.1 Electromyography (EMG) activity

Electromyographic (EMG) activities were recorded unilaterally from right side of: (i) erector spinae muscle on the 12th thoracic vertebral level (ES; trunk extensor muscle); (ii) rectus abdominis muscle lateral to the umbilicus (RA; trunk flexor muscle); and (iii) tibialis anterior muscle lateral to the tibia (TA; lower-limb muscle). Two bipolar Ag/AgCl surface electrodes (Vitrode F-150S, Nihon Kohden, Tokyo, Japan) were placed over the muscle belly with 1 cm separation. A ground electrode was placed over the right anterior superior iliac spine. Prior to application of electrodes, skin was cleaned using alcohol to reduce impedance. All EMG signals were band-pass filtered (5 - 1,000 Hz) and amplified (×1,000) using a multichannel amplifier (MEG-6108, Nihon Kohden, Tokyo, Japan). All data were digitized at a sampling frequency of 4,000 Hz using an analog-to-digital (A/D) converter (Powerlab/16SP, AD Instruments, Castle Hill, Australia) and stored on the computer for post-processing.

5.2.3.2 Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS)

TMS was delivered over the primary motor cortex using a mono-phasic magnetic stimulator (Magstim 200, Magstim Co., Whitland, UK) through a double cone coil (outside diameter of 110 mm; Magstim Co., Whitland, UK). The optimal stimulation spot ("hot spot") was searched over the left motor cortex where MEPs could be recorded from the right ES muscle. Once the "hot spot" was defined, the coil position and orientation were monitored throughout the experiment using a neuronavigation system (Brainsight, Rogue Research, Montreal, Canada) to ensure same coil placement between tasks. The motor threshold (MT) was determined while the participants remained relaxed. Specifically, the MT was defined as the minimum TMS intensity

for which ES MEPs had peak-to-peak amplitudes larger than 50 μ V and were evoked in at least five out of ten consecutive trials (Rossini et al. 2015). The stimulus intensity was set at 120% of the MT level (73.3±12.3% of maximal stimulator output) and remained consistent for the duration of the experiment. Since the highest MT in the current study was 76% of maximal stimulator output, we were able to apply 120% MT level for all participants. During preliminary testing, it was confirmed that we could elicit MEP responses in RA and TA muscles when the stimulation "hot spot" and intensity were optimized for the ES muscle. However, since two participants for the RA and three participants for the TA had <0.05 mV amplitude of MEPs at rest, these muscles were excluded for MEP analysis (i.e., RA: n=10 and TA: n=9). The average MEP amplitudes with SD at rest in the ES, RA, and TA muscles were 0.08± 0.03 mV, 0.34 ± 0.25 mV, and 0.42 ± 0.27 mV, respectively.

5.2.3. Data analysis

Background EMG activity of a 50 ms window before each TMS stimulus was first defined by calculating the root mean square value in each muscle and each trial using a custom written script in MATLAB (2017a, The MathWorks Inc., Massachusetts, USA). It is well known that MEPs elicited by single pulse TMS are facilitated by background activation of the muscle (Hess et al. 1987). Therefore, if trunk and lower-limb muscles were co-activated during upper-limb muscles contraction tasks (i.e., wrist flexion and wrist extension), it would not be possible to evaluate the remote effect. Comparing background EMG activity was therefore used to ensure that remote muscles were not contracted during wrist flexion or extension tasks. If the background EMG activity in any of the experimental tasks was significantly different from Rest (0% MVC level), remote effect facilitation was not considered for these tasks (see Results section).

To analyze remote effect facilitation, MEP peak-to-peak amplitudes were calculated for

each trial and each remote muscle (i.e., ES, RA, and TA). Eight repeated trials were averaged for each task (i.e., wrist flexion and wrist extension) and each contraction intensity (i.e., % MVC contraction levels for which the remote limb muscle background EMG activity was not different from the Rest condition; see section 5.3.1). In preliminary experiments it was determined that eight trials were sufficient to obtain consistent recordings since variability was sufficiently low, consistent with previous studies (Groppa et al. 2012). MEP amplitudes were then normalized as a percentage of the amplitude of the elicited responses during the Rest condition for each participant.

5.2.4. Statistics

For each muscle (ES, RA, and TA) and each task (wrist flexion and wrist extension) separately, background EMG activities were first compared between different muscle contraction intensities (Rest and 5 to 50% MVC with steps of 5%) using the Friedman test, a non-parametric equivalent for repeated-measure analysis of variance (ANOVA). Significant results were followed up with post-hoc multiple comparisons using the Wilcoxon signed-rank test to compare Rest (0% MVC) to each remote contraction condition level (5, 10, ..., 45, and 50% MVC). Since background EMG activities of the ES muscle during wrist flexion and wrist extension at the contraction levels above 25% MVC (i.e., 30, 35, 40, 45, and 50% MVC) were significantly greater compared to that during Rest (0% MVC) (Wilcoxon signed-rank test, p<0.05; see section 5.3.1 and Figure 5-2A). However, initially we also only included data

below 30% MVC (5, 10, ..., 20, and 25% MVC) for remote effect MEP analysis of the RA and TA muscles since it is possible that their facilitation may also have been affected by the background EMG activity of ES muscles.

For MEP analysis, we first investigated whether remote facilitation occurred in each remote contraction condition (5 to 25% MVC) using the Friedman test, a non-parametric equivalent for repeated-measure ANOVA. The Friedman test included MEP amplitudes in the Rest, 5, 10, 15, 20, and 25% MVC. Significant results were followed up with multiple comparisons using the Steel post-hoc test, which is a non-parametric equivalent for Dunnett's test, to determine whether MEPs during remote contraction conditions (5, 10, 15, 20, and 25% MVC) were significantly different from Rest for each muscle. When significant remote facilitation was shown, the Friedman test was used to compare MEP amplitudes between contraction at 5, 10, 15, 20, and 25% MVC to investigate contraction intensity effects on remote facilitation for each muscle. Significant results were followed up with post-hoc testing using the Wilcoxon signed-rank test with Holm corrections. Specifically, five remote contraction conditions (5, 10, 15, 20, and 25% MVC) were analyzed in post-hoc testing, and the statistical significance levels were adjusted using the Holm corrections, as summarized by McLaughlin and Sainani (2014).

Additional analysis was conducted to investigate remote effect contraction intensity dependence in RA and TA muscles during high intensity remote contraction (30, 35, 40, 45 and 50% MVC) since they were excluded from the main analysis due to larger ES background EMG activities (Note: RA and TA background EMG activities were not statistically different compared to Rest (0% MVC)). Specifically, since ES background EMG activities were significantly increased during 30 to 50% MVC of wrist flexion and wrist extension (see section 5.3.1.), it could be considered that activation of ES background EMG (i.e., possible remote effect facilitation from ES to RA and/or TA muscles) may have affected RA and TA corticospinal excitability. Therefore,

correlations between the remote effect in RA and TA MEPs and ES background EMG activations during 30 to 50% MVC of wrist flexion and wrist extension were first analyzed using Spearman's rank correlations. Since no significant correlations were shown (see section 5.3.3), the same statistical tests were conducted for MEP amplitudes between contraction at 30, 35, 40, 45 and 50% MVC as for those during lower contraction intensities (5 to 25% MVC).

Overall, non-parametric tests were chosen because the Shapiro-Wilk test showed that most identified measures were not normally distributed. All statistical comparisons were performed using the software package R (version 3.6.3). Significance level for all tests was set to p<0.05.

5.3. Results

5.3.1. Background EMG activity

The background EMG activity results are shown in Figure 5-2. The Friedman test showed that ES background EMG activities were significantly different between contraction intensities (0-50%MVC) in both wrist flexion and wrist extension tasks [wrist flexion: $\chi^2(10)=54.9$, p<0.001; wrist extension: $\chi^2(10)=82.2$, p<0.001]. Specifically, post-hoc analysis showed that the ES background EMG activities during \geq 30% MVC wrist flexion and wrist extension were significantly increased, compared to Rest (0% MVC) (p<0.05, Wilcoxon signed-rank test; Figure 5-2A).

The Friedman test showed that RA background EMG activities were not significantly different between contraction intensities (0-50% MVC) during wrist flexion task [$\chi^2(10)$ =18.2, p=0.052], while they were significantly different during wrist extension task [$\chi^2(10)$ =26.2, p<0.01]. Post-hoc analysis showed no significant differences in RA background EMG activities during wrist extension between Rest (0% MVC) and remote contraction condition (p>0.05, Wilcoxon signed-rank test; Figure 5-2B).

Finally, the Friedman test showed that TA background EMG activities were not significantly different between contraction intensities (0-50% MVC) in both wrist flexion and wrist extension tasks [wrist flexion: $\chi^2(10)=11.1$, p=0.354; wrist extension: $\chi^2(10)=9.19$, p=0.514] (Figure 5-2C).



Figure 5-2: Group data for background electromyographic (EMG) activity of the: (A) erector spinae (ES); (B) rectus abdominis (RA); and (C) tibialis anterior (TA) muscles during 0 (Rest) to 50% of maximum voluntary contraction (MVC) effort of wrist flexion and wrist extension. The lines and cross marks in the box plots indicate median and mean values, respectively. The ends of the boxes represent the 25th and 75th percentiles.

The whiskers on the boxplot illustrate the minimum and maximum values. Asterisks indicate significant differences compared to 0% MVC (Rest). Legend: n.s. non-significant; *p<0.05; **p<0.01.

5.3.2. MEP modulation during low contraction intensities

The MEP amplitude modulation results during 5-25% MVC of wrist flexion and wrist extension are shown in Figure 5-3. For the ES muscle, the Friedman test showed that ES MEP amplitudes were significantly different between contraction intensities (0-25% MVC) in each task (i.e., wrist flexion and wrist extension) [wrist flexion: $\chi^2(5)=14.8$, p=0.011; wrist extension: $\chi^2(5)=40.2$, p<0.001]. Specifically, post-hoc analysis showed that the ES MEP amplitudes during \geq 5% MVC of wrist flexion and wrist extension were significantly increased compared to Rest (0% MVC) (p<0.05, Steel test; Figure 5-3A and D). Moreover, the Friedman test showed no significant differences in MEP amplitudes between 5-25% MVC of wrist flexion [$\chi^2(4)=4.73$, p=0.316] (Figure 5-3A), while there were significant differences in MEP amplitudes between 5-25% MVC of wrist extension [$\chi^2(4)=23.3$, p<0.001] (Figure 5-3D). Specially, post-hoc analysis showed that MEP amplitudes during 15-25 % MVC of wrist extension were larger compared to those during 5% MVC (p<0.05; Figure 5-3D).

For the RA muscle, the Friedman test showed no significant difference in MEP amplitudes between 0-25% MVC of wrist flexion and wrist extension [wrist flexion: $\chi^2(5)=9.14$, p=0.104; wrist extension: $\chi^2(5)=5.76$, p=0.330] (Figure 5-3B and E).

For the TA muscle, the Friedman test showed that TA MEP amplitudes were significantly different between contraction intensities (0-25% MVC) in each task (i.e., wrist flexion and wrist extension) [wrist flexion: $\chi^2(5)=21.3$, p<0.001; wrist extension: $\chi^2(5)=18.2$, p<0.01]. Specifically, post-hoc analysis showed that the TA MEP amplitudes during \geq 5% MVC of wrist flexion and wrist extension were significantly increased compared to Rest (0% MVC) (p<0.05, Steel test; Figure 3C and F). Moreover, the Friedman test showed no significant difference in MEP amplitudes between 5-25% MVC of wrist flexion and wrist extension [wrist flexion: $\chi^2(4)$ =4.10, p=0.600 (Figure 5-3C); wrist extension: $\chi^2(4)$ =3.38, p=0.497] (Figure 5-3F).

Chapter 5: Task- and intensity-dependent modulation of arm-trunk neural interactions in the corticospinal pathway in humans



Figure 5-3: (A), (B), and (C) Wrist flexion condition: Averaged motor evoked potentials (MEPs) in the erector spinae (ES), rectus abdominis (RA), and tibialis anterior (TA) muscles of one representative subject during 0% MVC (Rest: gray traces) and 5-25% MVC (remote effect: blue traces). Box plots show group data for MEPs elicited in the ES, RA, and TA muscles. (D), (E), and (F) Wrist extension condition: Averaged MEPs in the ES, RA, and TA muscles of one representative subject during 0% MVC (Rest: gray traces) and 5-25% MVC (remote effect: red traces). Box plots show group data for MEPs elicited for MEPs elicited in the ES, RA, and TA muscles of one representative subject during 0% MVC (Rest: gray traces) and 5-25% MVC (remote effect: red traces). Box plots show group data for

MEPs elicited in the ES, RA, and TA muscles. All MEP amplitudes were normalized with respect to the MEP amplitude at 0% MVC (Rest) for each participant. The lines and cross marks in the box plots indicate median and mean values, respectively. The ends of the boxes represent the 25th and 75th percentiles. The whiskers on the boxplot illustrate the minimum and maximum values. Asterisks indicate significant differences compared to 0% MVC (Rest). Hashtags indicate differences between 5-25% MVC of wrist extension. Legend: *p<0.05, **p<0.01; # and dashed line p<0.10, # and solid line p<0.05.

5.3.3. MEP modulation during larger contraction intensities

Since there was no significant correlation between ES background EMG activation and RA and TA MEP facilitation during 30-50% MVC of wrist flexion and wrist extension (all Spearman's correlations p>0.05), RA and TA MEP modulations during larger (30-50% MVC) contraction intensities were also compared as additional analysis.

The results of the RA and TA muscle MEP amplitudes during 30 - 50% MVC of wrist flexion and wrist extension are shown in Figure 5-4. For the RA muscle, the Friedman test showed that MEP amplitudes were significantly different between Rest (0% MVC) and each remote contraction condition (30, 35, 40, 45, and 50% MVC) in wrist flexion task [$\chi^2(5)=12.9$, p=0.0242] (Figure 4A), while there were no significant differences in wrist extension task [$\chi^2(5)=9.31$, p=0.0971] (Figure 5-4C). Specifically, post-hoc analysis showed that the RA MEP amplitudes during 40 and 45 % MVC of wrist flexion were significantly increased compared to Rest (0% MVC) (p<0.05, Steel test; Figure 5-4A). The Friedman test showed no significant differences in MEP amplitudes between 30-50% MVC of wrist flexion [$\chi^2(4)=4.73$, p=0.316] (Figure 5-4A).

For the TA muscle, the Friedman test showed that MEP amplitudes were significantly different

between Rest (0% MVC) and each remote contraction condition (30, 35, 40, 45, and 50% MVC) in both wrist flexion and wrist extension tasks [wrist flexion: $\chi^2(5)=21.6$, p<0.001; wrist extension: $\chi^2(5)=31.2$, p<0.001] (Figure 5-4B and D). Specifically, post-hoc analysis showed that the TA MEP amplitudes during 30 - 50% MVC of wrist flexion and wrist extension were significantly increased compared to Rest (0%MVC) (p<0.01, Steel test; Figure 5-4B and D). The Friedman test showed no significant difference in MEP amplitudes between 30 - 50% MVC of wrist flexion [$\chi^2(4)=3.20$, p=0.525] (Figure 5-4B), while there were significant differences in MEP amplitudes between 30-50% MVC of wrist extension [$\chi^2(4)=16.6$, p<0.01] (Figure 5-4D). Specially, post-hoc analysis showed that MEP amplitudes during 45 and 50% MVC of wrist extension were larger compared to during 30% MVC (p<0.05; Figure 5-4D).



Figure 5-4: (A) and (B) Wrist flexion condition: Averaged motor evoked potentials (MEPs) in the rectus abdominis (RA) and tibialis anterior (TA) muscles of one representative subject during 0% MVC (Rest: gray traces) and 30-50% MVC (remote effect: blue traces). Box plots show group data for MEPs elicited in the RA and TA muscles. (C) and (D) Wrist extension condition: Averaged MEPs in the RA and TA

muscles of one representative subject during 0% MVC (Rest: gray traces) and 5-25% MVC (remote effect: red traces). Box plots show group data for MEPs elicited in the RA and TA muscles. All MEP amplitudes were normalized with respect to the MEP amplitude at 0% MVC (Rest) for each participant. The lines and cross marks in the box plots indicate median and mean values, respectively. The ends of the boxes represent the 25th and 75th percentiles. The whiskers on the boxplot illustrate the minimum and maximum values. Asterisks indicate significant differences compared to 0% MVC (Rest). Hashtags indicate significant differences between 30-50% MVC of wrist extension. Legend: *p<0.05, **p<0.01; # and solid line p<0.05.

5.4. Discussion

In the current study, we investigated whether the extent of corticospinal remote facilitation of the ES (trunk extensor) muscle induced by upper-limb contractions would depend on the task (wrist flexion or extension) and contraction intensity. Our results showed that corticospinal excitability of the ES was significantly facilitated even during low level (\geq 5% MVC) wrist flexion and wrist extension contractions (Figure 5-3A and D). However, the extent of corticospinal remote facilitation of the ES muscle during wrist flexion did not depend on contraction intensity. On the other hand, higher levels of wrist extension contractions induced greater extent of corticospinal remote facilitation in the ES, indicating contraction intensity dependence (Figure 5-3D). For the RA (trunk flexor) muscle, our results also showed significant corticospinal excitability facilitation during wrist flexion contractions above 25% MVC (Figure 5-4A), but not extension (Figure 5-4C). The extent of RA corticospinal remote facilitation was not reinforced even when wrist flexion intensity increased at 50% MVC (Figure 5-4A). Finally, for the TA (leg) muscle, corticospinal excitability was significantly facilitated during low level (\geq 5% MVC) wrist flexion and wrist extension contractions (Figure 5-3C and F). Specifically, the extent of corticospinal remote facilitation in the leg muscles was not changed when remote muscle contraction intensity was below 30% MVC (Figure 5-3C and F), while it was increased during higher contractions (50% MVC) during wrist extension, but not flexion (Figure 5-4B and D). Since there were statistically significant ES background EMG activations during wrist flexion and wrist extension at 30 to 50% MVC, it could be speculated that ES background EMG activation may have affected RA and TA corticospinal remote facilitation. However, it must be noted that since the ES activation levels were exceedingly low (i.e., on average 0.8-1.9% MVC, as shown in Figure 5-2A) and there was no statistically significant correlation between ES background EMG activation and RA and TA MEP facilitation during wrist flexion and wrist extension at 30 to 50% MVC (see section 5.3.3.), it is highly unlikely that ES background EMG activation had any considerable physiological effects on the remote facilitation in the RA and TA muscles. Therefore, it can be assumed that remote facilitation observed in the RA and TA muscles is predominantly related to wrist flexion or extension task performance. A discussion about possible mechanisms of task- and intensity-dependent corticospinal remote facilitation follows.

5.4.1. Task- and intensity-dependence of arm-trunk corticospinal remote facilitation

The main findings of our current study are that: (1) corticospinal remote facilitation of the ES muscle (trunk extensor) was elicited even during low-level wrist flexion and extension contractions (≥5% MVC), while relatively strong wrist flexion and extension contractions (≥25% MVC) were required to induce remote facilitation of the RA muscle (trunk flexor); and (2) extent of corticospinal remote facilitation of the ES (trunk extensor) was proportional to the contraction intensity of wrist extension but not wrist flexion, while this was not observed for the RA (trunk flexor) muscle during both wrist extension and flexion tasks. Moreover, corticospinal excitability in the TA muscles was significantly facilitated during low level (\geq 5% MVC) wrist extension and wrist flexion contractions. The extent of corticospinal remote facilitation in the leg muscles was not changed when remote muscle contraction intensity was below 30% MVC, while the extent of corticospinal remote facilitation increased during higher wrist extension contractions (50% MVC), but not flexion. It has previously been reported that corticospinal remote facilitation between upper- and lower-limb muscles (interlimb facilitation) was achieved regardless of the task that was performed (Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013; Tazoe and Komiyama 2014). Moreover, the extent of interlimb corticospinal remote facilitation was shown to depend on voluntary effort level of the contracted muscle (Kawakita et al. 1991; Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Tazoe et al. 2009; Tazoe and Komiyama 2014). However, it was unclear

until now if these flexion / extension task characteristics of interlimb neural interactions would remain similar during arm-trunk interactions. Based on previous studies showing that trunk flexor and extensor muscle activity depends on the direction of the arm movements (Aruin and Latash 1995; Hodges et al. 1997), we hypothesized that the extent of arm-trunk corticospinal remote facilitation would depend on the task performed during upper-limb muscle contractions (i.e., flexion or extension). We also hypothesized that muscle contraction intensity would affect the extent of arm-trunk remote effect facilitation, similar to that of interlimb facilitation (Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Tazoe et al. 2009; Tazoe and Komiyama 2014). Consistent with these hypotheses, our results demonstrated that the extent of corticospinal remote facilitation between arm and trunk muscles depended on the task (i.e., upper-limb flexion or extension) and the level of remote upper-limb muscle contractions. A study by Chiou et al., (2016) previously reported that corticospinal excitability of the ES muscle was greater during a rapid shoulder flexion task (phasic contractions) compared to a static shoulder flexion task (tonic contractions), while the extent of remote facilitation of the RA muscle was similar between these tasks. Our results also showed that the profiles of remote facilitation during different level of contraction differed between tasks (i.e., wrist flexion and extension). Therefore, ES muscle corticospinal facilitation was affected to a different extent depending on the task during arm movements, while this was not true for the RA muscle. Specifically, our study showed that ES muscles could be facilitated more when wrist extensor (but not flexor) contraction intensities were increased, even if the effort changes were exceedingly small (i.e., 5% MVC). This may suggest that wrist extensors have a stronger connectivity with the trunk extensors (ES) compared to the trunk flexors (RA). Such functional muscle connectivity (extensor-extensor / flexor-flexor connectivity) is also supported by our results that remote facilitation of trunk flexors (RA) occurred during contractions of wrist flexors as well as that contraction intensity dependent remote facilitation of the leg extensors (TA) was observed during contractions of the wrist extensors.

On the other hand, it has previously been reported that ES corticospinal excitability was facilitated to a larger extent by elbow flexion compared to elbow extension, which suggests that elbow flexors have the stronger interactions with trunk extensors (Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018). Therefore, it is also possible that arm and trunk connectivity may not always depend on the flexor / extensor remote muscle pairs, but also on the functional connectivity between these muscles. In our current study, ES MEPs were facilitated during both wrist flexion and extension at contraction intensities above 5% of MVC effort, although contraction intensity dependence was only shown during wrist extension. Therefore, ES muscles could detect arm movements even at relatively small contraction intensities regardless of whether wrist extension or flexion was performed. It has been reported that activation of ES muscles has an important role for minimizing postural displacement during arm movement-induced postural perturbations (Aruin and Latash 1995; Hodges et al. 1997). Taken together, such functional connectivity of the ES and remote limb muscle pairs may perhaps explain greater sensitivity of trunk extensors to upper-limb movement and changes in corticospinal excitability to contraction intensity, as demonstrated in our current study.

5.4.2. Possible mechanisms of arm-trunk corticospinal remote facilitation

Since it is well known that the excitability of the corticospinal pathway is affected by excitation of both cortical and spinal circuits (Hess et al. 1987), arm-trunk corticospinal remote facilitation, which was demonstrated in our current study, could also be attributed to cortical and/or spinal circuits. Indeed, previous studies reported that inter-limb remote facilitation could affect both cortical (Tazoe, Endoh, et al. 2007; Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013) and spinal (Jendrássik E 1883; Kawamura and Watanabe 1975; Borroni et

al. 2005) motor circuits. Specifically, it was demonstrated that remote limb muscle contractions decreased upper-limb and lower-limb muscle short-interval intracortical inhibition (induced by paired-pulse TMS), which implies cortical inhibition mechanisms during remote muscle contractions (Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013). Similarly, decreased duration of the cortical silent period (induced by TMS during low levels of muscle contractions) of upper-limb muscles was shown to be elicited by contractions of lower-limb muscle, also suggesting cortical inhibition (Tazoe, Endoh, et al. 2007). These studies suggest that cortical disinhibition may contribute to corticospinal remote facilitation between upper- and lower-limb muscles. Moreover, H-reflex responses elicited by peripheral nerve stimulation (e.g., Jendrássik E, 1883; Kawamura & Watanabe, 1975; Borroni et al., 2005) as well as posterior-root spinal reflex responses elicited by transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation (Kato et al. 2019; Masugi et al. 2019; Sasaki, Kaneko, et al. 2020) in the upper- or lower-limb muscles were facilitated by remote limb muscle contractions. These studies indicate spinal reflex remote modulation mechanisms also contribute to interlimb remote facilitation. Therefore, arm-leg remote facilitation observed in our current study (i.e., TA remote facilitation during wrist flexion and wrist extension) may also be caused by cortical and/or spinal mechanisms. Taken together, it may be speculated that arm-trunk corticospinal remote facilitation is also mediated in cortical and/or spinal networks. Conversely, two recent studies suggested that cortical-levels networks may primarily be attributed to arm contraction-induced trunk remote facilitation (Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018; Sasaki, Milosevic, et al. 2020). Specifically, Chiou et al., (2018) showed decreased short-interval intracortical inhibition, indicating disinhibition of intracortical circuits. However, no changes in the cervicomedurally motor evoked potentials (induced by cervicomedullary junction magnetic stimulation) of the trunk muscle during upper-limb contractions were observed, suggesting that subcortical (spinal) excitability was unaffected (Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018). Similarly, it was shown that cervicomedurally motor evoked potentials of the trunk muscles were not affected by upper-limb contraction, while corticospinal excitability was modulated (Sasaki, Milosevic, et al. 2020). Although it is still possible that both cortical and/or spinal networks may be involved, recent evidence suggests that arm-trunk remote facilitation is more likely mediated in the cortical-level networks. The cortical remote facilitation mechanisms hypothesis is also supported by basic animal studies which have demonstrated that intracortical facilitation may be involved in spreading of neural activity within the motor cortex (Capaday et al. 2009, 2011). Specifically, it was shown that neural activity initiated at a cortical locus can spread to the neighboring cortical regions which represent different muscles via intrinsic horizontal connections between neurons within the motor cortex (Capaday et al. 2009, 2011). In human studies using TMS, it was proposed that similar cortico-cortical connections may exist (Boroojerdi et al. 2000; Komeilipoor et al. 2017). Specifically, previous studies investigating corticospinal remote facilitation mechanisms proposed that activation of cortical motor networks by voluntary contraction of certain muscles could spread to neighboring cortical areas representing different segment muscle (Boroojerdi et al. 2000) and that the extent of this spreading may depend on the distance between M1 representations of different muscles within the cortex (Boroojerdi et al. 2000; Sasaki et al. 2018). This suggests that cortical remote facilitation mechanisms are dependent on the anatomical somatotopic representations within the primary motor cortex. Moreover, it is well known that somatotopy of muscles in the different body segments overlap within the motor cortex (Penfield and Boldrey 1937; Brasil-Neto et al. 1992). Since the trunk muscle representations in the homunculus of the primary motor cortex (M1) in humans is located near the upper-limb representations, it is likely that activation of trunk cortical motor circuits was also induced during voluntary contraction of upper limbs due to the overlapping of the cortical representations within the primary motor cortex (M1). Therefore, armtrunk corticospinal remote facilitations observed in our current study, are likely modulated via anatomical connections such as intracortical connectivity networks, and/or overlapping of somatotopic representations at the supraspinal level, although subcortical mechanisms cannot be fully ruled out. Indeed, previous studies reported that subcortical circuits may be more involved as contraction levels increase (Stedman et al. 1998; Muellbacher et al. 2000). Therefore, it is possible that subcortical mechanisms may also have contributed to the remote facilitation when contraction levels were higher. Moreover, the proximity of motor representations within M1 between remote muscles may be one of the possible mechanisms related to the corticospinal remote facilitation (Boroojerdi et al. 2000). However, since our current study showed that profiles of remote effect of ES and RA muscles were different, despite their proximity within M1, remote facilitation mechanisms cannot only be explained by somatotopic relationships. A specific discussion related to other possible mechanisms of corticospinal remote facilitation follows in section 5.4.3.

5.4.3. Significance of corticospinal remote facilitation

Overall, corticospinal remote facilitation relationship between certain remote muscles (e.g., arm-trunk or arm-leg) may reflect anatomical relationships with the central nervous system and/or functional connectivity between these muscles. If only the anatomical relationship between remote muscles (i.e., proximity of motor representations within M1, as discussed in section 5.4.2) were to determine the profile of remote corticospinal facilitation, remote effect between arm-trunk would simply be effective compared to that of arm-leg. However, our current results showed that even different trunk muscles (i.e., ES and RA), which are located very close with the M1 (Tsao et al. 2011), had very distinct remote facilitation responses. Moreover, the leg muscles (TA) showed lower threshold of remote facilitation, compared to the trunk flexor muscles (RA).

Therefore, our current study may suggest that functional relationships between remote muscles are also represented within the corticospinal circuits, in addition to their anatomical relationship (i.e., somatotopic representations with M1). Specifically, ES muscles have an important functional role for maintaining postural stability during arm movements (Aruin and Latash 1995; Hodges et al. 1997), which may be why ES muscle showed lower thresholds and task- and intensity- dependent modulation of corticospinal remote facilitation. On the other hand, interlimb (arm-leg) coordinated movements are functionally relevant during rhythmic movements which activate the central pattern generator, such as walking and cycling (Zehr and Duysens 2004). Indeed, it was shown that arm-leg neural interaction could be strengthened to a larger extent during rhythmic movements, compared to tonic contractions (Frigon et al. 2004; Zehr et al. 2007). Therefore, under the tonic contractions condition in the current study, intensity-dependent changes in arm-leg corticospinal remote facilitation may not be functionally required. However, intensity-dependent changes in arm-leg corticospinal remote facilitation were observed only during high levels of wrist extension intensities in the current study. It was reported that rhythmic ipsilateral hand and foot movements performed at the same time are made more reliable when they are synchronized in the same direction (Baldissera et al. 1982). A previous study investigating effects of rhythmic ankle plantar/dorsi flexion on H-reflex excitability of wrist flexors (i.e., flexor carpi radialis) also reported that modulation peak of H-reflex in the wrist flexors occurred at the same time as the contraction of the ankle plantar flexors (i.e., soleus muscle) (Baldissera and Borroni 2002). Moreover, preference of rhythmic hand and foot movements reflects spatial rather than structural constraints. When the hand was pronated, wrist flexor neural pathways were facilitated during the plantarflexion phase, while when the hand was supinated, wrist extensors were facilitated during the plantarflexion phase, and wrist flexors were facilitated during dorsiflexion (Borroni et al. 2004). Therefore, rhythmic movements eliciting
central pattern generator (CPG)-like activations were shown to strengthen arm-leg connectivity depending on the direction of the movement, rather than based on specific muscle pairs, which indicates that rhythmic interlimb interactions may reflect functional connectivity (Borroni et al. 2004). On the other hand, tonic contraction tasks, which were performed in our current study, strengthened the connectivity in specific muscle pairs (i.e., ECR and TA) during high levels of contraction. This may possibly reflect a biological (structural) characteristic, rather than a functional connection. Moreover, trunk flexors (RA) have an anatomical advantage in that the representation within the homunculus of the motor cortex is located close to the upper-limb representations. Despite this, the RA showed higher threshold of remote facilitation and no taskand intensity- dependent modulation. This may reflect weak functional connectivity between trunk flexors (RA) and arm muscles. Moreover, different neural innervations of these muscles may also contribute to their remote facilitation profiles. Specifically, the ES muscles at the T12 level are innervated by dorsal rami of thoracic and lumbar spinal nerves (T8-L3), while the RA muscles are innervated by the intercostal nerve (Pradhan and Taly 1989). Therefore, it is possible that the neural innervations may also have contributed to remote facilitation profiles in our study. Overall, multiple effect including anatomical somatotopic relationships as well as functional connectivity may attribute to task- and intensity-dependent modulation of remote facilitation between arm and trunk extensor. Our findings therefore inform a more comprehensive understanding of the basic principles of human motor control related to the arm-trunk neural interaction. Taken together, these results may also suggest that functional movement synergy oriented training is crucial in rehabilitation to strengthen arm-trunk interactions as a way for improving functional performance after neurological impairments such as spinal cord injury (Chiou and Strutton 2020; Chiou et al. 2020).

5.4.4. Limitations

Our work has several limitations that should be noted. First, some previous studies investigating interactions between trunk and upper-limb muscles have examined contralateral side trunk muscles to the contracted arm to elicit MEP responses (Davey et al. 2002; Chiou, Strutton, et al. 2018; Chiou and Strutton 2020), while we chose to investigate the ipsilateral side in the current study. Davey et al., (2002) previously reported that ES muscle activity in the contralateral side to contracted arm was increased when arm muscle contractions during shoulder abduction were increased, while that of ipsilateral side was not affected considerably. Therefore, ipsilateral side was investigated in our study with the aim to minimize co-contraction of ES muscles during wrist flexion and extension, although it is also likely that ES background EMG activations in the contralateral and ipsilateral side muscles were similar in sitting posture (Sasaki, Milosevic, et al. 2020). Nonetheless, further work is warranted to systematically examine differences in remote effect facilitation between ipsilateral and contralateral side trunk muscles during various tasks at intensities.

Second, although significant ES background EMG activations during strong wrist flexion and extension contractions (>25% MVC) were exceedingly low (i.e., on average 0.8-1.9% MVC, as shown in Figure 5-2A), and there were no significant correlations between the remote RA and TA MEPs and ES background EMG activations during 30-50% MVC of wrist flexion and wrist extension, we still cannot completely exclude a possibility that these slight ES activations could have affected the profiles of remote effect facilitation of RA and TA muscles, in additions to wrist flexion and extension contractions.

Chapter 6 - Study 5

Effect of remote muscle contractions on interneuron circuits in the human motor cortex

6.1. Introduction

Human movements require coordinated activation of the upper and lower limbs. These interlimb interactions are coordinated through complex neuroanatomical networks within the central nervous system (Zehr and Duysens 2004). It has been reported that voluntary activation of lower-limb muscles can modulate the corticospinal motor circuits not only of the contracted muscles but also upper-limb muscles that remain at rest, and vice versa (Tazoe and Komiyama 2014). This phenomenon is known as the "remote effect" and implies that motor functions of the upper- and lower-limb muscles are not embedded in the brain and/or the spinal circuits as separate units; rather, they are connected and interact within the central nervous system. The remote effect has been studied using transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) to understand the excitability mechanisms of the corticospinal tract. For example, the existence of neural interaction between upper- and lower-limb muscles was assessed by the motor evoked potentials (MEP) to demonstrate that modulated corticospinal activity depends on the activity of the other muscles in the remote segment of the body (Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007; Sasaki, Kaneko, et al. 2020). It was also reported that these interaction effects depend on the task and the intensity (i.e., level of effort) of the executed remote muscle contraction (Sasaki et al. 2021). Despite this, numerous aspects of the complex nature of the upper- and lower-limb interaction within the corticospinal circuits remain unclear. Elucidation and a better understanding of these mechanisms may lead to the identification of the underlying fundamental principles that govern interlimb coordinated movements and underlie human movements.

Previous studies have revealed that single-pulse TMS can elicit different descending volleys which depend on the orientation of the current flow induced across the primary motor cortex (M1) (Day et al. 1989; Di Lazzaro et al. 2001). Specifically, TMS-induced posterior-anterior (PA) directed current across the central sulcus preferentially evokes early indirect (I)-

wave which is synaptic activities of the interneurons that project to the corticospinal neurons in the M1. This reflects highly synchronized corticospinal activity (Day et al. 1989; Di Lazzaro et al. 2001). On the other hand, anterior-posterior (AP) current preferentially evokes the late I-wave, which is less synchronized with the corticospinal activity and may instead reflect the activity of premotor regions rather than the M1 (Aberra et al. 2020; Spampinato 2020). Further, lateralmedial (LM) current preferentially evokes the direct (D)-wave which reflects direct activation of corticospinal axons (Day et al. 1989; Di Lazzaro et al. 2001). Therefore, using different current orientations, it is possible to examine the activity of different subsets of interneurons that input onto the corticospinal tract neurons to understand their contributions to interlimb coordination.

Paired-pulse TMS with PA and AP currents for eliciting short-interval intracortical inhibition (SICI) and short-interval intracortical facilitation (SICF) can also respectively target the inhibitory and facilitatory cortical networks that input the interneuronal circuits activated by the PA and AP currents (Tokimura et al. 1996; Ziemann et al. 1998; Federico and Perez 2017; Long et al. 2017). It was also reported that when a TMS stimulus is preceded by afferent input elicited by peripheral nerve stimulation with an inter-stimulus interval of about 20 ms, MEP can be inhibited (Tokimura et al. 2000). This is known as short-latency afferent inhibition (SAI) and can be an assessment of afferent-induced intracortical inhibition networks in PA and AP circuits (Ni et al. 2011; Lei and Perez 2017). Since modulation of corticospinal responses elicited by single-pulse TMS is a net summation of the combined effects of the above-mentioned intracortical inhibitory and facilitatory inputs (e.g., SICI, SICF, and SAI circuits) and subcortical excitability such as spinal motoneurons, investigating the contributions of each neural mechanism during "remote effect" would lead to a more comprehensive elucidation of upper- and lower-limb interaction mechanisms in the corticospinal circuits. Thus, the purpose of the current study was to investigate the "remote effect" on the activity of different subsets of interneurons within M1

activated by PA and AP currents in addition to D-wave and spinal motoneuronal activity.

Previous studies suggested that different intraneuronal circuits in the M1 activated by the PA and AP currents have different structures and independent functions and contribute differently to individual tasks (Di Lazzaro and Ziemann 2013; Hamada et al. 2014). Based on this, we hypothesized that different subsets of interneurons would also contribute differently to the interlimb interaction. Specifically, AP circuits are more sensitive to the skilled learning task (Spampinato 2020) and possibly reflect the activity of premotor regions (Volz et al. 2015; Aberra et al. 2020) which contribute to higher motor functions. Therefore, we hypothesized that the AP circuits would be important for the interlimb neural interaction ("remote effect") since coordinated control of remote limb muscles (interlimb interaction) can be considered as a higher motor function. To test our hypothesis, we assessed the intracortical and spinal excitability of hand muscles modulated during lower-limb muscle contractions.

6.2. Methods

6.2.1. Participants

A total of nineteen healthy volunteers (7 female, 12 male) with a mean \pm SD age of 27.4 \pm 5.1 years were recruited for this study. None of the participants had any history of neurologic or musculoskeletal impairments. Specifically, for the TMS study, we confirmed that all participants had no metal implants, cardiac pacemaker, history of epilepsy, brain injury, neurosurgery, or psychological disorders, have never had a convulsion or a seizure, and did not regularly take medications such as anti-depressants or other neuromodulatory drugs (Rossi et al. 2011). All participants gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. The experimental procedures were approved by the local institutional ethics committee at the University of Tokyo.

6.2.2. Electromyography (EMG) activity

Electromyographic (EMG) activity was recorded unilaterally from the right side of the first dorsal interosseous (FDI) muscle. Two bipolar Ag/AgCl surface electrodes (Vitrode F-150S, Nihon Kohden, Tokyo, Japan) were placed over the muscle belly with a 1 cm separation. A ground electrode was placed around the right olecranon. Prior to the application of electrodes, the skin was cleaned using alcohol to reduce impedance. All EMG signals were band-pass filtered (5 - 1,000 Hz) and amplified (×1,000) using a multichannel amplifier (MEG-6108, Nihon Kohden, Tokyo, Japan). All data were digitized at a sampling frequency of 4,000 Hz using an analog-to-digital (A/D) converter (Powerlab/16SP, AD Instruments, Castle Hill, Australia) and stored on the computer for post-processing.

6.2.3. Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS)

TMS was delivered over the primary motor cortex using a mono-phasic magnetic stimulator (Magstim 200, Magstim Co., Whitland, UK) through a figure-of-eight coil (loop diameter of 70 mm; Magstim Co., Whitland, UK). TMS was applied to activate different sets of synaptic input to corticospinal neurons by changing the current flow induced across the hand area of the M1. The following coil orientations (current directions) were used: (1) PA: coil handle 45° to the midline, (2) AP: coil handle 180° relative to PA, and (3) LM: coil handle 90° to the midline to preferentially evoke volleys with characteristics reflecting early I-wave, late I-wave, and Dwave, respectively (Sakai et al. 1997; Di Lazzaro et al. 2012; Hamada et al. 2013; Volz et al. 2015) (Figure 6-1G). The optimal stimulation spot ("hot spot") was searched by PA currents over the left motor cortex where MEPs could be recorded from the right FDI muscle since it was shown that the direction of the current does not influence the position of the hotspot (Sakai et al. 1997). Once the "hot spot" was defined, the coil position and orientation were monitored throughout the experiment using a neuronavigation system (Brainsight, Rogue Research, Montreal, Canada) to ensure the same coil placement between conditions. Above mentioned TMS settings of PA, AP, and LM coil orientations were used for experiment 1 (section 6.2.4.2), while PA and AP coil orientations were used for experiments 2 and 4 (section 6.2.4.3 and 6.2.4.5).

6.2.4. Experimental procedures

6.2.3.1. General protocol

During the experiment, participants were seated comfortably on a chair. Following a gentle warm-up and task practice, maximum voluntary contraction (MVC) level was first measured by asking the participants to perform three isometric ankle dorsiflexion with their right (dominant) leg. The force level of the dorsiflexion was measured using a strain gauge sensor

(LCB03K025L, A&D Company Limited, Japan), which was fixed to a metal frame. During each experiment, participants were asked to match the dorsiflexion forces to 30% of the MVC force level and maintain this contraction intensity which was displayed on a monitor in real-time (Figure 6-1A). Stimuli for each experiment were delivered during the following two conditions: (1) while participants were relaxed (rest); and (2) while participants maintained isometric dorsiflexion at the 30% MVC level during a random interval of 3-5 seconds (remote) (Figure 6-1B). In both conditions, participants were instructed to keep the hand muscles relaxed and FDI EMG activity was monitored by the experimenter in real-time, which was also confirmed in offline analysis.



Figure 6-1: (A) During the experiment, participants were asked to match the isometric ankle dorsiflexion force to the target line displayed in the real-time feedback monitor.

(B) Ankle force behavior during rest and remote conditions from a representative participant. (C) Stimulation paradigm for single-pulse transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) in experiment 1. (D) Stimulation paradigm for short-interval intracortical inhibition (SICI) and short-interval intracortical facilitation (SICF) in experiment 2. (E) Stimulation paradigm for F-wave in experiment 3. (F) Stimulation paradigm for short-latency afferent inhibition (SAI) in experiment 4. (G) TMS coil orientation and electrode orientation for ulnar nerve electrical stimulation.

6.2.4.2. Experiment 1: Single-pulse TMS

In experiment 1, fifteen healthy volunteers (5 female, 10 male) with a mean \pm SD age of 28.1 \pm 5.6 years were recruited. To test activities of different subsets of interneurons during the remote condition, we recorded MEPs from FDI elicited by single-pulse TMS with three different coil orientations: (1) PA; (2) AP; and (3) LM during rest and remote conditions (Figure 6-1C). TMS intensity was adjusted to generate MEPs of approximately 0.5 mV for PA and AP and 1 mV for LM during rest (Sugawara et al. 2005; Ni et al. 2011; Ibáñez et al. 2020). Specifically, to ensure that corticospinal neurons were directly stimulated (i.e., D-wave), higher stimulus intensity was used for LM (Werhahn et al. 1994). Mean (\pm SD) intensities used for the measurements for each coil orientation were as follows: PA was 58.9 \pm 9.8; AP was 74.3 \pm 11.7; and LM was 68.3 \pm 8.2 % of maximal stimulator output. Experiment 1 consisted of three coil orientation sessions (i.e., PA, AP, and LM), which were separated by at least 5 min rest. Each session includes two conditions (i.e., rest and remote), which were separated by at least 3 min rest. Each condition consisted of twelve trials, which were separated with approximately 10 s between trials. The order of the sessions was randomized between participants. Since the three coil orientation elicited MEPs with significantly different latencies [Figure 6-2A-C; F_{12,28}= 83.725, p < 0.001, η^2 = 0.857;

comparisons between LM and PA, p < 0.001; between PA and AP, p < 0.001; between LM and AP, p < 0.001], this confirmed that PA, AP and LM stimulation preferentially evoked volleys with characteristics reflecting early I-wave, late I-wave, and D-wave, respectively (Sakai et al. 1997; Ni et al. 2011; Di Lazzaro et al. 2012; Hamada et al. 2013; Volz et al. 2015).

6.2.4.3. Experiment 2: Paired pulse TMS

In experiment 2, twelve healthy volunteers (3 female, 9 male) with a mean \pm SD age of 27.4 ± 3.3 years were recruited. To investigate intracortical inhibition and facilitation mechanisms during remote muscles contractions, short-interval intracortical inhibition (SICI) and shortinterval intracortical facilitation (SICF) was tested using previously established paired-pulse paradigm protocols with the coil in the PA and AP orientation (Kujirai et al. 1993; Tokimura et al. 1996; Ziemann et al. 1998; Long et al. 2017) during each condition (i.e., rest and remote). To test SICI, a conditioning stimulus (CS) was set at an intensity of 70-80 % of resting motor threshold (PA: 71.7 \pm 3.9 %; and AP: 74.6 \pm 4.9 % of resting motor threshold) (Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Long et al. 2017; Benavides et al. 2020). The same CS intensity was used for rest and remote conditions. The test stimulus (TS) was set to elicit MEPs of approximately 0.5 mV at rest. Since it was known that the size of a test MEP can affect the magnitude of SICI (Long et al. 2017) and we found that MEP size in the PA and AP orientation increased during remote condition compared with the rest condition in experiment 1 (Figure 6-2B and C), test MEP size during remote condition was adjusted to match MEP amplitudes produced at rest MEP (i.e., approximately 0.5 mV) (Chiou, Wang, Liao, and Yang 2013; Long et al. 2017). Specifically, the CS was delivered 2 ms before the TS for eliciting SICI (Figure 6-1D).

To test SICF, CS intensity was set at 90-100 % of resting motor threshold (PA: 90.8 \pm 2.9 %; AP: 90.9 \pm 2.9 % of resting motor threshold) (Cash et al. 2015; Long et al. 2017). The

same CS intensity was used for rest and remote conditions. The TS intensity was set to elicit an MEP of approximately 0.5 mV at rest. Test MEP size during remote condition was adjusted to match MEP amplitudes produced at rest MEP (i.e., approximately 0.5 mV) (Long et al. 2017). Specifically, the CS was delivered 1.3 ms after the TS for inducing SICF (Figure 6-1D).

Experiment 2 consisted of two coil orientation sessions (i.e., PA and AP), which were separated by at least 5 min rest. In each session, twelve MEPs were recorded for each stimulation paradigm [i.e., TS alone, SICI (CS+TS), and SICF (TS+CS)] during rest and remote conditions. The stimulation interval was approximately 10 s and there was at least 3 min rest between the conditions. The orders of coil orientation sessions and stimulation paradigms were randomized between participants. SICI and SICF were calculated by expressing the amplitude of conditioned MEP as a percentage of the test MEP amplitude [% = (conditioned MEP * 100) / (test MEP)].

6.2.4.4. Experiment 3: F-wave

In experiment 3, fourteen healthy volunteers (5 female, 9 male) with a mean \pm SD age of 27.7 \pm 5.9 years were recruited. To test spinal motoneuron excitabilities during remote muscles contractions, F-wave was measured during rest and remote conditions using supramaximal stimulus intensity to the ulnar nerve at the wrist (Figure 6-1G). A constant-current electrical stimulator (DS7A; Digitimer Ltd., United Kingdom) was used to apply a single monophasic square pulse with a 200 µs pulse width. The anode and cathode were 3 cm apart with the cathode positioned proximally. We first defined the intensity for recruitment of the maximum motor response (M max). This was defined as the minimum intensity at which an increase in current intensity would not further increase the M-wave response evoked. We then set the intensity for the experiment at 150 % of intensity for eliciting M max (Long et al. 2017). F-waves were recorded by using 150 Hz high-pass filters of an amplifier (MEG-6108, Nihon Kohden, Tokyo,

Japan) so that the tail end of M max returned to baseline by the onset of the F-wave (Tazoe and Perez 2017). Experiment 3 consisted of two conditions (i.e., rest and remote). Two sets of 15 F-waves for a total of 30 F-waves were recorded for each condition. There was at least 3 min rest between sets and between conditions. The order of the conditions was randomized between participants.

6.2.4.5. Experiment 4: TMS conditioned by peripheral electrical stimulation

In experiment 4, thirteen healthy volunteers (4 female, 9 male) with a mean \pm SD age of 28.2 ± 6.0 years were recruited. To test how the corticospinal descending waves produced by the PA and AP circuits respond to sensory afferent inputs during the remote condition, we used an established peripheral and cortical paired-stimulation paradigm to test short-latency afferent inhibition (SAI) (Ni et al. 2011) during rest and remote conditions. A conditioning electrical stimulation pulse was delivered to the right ulnar nerve at the wrist while the intensity was adjusted to produce a slight thumb twitch (Ni et al. 2011) (10.7 ± 2.4 mV), which corresponded to about three times the perception threshold (i.e., the minimum intensity at which stimulation can be felt: 3.2 ± 0.8 mV). Electrode configurations were the same as in experiment 3 (Figure 6-1G). Similar to the other experiments, test TMS intensity was set to elicit an MEP of approximately 0.5 mV at rest for each coil orientation (Cash et al. 2015). Since we found that MEP size in the PA and AP orientation increased during remote condition compared with the rest condition in experiment 1 (Figure 2B and C), test MEP size during remote condition was adjusted to match MEP amplitudes produced at rest MEP (i.e., approximately 0.5 mV) (Lei and Perez 2017). The conditioning peripheral electrical stimulation was delivered 22 ms before the test TMS (Ni et al. 2011) (Figure 6-1F). Experiment 4 consisted of two coil orientation sessions (i.e., PA and AP), which were separated by at least 5 min rest. In each session, twelve MEPs were recorded

for each stimulation paradigms [i.e., Test TMS alone and SAI (conditioning peripheral electrical stimulation + Test TMS)] during rest and remote conditions. The stimulation interval was approximately 10 s and there was at least 3 min rest between the conditions. The order of coil orientation sessions was randomized between participants. SAI was calculated by expressing the amplitude of the conditioned MEP as a percentage of the test MEP amplitude [% = (conditioned MEP * 100) / (test MEP)].

6.2.5. Data analysis

Background EMG activity of a 50 ms window before each TMS or electrical stimulus was defined by calculating the root mean square value in each trial using a custom-written script in MATLAB (2017a, The MathWorks Inc., Massachusetts, USA). It is well known that MEPs elicited by single-plus TMS are facilitated by background activation of muscles (Hallett 2007). Therefore, if the FDI muscle were co-activated during ankle contraction tasks, it would not be possible to evaluate the "remote effect". Comparing background EMG activity was therefore used to ensure that FDI muscle was not contracted during remote muscle contraction tasks.

To analyze the remote effect facilitation, FDI MEPs or F-wave peak-to-peak amplitudes were calculated for each trial in each experiment. Moreover, in experiment 1, MEP onset latency was measured for each trial in each stimulation paradigm and condition to confirm that each coil orientation stimulated a different subset of the interneurons. The MEP onset latency was defined as the time point where rectified EMG signals exceeded 2 SD of the mean background EMG which was measured 100 ms before the TMS (Federico and Perez 2017).

For statistical analysis, background EMG activity, MEP amplitudes, F-wave amplitude, and onset latency of MEP were averaged for each stimulation paradigm and condition separately (i.e., rest and remote) in each experiment.

6.2.6. Statistics

Normal distribution was tested using the Shapiro-Wilk test. If the data failed the normality test, nonparametric tests were used.

In experiment 1, one-way repeated measure ANOVA was used to examine the effect of coil orientations (i.e., PA, AP, and LM) on the onset latency of MEPs elicited during rest condition, followed by post hoc multiple comparisons using paired t-test with Bonferroni correction. Paired t-tests were employed to compare the MEP amplitude, onset latency, and background EMG activity between the rest and remote conditions for each coil orientation.

In experiment 2, the Friedman tests, a non-parametric equivalent for repeated-measure ANOVA was used to examine the effect of condition (Test MEP vs. Conditioned MEP during the rest condition vs. Conditioned MEP during the remote condition) on SICI and SICF for each coil orientation, followed by post hoc multiple comparisons using the Wilcoxon signed-rank test with Bonferroni correction. The same analysis was used to compare the background EMG activity. In experiment 3, the Wilcoxon signed-rank tests were used to compare F-wave amplitude and background EMG between rest and remote conditions.

In experiment 4, like the analysis of Experiment 2, the Friedman tests were performed to examine the effect of condition (Test MEP vs. Conditioned MEP during the rest condition vs. Conditioned MEP during the remote condition) on SAI for each coil orientation, followed by post hoc multiple comparisons using the Wilcoxon signed-rank test with Bonferroni correction. The same analysis was used to compare background EMG activity.

All statistical comparisons were performed using SPSS Statistics ver. 25 (IBM Corp., Chicago, Illinois, USA). The significance level for all tests was set to p < 0.05.

6.3. Results

6.3.1. Experiment 1

Figures 6-2A and B showed the average MEP waveforms elicited by each coil orientation stimulation during rest condition from a representative participant. One-way repeated measure ANOVA revealed an effect of coil orientation on onset latency of MEPs [F (2, 28) = 83.725, p < 0.001, η^2 = 0.857]. Post hoc test showed that the onset latency of MEP was shortest in LM, longest in AP, and middle of both in PA, with significant differences between them (Figure 6-2C; Comparisons between LM and PA, p < 0.001; between PA and AP, p < 0.001; between LM and AP, p < 0.001; between PA and AP, p < 0.001; between LM and PA, p < 0.001; between PA and AP, p < 0.001; between LM and AP, p < 0.001). Figure 6-2D showed the average MEP waveforms during the rest and remote conditions for PA, AP, and LM TMS. Paired t-test showed that MEP amplitudes were significantly increased during remote conditions compared with the rest condition for PA (p = 0.001, r=0.73), AP (p = 0.015, r=0.60), and LM (p = 0.007, r=0.65) stimulation (Figure 6-2E). Moreover, paired t-test showed that onset latencies of MEPs were significantly shortened during remote conditions compared with the rest condition for PA (p = 0.022, r=0.57), and LM (p = 0.003, r=0.69) stimulation (Figure 6-2F). Finally, there was no significant difference in background EMG activity between rest and remote conditions for PA (p = 0.071, r=0.46), AP (p = 0.994, r=0.002), and LM (p = 0.25, r=0.31) stimulation.



Chapter 6: Effect of remote muscle contractions on interneuron circuits in the human motor cortex

Figure 6-2: (**A**) Averaged rectified motor evoked potentials (MEP) traces of the first dorsal interosseous (FDI) elicited by transcranial magnetic stimulation with three coil orientations: posterior-anterior (PA, coil handle 45° to the midline), anterior-posterior (AP, coil handle 180° relative to PA), and 3) latero-medial (LM, coil handle 90° to the midline). Shadows indicate standard deviations. (**B**) Enlarged MEP traces show different onset latencies. (**C**) Group data showing mean onset latencies of MEPs (ms) elicited by PA, AP, and LM TMS during the rest condition. (**D**) Averaged MEP traces of the FDI muscles during the rest and remote conditions elicited by TMS with PA, AP, and LM coil orientations from a representative participant. (**E**) Group data showing mean MEP amplitudes (mV) during the rest and remote conditions elicited by PA, AP, and LM TMS. (**F**) Group data showing mean onset latencies of MEPs (ms) during the rest and remote conditions elicited by PA, AP, and LM TMS. (**F**) Group data showing mean onset latencies of MEPs (ms) during the rest and remote conditions elicited by PA, AP, and LM TMS. (**F**) Group data showing mean onset latencies of MEPs (ms) during the rest and remote conditions elicited by PA, AP, and LM TMS. (**F**) Group data showing mean onset latencies of MEPs (ms) during the rest and remote conditions elicited by PA, AP, and LM TMS. (**F**) Group data showing mean onset latencies of MEPs (ms) during the rest and remote conditions elicited by PA, AP, and LM TMS. Error bars indicate standard deviations. Legend: * p < 0.05, and ** p < 0.01.

6.3.2. Experiment 2

Figure 6-3A showed the average MEP waveforms from a representative participant elicited by PA stimulation during rest and remote conditions in SICI protocol. The Friedman test

revealed an effect of conditions (Test MEP vs. Conditioned MEP during the rest condition vs. Conditioned MEP during the remote condition) on SICI [χ^2 (2) = 18.67, p < 0.001, η^2 = 0.78] (Figure 6-3B). Post hoc test (Wilcoxon signed-rank test) showed that conditioned MEPs in PA SICI protocol were significantly inhibited during the rest (p = 0.007, r = 0.62) and remote (p =0.007, r = 0.62) conditions compared with test MEP, while there was no significant difference between rest and remote conditions (p = 1.16, r = 0.18) (Figure 6-3B). Figure 6-3C showed that average MEP waveforms from a representative participant elicited by PA stimulation during rest and remote conditions in SICF protocol. The Friedman test revealed an effect of conditions (Test MEP vs. Conditioned MEP during the rest condition vs. Conditioned MEP during the remote condition) on SICI [χ^2 (2) = 15.17, p < 0.001, η^2 = 0.63] (Figure 6-3D). Post hoc test (Wilcoxon signed-rank test) showed that conditioned MEPs in SICF protocol were significantly facilitated during the rest (p = 0.009, r = 0.61) and remote (p = 0.007, r = 0.62) conditions compared with test MEP, while there was no significant difference between rest and remote conditions (p = 1.59, r = 0.13) (Figure 6-3D). There were no significant differences in background EMG activity between conditions for PA SICI [χ^2 (3) = 1.00, p = 0.801, η^2 = 0.028] and SICF [χ^2 (3) = 3.7, p = $0.296, \eta^2 = 0.103$] protocols.

Figure 6-3E showed the average MEP waveforms from a representative participant elicited by AP stimulation during rest and remote conditions in SICI protocol. The Friedman test revealed an effect of conditions (Test MEP vs. Conditioned MEP during the rest condition vs. Conditioned MEP during the remote condition) on SICI with AP coil orientation $[\chi^2 (2) = 8.17, p = 0.017, \eta^2 = 0.34]$ (Figure 6-3F). Post hoc test (Wilcoxon signed-rank test) showed that conditioned MEPs in AP SICI protocol were significantly inhibited during the rest (p = 0.014, r = 0.58), but not remote (p = 1.91, r = 0.10), condition compared with test MEP (Figure 6-3F). Moreover, conditioned MEPs were significantly larger during remote condition compared with

the rest condition (p = 0.029, r = 0.53) (Figure 6-3F). Figure 6-3G showed the average MEP waveforms from a representative participant elicited by AP stimulation during rest and remote conditions in the SICF protocol. The Friedman test revealed an effect of conditions (Test MEP vs. Conditioned MEP during the rest condition vs. Conditioned MEP during the remote condition) on SICF with AP coil orientation [χ^2 (2) = 18.5, p < 0.001, η^2 = 0.77] (Figure 6-3H). Post hoc test (Wilcoxon signed-rank test) showed that conditioned MEPs in AP SICF protocol were significantly facilitated during the rest (p = 0.009, r = 0.61) and remote (p = 0.007, r = 0.62), conditions compared with test MEP (Figure 6-3H). Moreover, condition (p = 0.029, r = 0.53) (Figure 6-3H). There was no significant difference in background EMG activity between conditions for AP SICI protocol [χ^2 (3) = 3.8, p = 0.272, η^2 = 0.106]. Although the Friedman test showed an effect of conditions on background EMG activity in AP SICF protocol [χ^2 (3) = 8.1, p = 0.044, η^2 = 0.225], there were no significant differences in post hoc analysis (all p > 0.1).



Chapter 6: Effect of remote muscle contractions on interneuron circuits in the human motor cortex

Figure 6-3: (A) Averaged motor evoked potentials (MEP) traces of the first dorsal interosseous (FDI) muscle from a representative participant elicited by transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) with posterior-anterior (PA, coil handle 45° to the midline) coil orientation during rest and remote conditions in short-interval intracortical inhibition (SICI) protocol. Shadows indicate standard deviations. (**B**) Boxplots showing group data of conditioned MEP amplitudes (% of Test MEP amplitude) during the rest and remote conditions in PA SICI protocol. (**C**) Averaged MEP traces of the FDI muscle from a representative participant elicited by TMS with PA coil orientation during rest and remote conditions in short-interval intracortical facilitation (SICF) protocol. (**D**) Boxplots showing group data of conditioned MEP amplitudes MEP amplitudes (% of Test MEP amplitudes (% of Test MEP amplitude) during the rest and remote conditions in short-interval intracortical facilitation (SICF) protocol. (**D**) Boxplots showing group data of conditioned MEP amplitudes (% of Test MEP amplitudes (% of Test MEP amplitude) during the rest and remote conditions in SICF protocol (**D**) Boxplots showing group data of conditioned MEP amplitudes (% of Test MEP amplitude) during the rest and remote conditions in SICF protocol with PA coil

orientation. **(E)** Averaged MEP traces of the FDI muscle from a representative participant elicited by TMS with anterior-posterior (AP, coil handle 180° relative to PA) coil orientation during rest and remote conditions in SICI protocol. **(F)** Boxplots showing group data of conditioned MEP amplitudes (% of Test MEP amplitude) during the rest and remote conditions in SICI protocol with AP coil orientation. **(G)** Averaged MEP traces of the FDI muscle from a representative participant elicited by TMS with AP coil orientation during rest and remote conditions in SICF protocol. **(H)** Boxplots showing group data of conditioned MEP amplitudes (% of Test MEP amplitude) during the rest and remote conditioned MEP amplitudes (% of Test MEP amplitude) during the rest and remote conditioned MEP amplitudes (% of Test MEP amplitude) during the rest and remote conditions in SICF protocol with AP coil orientation. The ends of the boxes represent the 25th and 75th percentiles. The whiskers on the boxplot illustrate the minimum and maximum values. Asterisks indicate significant differences compared with Test MEP. Daggers indicate significant differences between rest and remote conditions. Legend ****** p < 0.01, and † p < 0.05.

6.3.3. Experiment 3

Figure 6-4A showed the average responses including M-wave and F-wave elicited by ulnar nerve stimulation during rest and remote conditions. The Wilcoxon signed-rank showed that F-wave amplitude was significantly increased during remote conditions compared with the rest condition (p = 0.001, r=0.61) (Figure 6-4B). There was no significant difference in background EMG activity between rest and remote conditions (p = 0.18, r=0.26).



Chapter 6: Effect of remote muscle contractions on interneuron circuits in the human

F-wave amplitude (mV) ω 6 M-wave 0 0.15 4 W F wave -0.1 2 30 .40 10 20 50 : F-wave 0.1 0) @ 0.05 -2 8 -4 0 remote



Figure 6-4: (A) Averaged responses including M-wave and F-wave in the first dorsal interosseous (FDI) muscle from a representative participant elicited by ulnar nerve stimulation during rest and remote conditions. Thick colored lines indicate average waveforms, while thin gray lines indicate individual trials. (B) Boxplots showing group data of F-wave amplitude (mV) during the rest and remote conditions. The ends of the boxes represent the 25th and 75th percentiles. The whiskers on the boxplot illustrate the minimum and maximum values. Asterisks indicate significant differences between rest and remote conditions.; Legend: ** p < 0.01.

6.3.3. Experiment 4

Figure 6-5A showed that the average MEP waveforms from a representative participant elicited by PA stimulation during rest and remote conditions in SAI protocol. The Friedman test revealed an effect of conditions (Test MEP vs. Conditioned MEP during the rest condition vs. Conditioned MEP during the remote condition) on PA SAI protocol [χ^2 (2) = 15.8, p < 0.001, η^2 = 0.61] (Figure 6-5B). Post hoc test (Wilcoxon signed-rank test) showed that conditioned MEPs in PA SICI protocol were significantly inhibited during the rest (p = 0.004, r = 0.62), but not remote (p = 0.057, r = 0.46), conditions compared with test MEP (Figure 6-5B). Moreover, there was no significant difference between rest and remote conditions (p = 0.59, r = 0.25) (Figure 6-5B). There were no significant differences in background EMG activity between conditions for PA SAI protocol [χ^2 (3) = 6.32, p = 0.097, η^2 = 0.16].

Figure 6-5C showed that the average MEP waveforms from a representative participant elicited by AP stimulation during rest and remote conditions in SAI protocol. The Friedman test revealed an effect of conditions (Test MEP vs. Conditioned MEP during the rest condition vs. Conditioned MEP during the remote condition) on AP SAI protocol [χ^2 (2) = 14.0, p < 0.001, η^2 = 0.54] (Figure 6-5D). Post hoc test (Wilcoxon signed-rank test) showed that conditioned MEPs in PA SICI protocol were significantly inhibited during the rest (p = 0.004, r = 0.62) and remote (p = 0.009, r = 0.58) conditions compared with test MEP, while there was no significant difference between rest and remote conditions (p = 1.8, r = 0.10) (Figure 6-5D). There were no significant differences in background EMG activity between conditions for PA SAI protocol [χ^2 (3) = 4.57, p = 0.206, η^2 = 0.12].



10 20 30 40 50

time from TMS (ms)

0

%

remote

remote

ies,

-0.

10 20 30 40 50 %

time from TMS (ms)

Chapter 6: Effect of remote muscle contractions on interneuron circuits in the human motor cortex

Figure 6-5: (A) Averaged motor evoked potentials (MEP) traces of the first dorsal interosseous (FDI) muscle from a representative participant elicited by transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) with posterior-anterior (PA, coil handle 45° to the midline) coil orientation during rest and remote conditions in short-latency afferent inhibition (SAI) protocol. Shadows indicate standard deviations. (B) Boxplots showing group data of conditioned MEP amplitudes (% of Test MEP amplitude) during the rest and remote conditions in PA SAI protocol. (C) Averaged MEP traces of the FDI muscle from a representative participant elicited by TMS with anterior-posterior (AP, coil handle 180° relative to PA) coil orientation during rest and remote conditions in AP SAI protocol. (D) Boxplots showing group data of conditioned MEP amplitudes (% of Test MEP amplitude) during the rest and remote conditions in AP SAI protocol. The ends of the boxes represent the 25th and 75th percentiles. The whiskers on the boxplot illustrate the minimum and maximum values. Asterisks indicate significant differences compared with Test MEP. Legend: ** p < 0.01.

6.4. Discussion

In the current study, we investigated the "remote effect" paradigm on the activity of different subsets of interneurons within the M1 activated by PA and AP currents as well as D-wave and spinal motoneuronal activity. Notable, we found the hand muscle MEP amplitudes were facilitated and latencies were shortened during lower-limb muscle contraction in all PA, AP, and LM current stimulation protocols (experiment 1). To clarify the detailed mechanisms of these modulations observed during experiment 1, we further measured the activity of intracortical (SICI, SICF, and SAI) and spinal (F-wave) neural circuits to examine their influence on the modulation of corticospinal circuits (experiments 2 to 4). An important novel finding is that SICI was decreased and SICF was facilitated during the remote condition only in the AP circuits, as we hypothesized. In addition, F-wave amplitudes were also facilitated during the remote condition.

It is well known that MEPs (Hess et al. 1987) and F-waves (McNeil et al. 2013) can be modulated by voluntary contraction of examined muscles. However, since background EMG activities in all our current experiments were not facilitated during the remote condition compared with the rest condition, it can be considered that the observed modulations of the evoked responses were not affected by background EMG activities, but that they were rather caused by the "remote effect" modulation. Specific discussions about selective modulation of intracortical interneurons during "remote effect" follow.

4.1. Contribution of interneuronal synaptic inputs to corticospinal neurons during remote effect

Responses elicited by PA and AP currents are thought to result from activity in distinct interneuronal circuits that have different synaptic input to corticospinal neurons (Di Lazzaro and Ziemann 2013). Moreover, responses elicited by LM currents is believed to originate from the direct excitation of axons of the corticospinal neurons (Di Lazzaro and Ziemann 2013). Therefore, the observed modulation of MEPs evoked by each of the PA, AP, and LM currents in experiment 1 in our study suggests that the remote effect might have an impact on different subsets of interneuronal circuits in the M1 as well as subcortical (motoneuronal) neural circuits. Specifically, an increase in MEP amplitude and a decrease in MEP latency during PA and AP currents in experiment 1 (Figure 6-2E and F) likely reflects excitation of intracortical interneuronal circuits in the hand area facilitated by the "remote effect". On the other hand, since it is well known that MEPs elicited by single-pulse TMS are affected by excitation of both cortical and spinal circuits, the observed changes during "remote effect" in experiment 1 could also be attributed to subcortical mechanisms as well as intracortical mechanisms. Indeed, MEPs elicited by the LM current, which reflect direct activation of corticospinal axons (experiment 1), and the F-waves, which reflect spinal motoneuronal excitability (experiment 3) were facilitated by the "remote effect", indicating that spinal neural circuits, at least partially, contribute to single-pulse TMS induced MEP changes in the PA and AP circuits underlying "remote effect" facilitation.

The novel finding of our study is that decreased SICI and increased SICF were shown during "remote effect" in AP circuits, but not PA circuits (experiment 2). This indicates that intracortical disinhibition and facilitation mechanisms in AP circuits were activated by the "remote effect". Neuropharmacological studies suggested that SICI reflect the activity of neurotransmitter circuits mediated by gamma-aminobutyric type A (GABA_A) receptors, while SICF reflects excitatory glutamatergic circuits and GABA_A circuits (Ziemann et al. 1996, 2015; Di Lazzaro et al. 2007; Rossini et al. 2015). Therefore, our current results suggest that the "remote effect" may influence such intracortical GABAergic and glutamatergic circuits in AP current sensitive interneurons. In the subset of PA current sensitive interneurons, intracortical inhibitory and excitatory mechanisms assessed by SICI and SICF were not affected during the "remote effect". Therefore, increased MEPs elicited by single-pulse TMS with the PA currents during the "remote effect" (experiment 1) may be due to the contribution of spinal mechanisms, rather than intracortical mechanisms, as the increase in F-wave amplitude were also shown in experiment 4. This is consistent with results showing that excitability of spinal reflex circuits, which includes spinal motoneuron excitability, could be facilitated by the remote effect (Kato et al. 2019; Masugi et al. 2019; Sasaki, Kaneko, et al. 2020). On the other hand, SAI, which reflects afferent induced intracortical inhibition and involves cholinergic and GABAergic circuits (Di Lazzaro et al. 2000, 2005), were decreased during the "remote effect" in the PA sensitive circuits (experiment 4). Moreover, a decrease in cortical silent period elicited by TMS using the PA current was shown during the "remote effect", which also suggests disinhibition of cortical circuits (Tazoe, Endoh, et al. 2007; Tazoe, Sakamoto, et al. 2007). Taken together, intracortical mechanisms mediated by choline (SAI) or neurotransmitters other than SICI and SICF circuits may be at least partly involved in the increase of MEPs in the PA circuits during the interlimb "remote effect".

Contrary to our current results, it was also reported that upper-limb SICI elicited by the PA currents were decreased during contralateral lower-limb muscle contractions (i.e., contralateral "remote effect") (Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013). On the other hand, ipsilateral contractions were performed in our current study (i.e., ipsilateral "remote effect"), and SICI elicited by the PA currents was not affected during the "remote effect" condition. The effect from the contralateral limbs could be mediated by interhemispheric activations via the callosum motor fibers (Chiou, Wang, Liao, Wu, et al. 2013). On the other hand, the ipsilateral "remote effect" could be achieved in intrahemispheric mechanisms as demonstrated in animal models showing that spreading of neural activity via intrinsic horizontal connections between the M1 regions representing different muscles (Capaday et al. 2011). Therefore, the difference between our current results and that by Chiou et al., (2013) could be explained by different mechanisms of

ipsilateral and contralateral interlimb "remote effect". Since we cannot confirm the effect of contralateral "remote effect" on AP-sensitive interneurons, future studies should consider differences in the ipsilateral and contralateral "remote effect" mechanisms.

4.2. Different effects on PA and AP circuits

A key question, therefore, is why intracortical circuits activated by the AP currents were mainly influenced during intralimb "remote effect". It has been reported that interneuronal circuits activated PA and AP currents were differently activated by different voluntary motor tasks, motor learning, neuromodulatory interventions, and neurological injuries (Hamada et al. 2013, 2014; Federico and Perez 2017; Hannah and Rothwell 2017; Long et al. 2017; Jo et al. 2018). These studies indicate that the two subsets of interneurons activated by PA and AP currents have separate functions which contribute to a different degree to individual motor constraints. Specifically, it was reported that excitability changes induced by neurons activated by the AP currents depend on the cerebellar activity and can modulate model (error)-based forms of motor learning, while those induced with PA currents are independent of cerebellar activity and modulate model-free forms of motor learning (Hamada et al. 2014). Similarly, a recent study reported that cerebellar connections to PA inputs responded to motor learning of a simple motor sequence (i.e., involving mainly the M1) and cognitively demanding skill tasks (i.e., recruiting premotor areas), whereas AP inputs were sensitive to the skilled learning tasks (Spampinato et al. 2020). It was also reported that AP synaptic input to corticospinal neurons may contribute to promotor recovery of hand dexterity after spinal cord injury (Long et al. 2017). Moreover, some studies suggested that AP circuits might reflect contributions from multiple brain areas and that AP currents may recruit premotor regions (Volz et al. 2015; Aberra et al. 2020). Based on the abovementioned studies, interneurons activated by AP currents may contribute to higher motor

function compared to those activated by the PA currents. Therefore, one possible interpretation of our results is that coordinated control of remote limb muscles can be considered as a higher motor function, while AP sensitive interneurons might be selectively recruited during "remote effect". This may be one of the neural mechanisms underlying interlimb interactions. However, future studies should consider whether selective priming of AP-sensitive interneuron excitability, which was developed in previous studies (Hamada et al. 2014; Long et al. 2017), would also affect interlimb coordinated performance at the behavioral level.

Our results, therefore, demonstrate for the first time that lower-limb movement-induced activation of the hand M1 region (i.e., "remote effect") is mainly mediated by late (AP currents sensitive interneurons) cortical synaptic inputs to corticospinal neurons as well as partially by spinal circuits. This also revealed the possibility that AP currents-sensitive interneurons have a role in interlimb "remote effect" interactions.

Chapter 7

General discussion and conclusions

7.1. Summary of the results

In my thesis, I asked the following research questions regarding neural interactions between muscles located in distal segments of the body:

- To understand the characteristics of interlimb neural interaction, I aimed to answer: (1) Are there differences in neural connectivity assessed by remote effects between diagonal and orthogonal muscle pairs? (2) How does interlimb neural interaction in cortical and spinal circuits differ depending on the phase of the movement, such as preparation and execution?
- To understand neural interactions between the trunk and limb muscles, I aimed to answer: Are there neural connections between trunk and limb muscles in the corticospinal circuits?
- To understand the control centers of neural interactions, I aimed to answer: Are the trunklimb neural interaction mechanisms cortical or spinal in origin?
- To clarify the relevance of the neural interactions to human movement coordination, I aimed to answer: What are the functional implications of such neural interactions for humans?
- To understand the intracortical regulation of neural interactions, I aimed to answer: What intracortical mechanisms at the level of interneurons contribute to such interactions?

The five studies that I conducted to investigate the mechanisms of neural interactions between multiple muscles addressed each of these specific questions. A discussion of each specific study follows:

In Study 1 (Chapter 2), which was published in the Journal of Neurophysiology (Sasaki,

Kaneko, et al. 2020), I examined the effects of motor preparation and execution of ipsilateral (orthogonal) and contralateral (diagonal) remote muscle contractions on the excitability of corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits using single-pulse TMS and single-pulse lumbothoracic tSCS. My results indicate that corticospinal excitability of the lower-limb muscles was facilitated during both preparation and execution of upper-limb muscle contraction, while spinal reflexes were facilitated only during motor execution. Moreover, the extent of facilitation did not differ between the ipsilateral and contralateral contractions. Therefore, motor preparation for upper-limb muscle contractions did not affect spinal circuits but seemed to affect the supraspinal networks controlling the lower-limb muscles. However, the actual contraction (motor execution) of upper-limb muscles. Moreover, interlimb remote facilitation in corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits did not depend on whether contralateral/ipsilateral hands were contracted. Therefore, <u>my study revealed that cortical and spinal contributions to interlimb neural interactions depend on the phase of the movement, while the extent of modulation is constant regardless of the contracted muscle pair (i.e., diagonal or orthogonal muscles).</u>

In Study 2 (Chapter 3), which was published in the Neuroscience Letters (Sasaki et al. 2018), I used single-pulse TMS over the M1 to test whether: (a) corticospinal excitability of trunk muscles can be modulated during contraction of hand and leg muscles, and (b) corticospinal excitability of hand and leg muscles is modulated during trunk muscles contractions. My results revealed that voluntary contraction of trunk muscle facilitated corticospinal excitability of the limb muscles and vice versa. Therefore, <u>my results suggest that consistent with the upper and lower limb, the "remote effect" neural interactions also exist between the trunk and limb muscles, which contributes to the coordinated movements between the trunk and the limbs.</u>

In Study 3 (Chapter 4), which was published in the Neuroscience (Sasaki, Milosevic, et al. 2020), I used cervicomedullary magnetic (CMS) stimulation which can assess subcortical (spinal) excitability to test whether: (a) subcortical excitability of trunk muscles can be modulated when upper-limb muscles are contracted, and (b) subcortical excitability of limb muscles can be modulated when trunk muscles are contracted. My results showed that voluntary contraction of trunk muscles can indeed facilitate the subcortical excitability of the hand muscles, while voluntary contraction of hand muscles does not facilitate the subcortical excitability of the trunk muscles. Therefore, <u>my results suggest that facilitation of the trunk muscle corticospinal excitability by voluntary contraction of hand muscles could be cortical in origin, while facilitation of hand muscle corticospinal excitability by voluntary contraction of trunk muscles also involves, at least in part, changes in the spinal excitability, implying that cortical and spinal contributions to neural interactions could change depending on the movement that is performed.</u>

In Study 4 (Chapter 5), which was published in the eNeuro (Sasaki et al. 2021), I tested arm-trunk or arm-leg neural interactions in the corticospinal tract during different arm muscle contractions. Specifically, I examined the corticospinal excitability of the trunk extensor, trunk flexor, and leg muscles while participants exerted: (1) wrist flexion, and (2) wrist extension isometric contractions at various contraction intensity levels. In this study, I assessed corticospinal excitability using single-pulse TMS. My results showed that corticospinal excitability in the trunk extensor muscles was facilitated even during low contractions of wrist flexion and extension, while stronger contractions were required to facilitate corticospinal excitability of the trunk flexors. The extent of facilitation of corticospinal excitability in the trunk extensors was shown to depend on the contraction intensity of wrist extension, but not flexion. Moreover, corticospinal excitability in leg muscles was facilitated during low contraction intensity of wrist flexion and excitability in leg muscles was facilitated during low contraction intensity of wrist flexion and excitability in leg muscles was facilitated during low contraction intensity of wrist flexion and extension, but the contraction intensity dependence was only prevalent during stronger wrist extension contractions. Therefore, <u>my results demonstrated that the extent of neural interaction</u> <u>modulations depends on the task and intensity level of the contracted remote muscle, which</u> <u>suggests that neural interactions may contribute to the coordination of multiple muscles</u>.

In Study 5 (Chapter 6), I examined the contributions of intracortical interneuronal circuits to interlimb neural interactions in the corticospinal circuits. Specifically, using paired-pulse TMS protocols that can assess the activity of intracortical inhibitory and excitatory circuits, and different TMS current flow configurations that can assess the activity of early and late synaptic inputs to corticospinal neurons, I examined the contributions of different subsets of intraneuronal circuits to interlimb interaction. Specifically, different subsets of interneurons activities in the hand area within the M1 were assessed during lower-limb muscles contractions. Results showed that late synaptic inputs, which might reflect the activity of the premotor cortex to the corticospinal neurons, mainly contribute to the interlimb neural interactions. The facilitation of late synaptic inputs may be mediated through a decrease in the excitability of GABAergic inhibitory circuits and an increase in the excitability of glutaminergic excitatory circuits. Moreover, in addition to such intracortical mechanisms, subcortical contributions evaluated by motoneuronal activity could also partly contribute to the interlimb neural interactions. Therefore, my study revealed the existence of specific intracortical interneurons responsible for interlimb neural interactions in the corticospinal network.

Taken together, the results obtained from the above-mentioned five studies indicate the following advancement of the scientific knowledge to answer the research questions of my thesis regarding multiple muscles coordination within the corticospinal systems:

(1) Neural interactions in the corticospinal systems depend on motor phase (i.e., motor preparation or execution) but not diagonal and orthogonal muscle pairs (e.g., right upper- and right lower- limb muscles vs. right upper- and left lowerlimb muscles) (Study 1 - Sasaki et al., 2020, Journal of Neurophysiology).

- (2) There are neural interactions between trunk and limb muscles within the corticospinal networks as well as between upper- and lower-limb muscles within the same structures (Study 2 Sasaki et al., 2018, Neuroscience Letters).
- (3) Contributions of cortical and spinal mechanisms to corticospinal neural interactions depend on the anatomical and functional relationship of the contracted muscle pairs (Study 3 Sasaki et al., 2020 Neuroscience).
- (4) The extent of neural interaction regulation depends on the task and the intensity of the muscle contractions, implying that the neural interactions underly coordination of multiple muscles (Study 4 Sasaki et al., 2021, eNeuro).
- (5) Cortical late synaptic inputs to corticospinal neurons are important and responsible for initiating and regulating neural interactions in the corticospinal network (Study 5).

Specific details of the above-mentioned findings in multiple muscles control by the corticospinal systems are discussed next, in addition to the possible implications of these findings for the rehabilitation of individuals with neurological disorders, as well as the future directions of the "remote effect" research.

7.2. Scientific contributions

My findings in Study 1 (Sasaki, Kaneko, et al. 2020) demonstrated the contribution of the cortical and spinal circuits to interlimb neural interaction and that the changes depend on the motor phase (preparation to execution). Specifically, neural interactions in the cortical circuits occurred during motor preparation, indicating that the brain is preparing to send motor commands to multiple muscles that will be recruited during the movement. In addition, these interactions were shown not to depend on whether the movement was ipsilateral or contralateral, but remained constant during both types of movements. Although it has been reported that diagonal coordinations are important for some human movements such as walking (Swinnen 2002; Yiou et al. 2007; Zehr et al. 2009), it is not clear whether corticospinal interlimb neural interactions demonstrated in my current study would be involved in rhythmic movements. Therefore, further studies are warranted to better understand this. Overall, the Study 1 in my thesis expanded the understanding of neural interactions between upper- and lower-limb muscles. In the subsequent Studies 2 and 3, I extended these findings to the whole body, including the trunk muscles. The existence of neural interaction between the trunk and limb muscles in the corticospinal systems was demonstrated in Study 2 (Chapter 3) and Study 3 (Chapter 4) for the first time. Since my Study 1 and previous studies investigating neural interaction between different muscles located in distal segments of the body (Kawakita et al. 1991; Pereon et al. 1995; Boroojerdi et al. 2000; Hortobágyi et al. 2003) focused only on the upper-limb and lower-limb muscles, the understanding of mechanisms underlying neural interaction of different muscles groups (i.e., including the trunk) has been limited until now. These findings expanded our basic understanding of the underlying neural mechanisms related to the control of trunk muscles. Specifically, results in Study 2 (Chapter 3)(Sasaki et al. 2018) showed the existence of neural interactions between trunk and limb muscles and suggest that the extent of neural interaction depends on the anatomical
distance between each muscle representation in the M1. In other words, by comprehensive investigation of trunk and limb interaction, in addition to upper-limb and lower-limb interactions, we could propose the possible mechanism that regulates neural interactions in the corticospinal circuits. Specifically, my findings suggest that during voluntary contraction of a certain muscle neural activity spreads to neighboring areas within the motor cortex, which represent different muscles that remain at rest in a different segment of the body. Such spreading of neural activity may depend on the relative distances between the M1 representations of these different muscles. The cortical neural interaction mechanisms hypothesis is also supported by basic animal studies which have demonstrated that intracortical facilitation may be involved in the spreading of neural activity within the M1 (Capaday et al. 2011). In addition, Study 3 (Chapter 4) (Sasaki, Milosevic, et al. 2020) expands this knowledge by investigating subcortical mechanisms of trunk-limb neural interactions. My results showed that contribution of the cortical and spinal circuits changes depending on the movement being performed (i.e., trunk contraction or limb contraction). It is known that trunk muscles are activated in a highly coordinated manner during voluntary arm movements (Aruin and Latash 1995; Hodges and Richardson 1997). That is, in many cases, voluntary upper-limb movements drive the activation of the trunk muscles. Specifically, my results in Study 3 showed that arm contraction induced-neural interaction between trunk and limbs is mostly cortical origin since subcortical excitability was not modulated. This suggests that intracortical circuits are crucial for achieving trunk-limb neural interactions during upper-limb movement. These results are consistent with previous studies suggesting the importance of cortical control of trunk muscles during upper-limb movement (Chiou, Hurry, et al. 2018). In Study 4 (Chapter 5) (Sasaki et al. 2021), to reveal the functional implications of inter-limb and trunk-limb neural interaction demonstrated in Studies 1 to 3, I tested the effect of different tasks and intensity on the extent of neural interactions. My results showed that the neural interactions

between specific muscle pairs can change depending on tasks and the intensity of the executed remote muscle contractions. When performing coordinated movements, it is necessary to control multiple muscle activities according to the movement and the intensity that is performed. Therefore, the existence of task- and intensity-dependent changes of neural interactions shown in Study 4 indicates that neural interactions in the corticospinal system may be one of the fundamental mechanisms related to the control of coordinated muscle activities. A recent study also reported that the extent of neural interaction between the upper-limb and trunk are weakened or lost in people with spinal cord injuries and that the group with residual neural interactions (Chiou and Strutton 2020). Therefore, in addition to the results in Study 4, this study also supports that the neural interactions could contribute to coordinated movements between different muscles.

Taken together, Studies 1 to 4 revealed that there are neural interactions between upperlimb, trunk, and lower-limb muscles, which can be achieved in cortical and partly subcortical neural circuits. Such neural interactions may contribute to coordinated control of multiple muscles. To specify the detailed neural basis, Study 5 (Chapter 6) examined intracortical mechanisms that contribute to the neural interactions that were demonstrated in Studies 1 and 3. Specifically, I demonstrated in Study 5 that cortical late synaptic inputs from a subset of interneurons that project to the corticospinal tract are essential to achieve neural interactions in the corticospinal circuits. Moreover, these findings also suggest that these late synaptic inputs may be modulated by GABAergic and glutaminergic excitatory circuits during neural interaction. The detailed intracortical mechanisms of neural interactions have never been tested in humans, and the results of my studies may identify the possible neural basis of neural interactions for the first time ever in humans. Overall, the series of studies in my thesis revealed the existence, elucidated the characteristics and function, as well as the mechanisms on corticospinal neural interactions between multiple muscles, which contributes to advance the understanding of basic mechanisms of human motor control as well as provides important practical implications for rehabilitation.

7.3. Implications for rehabilitation

Our results demonstrate that upper-limb, trunk, and lower-limb muscles interact in the corticospinal circuits. The facilitation of cortical and spinal excitability of resting muscles induced by remote segment muscle contractions may be helpful and provide implications for rehabilitation practice. First, motor training of an unaffected (or less affected) limb may be utilized for enhancing motor recovery of the opposing paralyzed limb in individuals with neurological impairments such as stroke and spinal cord injury (Tazoe and Komiyama 2014). Specifically, based on the results obtained in my studies, motor training of limb muscles may be beneficial for boosting corticospinal excitability of the trunk muscles. Motor training of the trunk muscles may also be utilized for the facilitation of corticospinal excitability of arm and leg muscles. Therefore, the ability to enhance neural interactions through training of different muscle groups may contribute to the development of rehabilitation paradigms requiring coordinated movements between trunk and limbs. Indeed, it was recently reported that trunk muscle corticospinal excitability in able-bodied participants could be facilitated after short-term upper-limb training (Chiou et al. 2020). Therefore, it is possible that such paradigms that aim to train the "remote effect" neural interactions could be applied to the rehabilitation after neurological impairments such as spinal cord injury to affect trunk control and improve motor function of sitting balance.

Moreover, a recent study reported that corticospinal neural interactions between trunk and limb muscles were impaired or lost by neurological injuries such as spinal cord injury, which affect postural adjustment during arm movements (i.e., arm-trunk coordinated performance) (Chiou and Strutton 2020). Therefore, it may also be possible to efficiently restore coordinated motor performance after neurological injuries by approaches aiming to restore neural interaction in the corticospinal circuits. Future studies should therefore test the effectiveness of "remote effect" based training in rehabilitation.

7.4. Perspectives and future directions

Through the series of studies in my thesis, the main focus has been on mechanisms of corticospinal neural interaction between multiple muscles. However, the plasticity mechanisms of the "remote effect" were not examined. Specifically, in my current studies, although there were large individual variations in the degree of "remote effect", the factors that cause them could not be examined. Therefore, it is still unclear how neural interaction changes with training or detraining and whether it is possible to elicit short- or long-term training after-effects. Furthermore, it is also not clear what kind of interventions can be most effective to modulate the extent of neural interaction in the corticospinal circuits. This is important for the application of the fundamental understanding of neural interaction mechanisms to rehabilitation practice.

The first possible approach to examining plasticity is to investigate the correlations between coordinated performance and the extent of neural interactions. Therefore, by examining possible differences in the extent of neural interactions between athletes, who are expected to have higher motor coordination performance, and people with disabilities, who are expected to have lower coordination performance, and general able-bodied individuals, plasticity mechanisms in neural interactions due to training and neurological impairments could be investigated. A similar approach has already been applied to patients with spinal cord injury (Chiou and Strutton 2020) and should be extended to other disorders and athletes in the future, which will lead to a more extensive understanding of "remote effect" neural interactions.

Secondly, neuromodulation techniques can be used to externally enhance neural interactions and improve performance and coordination. Specifically, the findings of Study 5 demonstrated that cortical late synaptic inputs related to a subset of interneurons in the M1 are important for interlimb neural interactions. Therefore, priming (i.e., facilitating or inhibiting) this subset of interneurons may induce improved coordinated control of multiple muscles. Selective

neuromodulation to different subsets of interneurons has been developed using repetitive TMS (rTMS) with specific current directions (i.e., AP current direction) to target the specific neural circuits (Hamada et al. 2014; Long et al. 2017). It was reported that selective activation of late synaptic input to corticospinal neurons could contribute to promotor recovery of hand dexterity after spinal cord injury (Long et al. 2017). Therefore, it is possible that using such a technique, selective activation of the subset of interneurons could also be developed into a new paradigm to enhance coordinated control of multiple muscles.

7.5. Concluding remarks

The overall objective of my thesis was to elucidate the existence, mechanisms, and functional implications of "remote effect" neural interaction between multiple muscles including upper-limb, trunk, and lower-limb muscles. Based on the five studies that were conducted, I conclude that there are neural interactions between upper-limb, trunk, and lower-limb muscles in the human corticospinal systems, which are mediated predominantly by the intracortical circuits and partially the spinal circuits. Furthermore, the neural interactions in corticospinal systems were shown to contribute to the functional coordinated movements of multiple muscles located in distal segments of the body. Overall, the knowledge related to a better understanding of neural interactions between multiple muscles and its functional implications allows for the understanding of the nature of the fundamental mechanisms of neural control of human movements and can be used to inform and develop novel rehabilitation paradigms to enhance coordinated control of multiple muscles.

References

- Aberra AS, Wang B, Grill WM, Peterchev A V. 2020. Simulation of transcranial magnetic stimulation in head model with morphologically-realistic cortical neurons. Brain Stimul. 13:175–189.
- Andriyanova EY. 2010. Characteristics of Multisegmental Monosynaptic Responses of Leg Muscles in Subjects with Lumber Nerve Compression. Hum Physiol. 36:440–446.
- Aruin AS, Latash ML. 1995. Directional specificity of postural muscles in feed-forward postural reactions during fast voluntary arm movements. Exp Brain Res. 103:323–332.
- Asanuma H, Zarzecki P, Jankowska E, Hongo T, Marcus S. 1979. Projection of individual pyramidal tract neurons to lumbar motor nuclei of the monkey. Exp Brain Res. 34:73–89.
- Baldissera F, Borroni P. 2002. Excitability changes in human corticospinal projections to forearm muscles during voluntary movement of ipsilateral foot. J Physiol. 539:903–911.
- Baldissera F, Cavallari P. 1993. Short-latency subliminal effects of transcranial magnetic stimulation on forearm motoneurones. Exp Brain Res. 96:513–518.
- Baldissera F, Cavallari P, Civaschi P. 1982. Preferential coupling between voluntary movements of ipsilateral limbs. Neurosci Lett. 34:95–100.
- Benavides FD, Jo HJ, Lundell H, Edgerton VR, Gerasimenko Y, Perez MA. 2020. Cortical and Subcortical Effects of Transcutaneous Spinal Cord Stimulation in Humans with Tetraplegia. J Neurosci. 40:2633–2643.
- Berardelli A, Inghilleri M, Rothwell JC, Cruccu G, Manfredi M. 1991. Multiple firing of motoneurones is produced by cortical stimulation but not by direct activation of descending motor tracts. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol. 81:240–242.

- Boroojerdi B, Battaglia F, Muellbacher W, Cohen LG. 2000. Voluntary teeth clenching facilitates human motor system excitability. Clin Neurophysiol. 111:988–993.
- Borroni P, Cerri G, Baldissera F. 2004. Excitability changes in resting forearm muscles during voluntary foot movements depend on hand position: A neural substrate for hand-foot isodirectional coupling. Brain Res. 1022:117–125.
- Borroni P, Montagna M, Cerri G, Baldissera F. 2005. Cyclic time course of motor excitability modulation during the observation of a cyclic hand movement. Brain Res. 1065:115–124.
- Brasil-Neto JP, McShane LM, Fuhr P, Hallett M, Cohen LG. 1992. Topographic mapping of the human motor cortex with magnetic stimulation: factors affecting accuracy and reproducibility. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol. 85:9–16.
- Bunday KL, Perez MA. 2012. Impaired crossed facilitation of the corticospinal pathway after cervical spinal cord injury. J Neurophysiol. 107:2901–2911.
- Bunday KL, Tazoe T, Rothwell JC, Perez MA. 2014. Subcortical control of precision grip after human spinal cord injury. J Neurosci. 34:7341–7350.
- Burke BYD, Mckeon B, Westerman RA. 1980. Induced changes in the thresholds for voluntary activation of human spindle endings. J Physiol. 302:171–181.
- Butler JE, Taylor JL, Gandevia SC. 2003. Responses of Human Motoneurons to Corticospinal Stimulation during Maximal Voluntary Contractions and Ischemia. J Neurosci. 23:10224– 10230.
- Calancie B, Molano MR, Broton JG. 2002. Interlimb reflexes and synaptic plasticity become evident months after human spinal cord injury. Brain. 125:1150–1161.
- Capaday C, Sik A, van Vreeswijk C, Ethier C, Gingras D, Brizzi L. 2009. On the nature of the intrinsic connectivity of the cat motor cortex: evidence for a recurrent neural network topology. J Neurophysiol. 102:2131–2141.

- Capaday C, van Vreeswijk C, Ethier C, Ferkinghoff-Borg J, Weber D. 2011. Neural mechanism of activity spread in the cat motor cortex and its relation to the intrinsic connectivity. J Physiol. 589:2515–2528.
- Cash RFH, Isayama R, Gunraj CA, Ni Z, Chen R. 2015. The influence of sensory afferent input on local motor cortical excitatory circuitry in humans. J Physiol. 593:1667–1684.
- Cavaleri R, Schabrun SM, Chipchase LS. 2017. The number of stimuli required to reliably assess corticomotor excitability and primary motor cortical representations using transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS): A systematic review and meta-analysis. Syst Rev. 6:1–11.
- Chapman JP, Chapman LJ, Allen JJ. 1987. The measurement of foot preference. Neuropsychologia. 25:579–584.
- Chiou SY, Gottardi SEA, Hodges PW, Strutton PH. 2016. Corticospinal excitability of trunk muscles during different postural tasks. PLoS One. 11:1–13.
- Chiou SY, Hurry M, Reed T, Quek JX, Strutton PH. 2018. Cortical contributions to anticipatory postural adjustments in the trunk. J Physiol. 596:1295–1306.
- Chiou SY, Morris L, Gou W, Alexander E, Gay E. 2020. Motor cortical circuits contribute to crossed facilitation of trunk muscles induced by rhythmic arm movement. Sci Rep. 1–12.
- Chiou SY, Strutton PH. 2020. Crossed Corticospinal Facilitation Between Arm and Trunk Muscles Correlates With Trunk Control After Spinal Cord Injury. Front Hum Neurosci. 14:1–11.
- Chiou SY, Strutton PH, Perez MA. 2018. Crossed corticospinal facilitation between arm and trunk muscles in humans. J Neurophysiol. 120:2595–2602.
- Chiou SY, Wang RY, Liao KK, Wu Y Te, Lu CF, Yang YR. 2013. Co-activation of primary motor cortex ipsilateral to muscles contracting in a unilateral motor task. Clin

Neurophysiol. 124:1353–1363.

- Chiou SY, Wang RY, Liao KK, Yang YR. 2013. Homologous muscle contraction during unilateral movement does not show a dominant effect on leg representation of the ipsilateral primary motor cortex. PLoS One. 8:1–9.
- Cottingham SL, Femano PA, Pfaff DW. 1988. Vestibulospinal and reticulospinal interactions in the activation of back muscle EMG in the rat. Exp Brain Res. 73:198–208.
- Courtine G, Harkema SJ, Dy CJ, Gerasimenko YP, Dyhre-Poulsen P. 2007. Modulation of multisegmental monosynaptic responses in a variety of leg muscles during walking and running in humans. J Physiol. 582:1125–1139.
- Danner SM, Hofstoetter US, Ladenbauer J, Rattay F, Minassian K. 2011. Can the Human Lumbar Posterior Columns Be Stimulated by Transcutaneous Spinal Cord Stimulation? A Modeling Study. Artif Organs. 35:257–262.
- Davey NJ, Lisle RM, Loxton-Edwards B, Nowicky A V., McGregor AH. 2002. Activation of back muscles during voluntary abduction of the contralateral arm in humans. Spine (Phila Pa 1976). 27:1355–1360.
- Day BL, Dressler D, Maertens de Noordhout A, Marsden CD, Nakashima K, Rothwell JC,
 Thompson PD. 1989. Electric and magnetic stimulation of human motor cortex: surface
 EMG and single motor unit responses. J Physiol. 412:449–473.
- Di Lazzaro V, Oliviero A, Profice P, Pennisi MA, Di Giovanni S, Zito G, Tonali P, Rothwell JC. 2000. Muscarinic receptor blockade has differential effects on the excitability of intracortical circuits in the human motor cortex. Exp Brain Res. 135:455–461.
- Di Lazzaro V, Oliviero A, Saturno E, Pilato F, Insola A, Mazzone P, Profice P, Tonali P, Rothwell JC. 2001. The effect on corticospinal volleys of reversing the direction of current induced in the motor cortex by transcranial magnetic stimulation. Exp Brain Res.

138:268–273.

- Di Lazzaro V, Pilato F, Dileone M, Profice P, Ranieri F, Ricci V, Bria P, Tonali PA, Ziemann U. 2007. Segregating two inhibitory circuits in human motor cortex at the level of GABAA receptor subtypes: A TMS study. Clin Neurophysiol. 118:2207–2214.
- Di Lazzaro V, Pilato F, Dileone M, Tonali PA, Ziemann U. 2005. Dissociated effects of diazepam and lorazepam on short-latency afferent inhibition. J Physiol. 569:315–323.
- Di Lazzaro V, Profice P, Ranieri F, Capone F, Dileone M, Oliviero A, Pilato F. 2012. I-wave origin and modulation. Brain Stimul. 5:512–525.
- Di Lazzaro V, Ziemann U. 2013. The contribution of transcranial magnetic stimulation in the functional evaluation of microcircuits in human motor cortex. Front Neural Circuits. 7:1–
 9.
- Donchin O, Gribova A, Steinberg O, Bergman H, Vaadia E. 1998. Primary motor cortex is involved in bimanual coordination. Nature. 395:274–278.
- Dongés SC, D'Amico JM, Butler JE, Taylor JL. 2017. The effects of cervical transcutaneous spinal direct current stimulation on motor pathways supplying the upper limb in humans. PLoS One. 12:1–20.
- Dowman R, Wolpaw JR. 1988. Jendrassik maneuver facilitates soleus H-reflex without change in average soleus motoneuron pool membrane potential. Exp Neurol. 101:288–302.
- Dragert K, Zehr EP. 2011. Bilateral neuromuscular plasticity from unilateral training of the ankle dorsiflexors. Exp Brain Res. 208:217–227.
- Dy CJ, Gerasimenko YP, Edgerton VR, Dyhre-Poulsen P, Courtine G, Harkema SJ. 2010. Phase-dependent modulation of percutaneously elicited multisegmental muscle responses after spinal cord injury. J Neurophysiol. 103:2808–2820.

Federico P, Perez MA. 2017. Distinct Corticocortical Contributions to Human Precision and

Power Grip. Cereb Cortex. 27:5070–5082.

- Ferbert A, Caramia D, Priori A, Bertolasi L, Rothwell JC. 1992. Cortical projection to erector spinae muscles in man as assessed by focal transcranial magnetic stimulation. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol. 85:382–387.
- Ferbert A, Priori A, Rothwell JC, Day BL, Colebatch JG, Marsden CD. 1992. Interhemispheric inhibition of the human motor cortex. J Physiol. 453:525–546.
- Fetz EE, Cheney PD. 1980. Postspike facilitation of forelimb muscle activity by primate corticomotoneuronal cells. J Neurophysiol. 44:751–772.
- Fetz EE, Cheney PD, German DC. 1976. Corticomotoneuronal connections of precentral cells detected by post-spike averages of EMG activity in behaving monkeys. Brain Res. 114:505–510.
- Fling BW, Seidler RD. 2012. Task-dependent effects of interhemispheric inhibition on motor control. Behav Brain Res. 226:211–217.
- Frigon A, Collins DF, Zehr EP. 2004. Effect of Rhythmic Arm Movement on Reflexes in the Legs: Modulation of Soleus H-Reflexes and Somatosensory Conditioning. J Neurophysiol. 91:1516–1523.
- Furubayashi T, Sugawara K, Kasai T, Hayashi A, Hanajima R, Shiio Y, Iwata NK, Ugawa Y. 2003. Remote effects of self-paced teeth clenching on the excitability of hand motor area. Exp Brain Res. 148:261–265.
- Galea MP, Hammar I, Nilsson E, Jankowska E. 2010. Bilateral postsynaptic actions of pyramidal tract and reticulospinal neurons on feline erector spinae motoneurons. J Neurosci. 30:858–869.
- Gandevia SC, Petersen N, Butler JE, Taylor JL. 1999. Impaired response of human motoneurones to corticospinal stimulation after voluntary exercise. J Physiol. 521:749–

759.

- Gerasimenko YP, Lu DC, Modaber M, Zdunowski S, Gad P, Sayenko DG, Morikawa E, Haakana P, Ferguson AR, Roy RR, Edgerton VR. 2015. Noninvasive reactivation of motor descending control after paralysis. J Neurotrauma. 32:1968–1980.
- Goldring S, Aras E, Weber PC. 1970. Comparative study of sensory input to motor cortex in animals and man. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol. 29:537–550.
- Groppa S, Oliviero A, Eisen A, Quartarone A, Cohen LG, Mall V, Kaelin-Lang A, Mima T, Rossi S, Thickbroom GW, Rossini PM, Ziemann U, Valls-Solé J, Siebner HR. 2012. A practical guide to diagnostic transcranial magnetic stimulation: Report of an IFCN committee. Clin Neurophysiol. 123:858–882.
- Hagbarth K, Wallin G, Burke D, Lofstedt L. 1975. Effects of the Jendrassik manoeuvre on muscle spindle activity in man. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 38:1143–1153.

Hallett M. 2007. Transcranial magnetic stimulation: A primer. Neuron. 55:187–199.

- Hamada M, Galea XJM, Lazzaro V Di, Mazzone P, Ziemann XU, Rothwell JC. 2014. Two Distinct Interneuron Circuits in Human Motor Cortex Are Linked to Different Subsets of Physiological and Behavioral Plasticity. 34:12837–12849.
- Hamada M, Murase N, Hasan A, Balaratnam M, Rothwell JC. 2013. The role of interneuron networks in driving human motor cortical plasticity. Cereb Cortex. 23:1593–1605.
- Hannah R, Rothwell JC. 2017. Brain Stimulation Pulse Duration as Well as Current Direction Determines the Specificity of Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation of Motor Cortex during Contraction. Brain Stimul. 10:106–115.
- Henrik Ehrsson H, Naito E, Geyer S, Amunts K, Zilles K, Forssberg H, Roland PE. 2000.
 Simultaneous movements of upper and lower limbs are coordinated by motor
 representations that are shared by both limbs: A PET study. Eur J Neurosci. 12:3385–

3398.

- Hess CW, Mills KR, Murray NM. 1987. Responses in small hand muscles from magnetic stimulation of the human brain. J Physiol. 388:397–419.
- Hodges PW, Richardson CA. 1997. Contraction of the Abdominal Muscles Associated With Movement of the Lower Limb. Phys Ther. 77:132–142.
- Hodges W, Richardson A, Because A, Emg T. 1997. Feedforward contraction of transversus abdominis is not influenced by the direction of arm movement. Exp Brain Res. 114:362– 370.
- Hofstoetter US, Freundl B, Binder H, Minassian K. 2019. Recovery cycles of posterior rootmuscle reflexes evoked by transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation and of the H reflex in individuals with intact and injured spinal cord. PLoS One. 14:1–20.
- Hortobágyi T, Taylor JL, Petersen NT, Russell G, Gandevia SC. 2003. Changes in segmental and motor cortical output with contralateral muscle contractions and altered sensory inputs in humans. J Neurophysiol. 90:2451–2459.
- Ibáñez J, Fu L, Rocchi L, Spanoudakis M, Spampinato D, Farina D, Rothwell JC. 2020.
 Plasticity induced by pairing brain stimulation with motor-related states only targets a subset of cortical neurones. Brain Stimul. 13:464–466.
- Jaberzadeh S, Zoghi M, Morgan P, Storr M. 2013. Corticospinal facilitation of erector spinae and rectus abdominis muscles during graded voluntary contractions is task specific: A pilot study on healthy individuals. Basic Clin Neurosci. 4:27–34.
- Jendrássik E. 1883. Beitrage zur Lehre von den Sehnenreflex. Dtsch Arch Klin Med. 33:177– 179.
- Jo HJ, Di Lazzaro V, Perez MA. 2018. Effect of coil orientation on motor-evoked potentials in humans with tetraplegia. J Physiol. 596:4909–4921.

- Kaminski TR, Bock C, Gentile AM. 1995. The coordination between trunk and arm motion during pointing movements. Exp Brain Res. 106:457–466.
- Kaneko N, Masugi Y, Yokoyama H, Nakazawa K. 2018. Difference in phase modulation of corticospinal excitability during the observation of the action of walking, with and without motor imagery. Neuroreport. 29:169–173.
- Kasai T, Kawai S, Kawanishi M, Yahagi S. 1997. Evidence for facilitation of motor evoked potentials (MEPs) induced by motor imagery. Brain Res. 744:147–150.
- Kato T, Sasaki A, Yokoyama H, Milosevic M, Nakazawa K. 2019. Effects of neuromuscular electrical stimulation and voluntary commands on the spinal reflex excitability of remote limb muscles. Exp Brain Res. 237:3195–3205.
- Kaupp C, Pearcey GEP, Klarner T, Sun Y, Cullen H, Barss TS, Zehr EP. 2018. Rhythmic arm cycling training improves walking and neurophysiological integrity in chronic stroke: The arms can give legs a helping hand in rehabilitation. J Neurophysiol. 119:1095–1112.
- Kawakita H, Kameyama O, Ogawa R, Hayes KC, Wolfe DL, Allatt RD. 1991. Reinforcement of motor evoked potentials by remote muscle contraction. J Electromyogr Kinesiol. 1:96– 106.
- Kawamura T, Watanabe S. 1975. Timing as a prominent factor of the Jendrassik manoeuvre on the H reflex. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 38:508–516.
- Kim SG, Ashe J, Hendrich K, Ellermann JM, Merkle H, Ugurbil K, Georgopoulos AP. 1993. Functional magnetic resonance imaging of motor cortex : hemispheric asymmetry and handedness. Science (80-). 261:615–617.
- Kischka U, Fajfr R, Fellenberg T, Hess CW. 1993. Facilitation of motor evoked potentials from magnetic brain stimulation in man: A comparative study of different target muscles. J Clin Neurophysiol.

- Klarner T, Barss TS, Sun Y, Kaupp C, Loadman PM, Paul Zehr E. 2016. Long-term plasticity in reflex excitability induced by five weeks of arm and leg cycling training after stroke. Brain Sci. 6.
- Komeilipoor N, Ilmoniemi RJ, Tiippana K, Vainio M, Tiainen M, Vainio L. 2017. Preparation and execution of teeth clenching and foot muscle contraction influence on corticospinal hand-muscle excitability. Sci Rep. 7:41249.
- Kujirai T, Caramia MD, Rothwell JC, Day BL, Thompson PD, Ferbert A, Wroe S, Asselman P, Marsden CD. 1993. Corticocortical inhibition in human motor cortex. J Physiol. 471:501– 519.
- Lei Y, Perez MA. 2017. Cortical contributions to sensory gating in the ipsilateral somatosensory cortex during voluntary activity. J Physiol. 595:6203–6217.
- Lemon RN. 2008. Descending Pathways in Motor Control. Annu Rev Neurosci. 31:195–218.
- Levin MF. 1996. Interjoint coordination during pointing movements is disrupted in spastic hemiparesis. Brain. 119 (Pt 1:281–293.
- Lin JZ, Floeter MK. 2004. Do F-wave measurements detect changes in motor neuron excitability? Muscle and Nerve. 30:289–294.
- Long J, Federico P, Perez MA. 2017. A novel cortical target to enhance hand motor output in humans with spinal cord injury. Brain. 140:1619–1632.
- Martin PG, Butler JE, Gandevia SC, Taylor JL. 2008. Noninvasive stimulation of human corticospinal axons innervating leg muscles. J Neurophysiol. 100:1080–1086.
- Massion J. 1992. Movement, posture and equilibrium: interaction and coordination. Prog Neurobiol. 38:35–56.
- Masugi Y, Kawashima N, Inoue D, Nakazawa K. 2016. Effects of movement-related afferent inputs on spinal reflexes evoked by transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation during robot-

assisted passive stepping. Neurosci Lett. 627:100–106.

- Masugi Y, Obata H, Inoue D, Kawashima N, Nakazawa K. 2017. Neural effects of muscle stretching on the spinal reflexes in multiple lower-limb muscles. PLoS One. 12:1–16.
- Masugi Y, Sasaki A, Kaneko N, Nakazawa K. 2019. Remote muscle contraction enhances spinal reflexes in multiple lower-limb muscles elicited by transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation. Exp Brain Res. 237:1793–1803.
- McKernan BJ, Marcario JK, Karrer JH, Cheney PD. 1998. Corticomotoneuronal postspike effects in shoulder, elbow, wrist, digit, and intrinsic hand muscles during a reach and prehension task. J Neurophysiol. 80:1961–1980.
- McLaughlin MJ, Sainani KL. 2014. Bonferroni, holm, and hochberg corrections: Fun names, serious changes to P values. PM R. 6:544–546.
- McNeil CJ, Butler JE, Taylor JL, Gandevia SC. 2013. Testing the excitability of human motoneurons. Front Hum Neurosci. 7:152.
- Milosevic M, Gagnon DH, Gourdou P, Nakazawa K. 2017. Postural regulatory strategies during quiet sitting are affected in individuals with thoracic spinal cord injury. Gait Posture. 58:446–452.
- Milosevic M, Yokoyama H, Grangeon M, Masani K, Popovic MR, Nakazawa K, Gagnon DH. 2017. Muscle synergies reveal impaired trunk muscle coordination strategies in individuals with thoracic spinal cord injury. J Electromyogr Kinesiol. 36:40–48.
- Minassian K, Persy I, Rattay F, Dimitrijevic MR, Hofer C, Kern H. 2007. Posterior root-muscle reflexes elicited by transcutaneous stimulation of the human lumbosacral cord. Muscle Nerve. 35:327–336.
- Morishita T, Ninomiya M, Uehara K, Funase K. 2011. Increased excitability and reduced intracortical inhibition in the ipsilateral primary motor cortex during a fine-motor

manipulation task. Brain Res. 1371:65–73.

- Mouthon A, Ruffieux J, Wälchli M, Keller M, Taube W. 2015. Task-dependent changes of corticospinal excitability during observation and motor imagery of balance tasks. Neuroscience. 303:535–543.
- Muellbacher W, Facchini S, Boroojerdi B, Hallett M. 2000. Changes in motor cortex excitability during ipsilateral hand muscle activation in humans. Clin Neurophysiol. 111:344–349.
- Mueller J, Engel T, Mueller S, Stoll J, Baur H, Mayer F. 2017. Effects of sudden walking perturbations on neuromuscular reflex activity and threedimensional motion of the trunk in healthy controls and back pain symptomatic subjects. PLoS One. 12:1–20.
- Nakagawa K, Takemi M, Nakanishi T, Sasaki A, Nakazawa K. 2020. Cortical reorganization of lower-limb motor representations in an elite archery athlete with congenital amputation of both arms. NeuroImage Clin. 25:102144.
- Ni Z, Charab S, Gunraj C, Nelson AJ, Udupa K, Yeh IJ, Chen R. 2011. Transcranial magnetic stimulation in different current directions activates separate cortical circuits. J Neurophysiol. 105:749–756.
- Noordhout AM de, Rapisarda G, Bogacz D, Ge'rard P, Pasqua V De, Pennisi G, Delwaide PJ. 1999. Corticomotoneuronal synaptic connections in normal man An electrophysiological study. Brain. 122:1327–1340.
- Nowicky A, McGregor A, Davery N. 2001. Corticospinal control of human erector spinae muscles. Motor Control. 5:270–280.
- Oda S, Moritani T. 1995. Movement-related cortical potentials during handgrip contractions with special reference to force and electromyogram bilateral deficit. Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol. 72:1–5.

- Oldfield RC. 1971. The assessment and analysis of handedness: The Edinburgh inventory. Neuropsychologia. 9:97–113.
- Oudega M, Perez MA. 2012. Corticospinal reorganization after spinal cord injury. J Physiol. 590:3647–3663.
- Palmer E, Ashby P. 1992. Corticospinal projections to upper limb motoneurones in humans. J Physiol. 448:397–412.
- Penfield W, Boldrey E. 1937. Somatic motor and sensory representation in the cerebral cortex of man as studied by electrical stimulation. Brain. 60:389–443.
- Pereon Y, Genet R, Guiheneuc P. 1995. Facilitaion of motor evoked potentials:Timing of jendrassik maneuver effects. Muscle Nerve. 18:1427–1432.
- Perez MA, Butler JE, Taylor JL. 2014. Modulation of transcallosal inhibition by bilateral activation of agonist and antagonist proximal arm muscles. J Neurophysiol. 111:405–414.
- Plassman B, Gandevia S. 1991. Comparison of human motor cortical projections to abdominal muscles and intrisic muscles of the hand. Exp Brain Res. 78:301–308.
- Pradhan S, Taly A. 1989. Intercostal nerve conduction study in man. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 52:763–766.
- Rijntjes M, Dettmers C, Buchel C, Kiebel S, Frackowiak R, Weiller C. 1999. A blueprint for movement: functional and anatomical representations in the human motor system. J Neurosci. 19:8043–8048.
- Rossi S, Hallett M, Rossini PM, Pascual-Leone A. 2011. Screening questionnaire before TMS: An update. Clin Neurophysiol. 122:1686.
- Rossini PM, Burke D, Chen R, Cohen LG, Daskalakis Z, Di Iorio R, Di Lazzaro V, Ferreri F, Fitzgerald PB, George MS, Hallett M, Lefaucheur JP, Langguth B, Matsumoto H, Miniussi C, Nitsche MA, Pascual-Leone A, Paulus W, Rossi S, Rothwell JC, Siebner HR,

Ugawa Y, Walsh V, Ziemann U. 2015. Non-invasive electrical and magnetic stimulation of the brain, spinal cord, roots and peripheral nerves: Basic principles and procedures for routine clinical and research application: An updated report from an I.F.C.N. Committee. Clin Neurophysiol. 126:1071–1107.

- Rothwell JC, Thompson PD, Day BL, Boyd S, Marsden CD. 1991. Stimulation of the human motor cortex through the scalp. Exp Physiol. 76:159–200.
- Roy FD, Gibson G, Stein RB. 2012. Effect of percutaneous stimulation at different spinal levels on the activation of sensory and motor roots. Exp Brain Res. 223:281–289.
- Sakai K, Ugawa Y, Terao Y, Hanajima R, Furubayashi T, Kanazawa I. 1997. Preferential activation of different I waves by transcranial magnetic stimulation with a figure-of-eight-shaped coil. Exp Brain Res. 113:24–32.
- Sasaki A, Kaneko N, Masugi Y, Kato T, Milosevic M, Nakazawa K. 2021. Task-and intensitydependent modulation of arm-trunk neural interactions in the corticospinal pathway in humans. eNeuro. 8:1–13.
- Sasaki A, Kaneko N, Masugi Y, Milosevic M, Nakazawa K. 2020. Interlimb neural interactions in corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits during preparation and execution of isometric elbow flexion. J Neurophysiol. 124:652–667.
- Sasaki A, Milosevic M, Nakazawa K. 2020. Cortical and Subcortical Neural Interactions Between Trunk and Upper-limb Muscles in Humans. Neuroscience. 451:126–136.
- Sasaki A, Milosevic M, Sekiguchi H, Nakazawa K. 2018. Evidence for existence of trunk-limb neural interaction in the corticospinal pathway. Neurosci Lett. 668:31–36.
- Schneiders AG, Sullivan SJ, O'Malley KJ, Clarke S V., Knappstein SA, Taylor LJ. 2010. A Valid and Reliable Clinical Determination of Footedness. PM R. 2:835–841.

Shinoda Y, Yokota J, Futani J. 1981. Divergent projection of individual corticospinal axons

tomotoneurons of multiple in the monkey. Neurosci Lett. 23:7–12.

- Shinoda Y, Zarzecki P, Asanuma H. 1979. Spinal branching of pyramidal tract neurons in the monkey. Exp Brain Res. 34:59–72.
- Spampinato D. 2020. Dissecting two distinct interneuronal networks in M1 with transcranial magnetic stimulation. Exp Brain Res. 238:1693–1700.
- Spampinato DA, Celnik PA, Rothwell JC. 2020. Cerebellar-motor cortex connectivity: One or two different networks? J Neurosci. 40:4230–4239.
- Stedman A, Davey NJ, Ellaway PH. 1998. Facilitation of human first dorsal interosseous muscle responses to transcranial magnetic stimulation during voluntary contraction of the contralateral homonymous muscle. Muscle Nerve. 21:1033–1039.
- Steinberg O, Donchin O, Gribova A, Cardoso de Oliveira S, Bergman H, Vaadia E. 2002. Neuronal populations in primary motor cortex encode bimanual arm movements. Eur J Neurosci. 15:1371–1380.
- Stippich C, Blatow M, Durst A, Dreyhaupt J, Sartor K. 2007. Global activation of primary motor cortex during voluntary movements in man. Neuroimage. 34:1227–1237.
- Strutton PH, Theodorou S, Catley M, McGregor AH, Davey NJ. 2005. Corticospinal excitability in patients with chronic low back pain. J Spinal Disord Tech. 18:420–424.
- Sugawara K, Furubayashi T, Takahashi M, Ni Z, Ugawa Y, Kasai T. 2005. Remote effects of voluntary teeth clenching on excitability changes of the human hand motor area. Neurosci Lett. 377:25–30.
- Swinnen SP. 2002. Intermanual coordination: From behavioural principles to neural-network interactions. Nat Rev Neurosci. 3:350–361.
- Taniguchi Y, Burle B, Vidal F, Bonnet M. 2001. Deficit in motor cortical activity for simultaneous bimanual responses. Exp Brain Res. 137:259–268.

- Tanji J, Okano K, Sato KC. 1988. Neuronal activity in cortical motor areas related to ipsilateral, contralateral, and bilateral digit movements of the monkey. J Neurophysiol. 60:325–343.
- Taube W, Leukel C, Schubert M, Gruber M, Rantalainen T, Gollhofer A. 2008. Differential modulation of spinal and corticospinal excitability during drop jumps. J Neurophysiol. 99:1243–1252.
- Taylor JL. 2006. Stimulation at the cervicomedullary junction in human subjects. J Electromyogr Kinesiol. 16:215–223.
- Taylor JL, Gandevia SC. 2004. Noninvasive stimulation of the human corticospinal tract. J Appl Physiol. 96:1496–1503.
- Taylor JL, Petersen NT, Butler JE, Gandevia SC. 2002. Interaction of transcranial magnetic stimulation and electrical transmastoid stimulation in human subjects. J Physiol. 541:949– 958.
- Tazoe T, Endoh T, Nakajima T, Sakamoto M, Komiyama T. 2007. Disinhibition of upper limb motor area by voluntary contraction of the lower limb muscle. Exp Brain Res. 177:419– 430.
- Tazoe T, Kida T, Wasaka T, Sakamoto M, Nakajima T, Nishihira Y, Komiyama T. 2005. Attenuation of the effect of remote muscle contraction on the soleus H-reflex during plantar flexion. Clin Neurophysiol. 116:1362–1369.
- Tazoe T, Komiyama T. 2014. Interlimb neural interactions in the corticospinal pathways. J Phys Fit Sport Med. 3:181–190.
- Tazoe T, Perez MA. 2017. Cortical and reticular contributions to human precision and power grip. J Physiol. 595:2715–2730.
- Tazoe T, Sakamoto M, Nakajima T, Endoh T, Komiyama T. 2007. Effects of remote muscle contraction on transcranial magnetic stimulation-induced motor evoked potentials and

silent periods in humans. Clin Neurophysiol. 118:1204–1212.

- Tazoe T, Sakamoto M, Nakajima T, Endoh T, Shiozawa S, Komiyama T. 2009. Remote facilitation of supraspinal motor excitability depends on the level of effort. Eur J Neurosci. 30:1297–1305.
- Tokimura H, Di Lazzaro V, Tokimura Y, Oliviero A, Profice P, Insola A, Mazzone P, Tonali P, Rothwell JC. 2000. Short latency inhibition of human hand motor cortex by somatosensory input from the hand. J Physiol. 523:503–513.
- Tokimura H, Ridding MC, Tokimura Y, Amassian VE, Rothwell JC. 1996. Short latency facilitation between pairs of threshold magnetic stimuli applied to human motor cortex. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol Electromyogr Mot Control. 101:263–272.
- Tsao H, Tucker KJ, Hodges PW. 2011. Changes in excitability of corticomotor inputs to the trunk muscles during experimentally-induced acute low back pain. Neuroscience. 181:127–133.
- Tunstill SA, Wynn-Davies AC, Nowicky A V, McGregor AH, Davey NJ. 2001. Corticospinal facilitation studied during voluntary contraction of human abdominal muscles. Exp Physiol. 86:131–136.
- Turton a, Lemon RN. 1999. The contribution of fast corticospinal input to the voluntary activation of proximal muscles in normal subjects and in stroke patients. Exp Brain Res. 129:559–572.
- Ugawa Y, Rothwell JC, Day BL, Thompson PD, Marsden CD. 1991. Percutaneous electrical stimulation of corticospinal pathways at the level of the pyramidal decussation in humans. Ann Neurol. 29:418–427.
- Ugawa Y, Uesaka Y, Terao Y, Hanajima R, Kanazawa I. 1994. Magnetic stimulation of corticospinal pathways at the foramen magnum level in humans. Ann Neurol. 36:618–624.

- Vieluf S, Aschersleben G, Panzer S. 2017. Lifespan development of the bilateral deficit in a simple reaction time task. Exp Brain Res. 235:985–992.
- Volz LJ, Hamada M, Rothwell JC, Grefkes C. 2015. What Makes the Muscle Twitch: Motor System Connectivity and TMS-Induced Activity. Cereb Cortex. 25:2346–2353.
- Werhahn KJ, Fong JKY, Meyer BU, Priori A, Rothwell JC, Day BL, Thompson PD. 1994. The effect of magnetic coil orientation on the latency of surface EMG and single motor unit responses in the first dorsal interosseous muscle. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol Evoked Potentials. 93:138–146.
- Wise SP, Boussaoud D, Johnson PB, Caminiti R. 1997. PREMOTOR AND PARIETAL CORTEX: Corticocortical connectivity and combinatorial computations. Annu Rev Neurosci. 20:25–42.
- Yiou E, Schneider C, Roussel D. 2007. Coordination of rapid stepping with arm pointing: Anticipatory changes and step adaptation. Hum Mov Sci. 26:357–375.
- Yue G, Cole KJ. 1992. Strength increases from the motor program: Comparison of training with maximal voluntary and imagined muscle contractions. J Neurophysiol. 67:1114–1123.
- Zedka M, Prochazka A, Brian Knight, Knight B, Gillard D, Gauthier M. 2004. Voluntary and reflex control of human back muscles during induced pain. J Physiol. 520:591–604.
- Zehr EP. 2005. Neural control of rhythmic human movement: The common core hypothesis. Exerc Sport Sci Rev. 33:54–60.
- Zehr EP, Duysens J. 2004. Regulation of arm and leg movement during human locomotion. Neuroscientist. 10:347–361.
- Zehr EP, Hundza SR, Vasudevan E V. 2009. The quadrupedal nature of human bipedal locomotion. Exerc Sport Sci Rev. 37:102–108.
- Zehr EP, Klimstra M, Johnson EA, Carroll TJ. 2007. Rhythmic leg cycling modulates forearm

muscle H-reflex amplitude and corticospinal tract excitability. Neurosci Lett. 419:10-14.

- Zehr EP, Stein RB. 1999. Interaction of the Jendrássik maneuver with segmental presynaptic inhibition. Exp Brain Res. 124:474–480.
- Zhou R, Alvarado L, Kim S, Chong SL, Mushahwar VK. 2017. Modulation of corticospinal input to the legs by arm and leg cycling in people with incomplete spinal cord injury. J Neurophysiol. 118:2507–2519.
- Zhou R, Parhizi B, Assh J, Alvarado L, Ogilvie R, Chong SL, Mushahwar VK. 2018. Effect of cervicolumbar coupling on spinal reflexes during cycling after incomplete spinal cord injury. J Neurophysiol. 120:3172–3186.
- Ziemann U, Lönnecker S, Steinhoff BJ, Paulus W. 1996. Effects of antiepileptic drugs on motor cortex excitability in humans: A transcranial magnetic stimulation study. Ann Neurol. 40:367–378.
- Ziemann U, Reis J, Schwenkreis P, Rosanova M, Strafella A, Badawy R, Müller-Dahlhaus F. 2015. TMS and drugs revisited 2014. Clin Neurophysiol. 126:1847–1868.
- Ziemann U, Tergau F, Netz J, Hömberg V. 1997. Delay in simple reaction time after focal transcranial magnetic stimulation of the human brain occurs at the final motor output stage. Brain Res. 744:32–40.
- Ziemann U, Tergau F, Wassermann EM, Wischer S, Hildebrandt J, Paulus W. 1998.
 Demonstration of facilitatory I wave interaction in the human motor cortex by paired transcranial magnetic stimulation. J Physiol. 511:181–190.

Appendix

Other scientific contributions

In addition to the work presented in Studies 1 to 5, which have been published or will be submitted in peer-reviewed journal papers, i.e., Study 1 (Chapter 2) was published in the *Journal of Neurophysiology* (Sasaki, Kaneko, et al. 2020)^[11], Study 2 (Chapter 3) was published in the *Neuroscience Letters* (Sasaki et al. 2018)^[1], Study 3 (Chapter 4) was published in the *Neuroscience* (Sasaki, Milosevic, et al. 2020)^[13], Study 4 (Chapter 5) was published in the *eNeuro* (Sasaki et al. 2021)^[20], and Study 5 (Chapter 6) will be submitted to the Journal of Neuroscience, I have published two other collaborative peer-reviewed journal papers related to the "remote effect" neural interactions. Specifically, in these papers, we revealed the time-course changes of remote effect during interlimb interaction (Masugi, Sasaki et al., 2019, *Experimental Brain Research*)^[6] and the effect of neuromuscular electrical stimulation (NMES) induced contraction on the "remote effect" neural interactions (Kato, Sasaki et al., 2019, *Experimental Brain Research*)^[8].

Beside the main research focus of my thesis, which is related to the "remote effect", I conducted other projects related to: (1) development of cervical transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation, which is a novel neuromodulation technique for upper limbs, (2) neurophysiological effect of neuromuscular electrical stimulation (NMES) to understand how it affects the CNS excitability as well as (3) other neuromodulation and basic motor control studies. A brief summary follows:

(1) Development of cervical transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation (ctSCS)

In this project, we have established a ctSCS technique for eliciting spinal reflexes from multiple upper-limb muscles and our neurophysiological investigations have confirmed that the elicited responses are spinal reflexes via spinal dorsal roots activation (Milosevic, Masugi, **Sasaki** et al., 2019, *Journal of Neurophysiology*)^[5]. We have also shown that it is possible to selectively recruit spinal reflex circuits innervating different proximal and distal upper-limb muscles by changing the placement of the cathode electrode (de Freitas, **Sasaki** et al., 2021, *Journal of Applied Physiology*)^[16]. By using these techniques, I then tested how continuous ctSCS intervention affects corticospinal and spinal circuits (**Sasaki** et al., 2021, *Journal of Clinical Medicine*)^[18]. I was also invited to publish a review article on the topic of transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation and neuromodulation in the Japanese Society for Musculoskeletal Medicine (佐々木, 中澤 2021, **運動器リハビリテーション**, 印刷中)^[23].

(2) Neurophysiological effect of NMES

Appendix

In this project, we investigated the neurophysiological effect of NMES to develop a rehabilitation method for patients with motor impairments induced by neurological injuries such as spinal cord injury and stroke. We examined the effect of NMES interventions on corticospinal and spinal circuits excitability in limb (Milosevic, Masugi, Obata, **Sasaki**, et al., 2018., *Experimental Brain Research*)^[3] and trunk muscles (**Sasaki** et al., Journal of Applied Physiology, in revision (R1)). Specifically, the study about NMES on trunk muscles was awarded the *Vodivnik Award* in the *International Functional Electrical Stimulation Society*^[31]. Moreover, we also revealed the effects of the long-term NMES intervention on cortical reorganization and motor performance after traumatic brain injury (Milosevic, Nakanishi, **Sasaki** et al., 2021, *Frontiers in Neuroscience*)^[17].

(3) Other neuromodulation and basic motor control studies

I also investigated other neuromodulation techniques aiming to develop novel neurorehabilitation methods and interventions, which include static magnetic field stimulation (Nakagawa, **Sasaki** et al., 2019 *Neuromodulation*)^[4] and paired associative stimulation (Kaneko, **Sasaki** et al., 2021, *Neuroscience*)^[21]. Moreover, I was involved in projects related to basic motor control including studies examining corticospinal control of lower-limb muscles (Yamaguchi, **Sasaki** et al., 2019 *Journal of Motor Behavior*^[7], 2020, *Experimental Brain Research*^[10]), motor unit activity during voluntary muscle contractions (Yokoyama, **Sasaki** et al., 2021, *IEEE Access*)^[19], and muscles synergy analysis during various human movements (Saito, Yokoyama, **Sasaki** et al., 2021, *Sensors*)^[22].

All peer-reviewed publications during my Ph.D. (2017 to present) are listed below, including those published in my thesis [1,11,13,20]:

Bibliography

1. Published Journal Papers

- <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Matija Milosevic, Hirofumi Sekiguchi, Kimitaka Nakazawa, "Evidence for existence of trunk-limb neural interaction in the corticospinal pathway", *Neuroscience Letters*, 668, 31-36, 2018.
- [2] <u>佐々木睦</u>,木村新,泉重樹,"瞬時な判断を伴う方向転換動作が膝関節への力学的負荷に及ぼす影響 (Effect of cutting maneuvers accompanied by momentary choice reaction on knee joint loading)", *Japanese Journal of Sports Rehabilitation*, 7, 1-10, 2018.
- [3] Matija Milosevic, Yohei Masugi, Hiroki Obata, <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Kimitaka Nakazawa. "Short-term inhibition of spinal reflexes in multiple lower-limb muscles after neuromuscular electrical stimulation of ankle plantar flexors", *Experimental Brain Research*, 237 (2), 467-476, 2019.

- [4] Kento Nakagawa, <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Kimitaka Nakazawa. "Accuracy in pinch force control can be altered by static magnetic field stimulation over the primary motor cortex", *Neuromodulation: Technology at the Neural Interface*, 22(8), 871-876, 2019.
- [5] Matija Milosevic, Yohei Masugi, <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Dimitry. G. Sayenko, Kimitaka Nakazawa.
 "On the reflex mechanisms of cervical transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation in human subjects", *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 121(5), 1672-1679, 2019.
- [6] Yohei Masugi, <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Naotsugu Kaneko, Kimitaka Nakazawa. "Remote muscle contraction enhances spinal reflexes in multiple lower-limb muscles by transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation", *Experimental Brain Research*, 237(7), 1793-1803, 2019.
- [7] Akiko Yamaguchi, Matija Milosevic, <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Kimitaka Nakazawa. "Force control of ankle dorsi-flexors in young adults: Effects of bilateral control and leg dominance", *Journal of Motor Behavior*, 14, 1-10, 2019.
- [8] Tatsuya Kato, <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Hikaru Yokoyama, Matija Milosevic, Kimitaka Nakazawa. "Effects of neuromuscular electrical stimulation and voluntary commands on the spinal reflex excitability of remote limb muscles", *Experimental Brain Research*, 237(12), 3195-3205, 2019.
- [9] Kento Nakagawa, Mitsuaki Takemi, Tomoya Nakanishi, <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, K. Nakazawa. "Cortical reorganization of lower-limb motor representation in an elite archery athlete with congenital amputation of both arms", *NeuroImage: Clinical*, 25, 102144, 2020.
- [10] Akiko Yamaguchi, <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Yohei Masugi, Matija Milosevic, Kimitaka Nakazawa.
 "Change in corticospinal excitability during bilateral and unilateral lower-limn force control tasks", *Experimental Brain Research*, 238 (9), 1977-1987, 2020.
- [11] <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Naotsugu Kaneko, Yohei Masugi, Matija Milosevic, Kimitaka Nakazawa. "Interlimb neural interactions in corticospinal and spinal reflex circuits during preparation and execution of isometric elbow flexion", *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 124 (3), 652-667, 2020.
- [12] Kai Lon Fok, Naotsugu Kaneko, <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Kento Nakagawa, Kimitaka Nakazawa, Kei Masani. "Motor point stimulation in spinal paired associative stimulation can facilitate spinal cord excitability", *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience* 14, 486, 2020.
- [13] <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Matija Milosevic, Kimitaka Nakazawa, "Cortical and subcortical neural interactions between trunk and upper-limb muscles in humans", *Neuroscience*, 451, 126-136, 2020.
- [14] 金子直嗣, 佐々木睦, 一寸木洋平, "広範な脳領域の可塑的変化を誘導する連合性ペ ア刺激法の開発: 運動パフォーマンスの向上を目指して" デサントスポーツ科学 41, 76-84 2020.
- [15] Yoshiyuki Suzuki, Naotsugu Kaneko, Atsushi Sasaki, Fumiya Tanaka, Kimitaka Nakazawa,

Taishin Nomura, Matija Milosevic, "Muscle-specific movement-phase-dependent modulation of corticospinal excitability during upper-limb motor execution and motor imagery combined with virtual action observation", *Neuroscience Letters*, 755, 135907, 2021

- [16] Roberto M. de Freitas, <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Taishin Nomura, Dimitry G. Sayenko, Yohei Masugi, Kimitaka Nakazawa, Matija Milosevic, "Selective recruitment of upper-limb muscles during cervical transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation in humans" *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 131(2), 746-759, 2021.
- [17] Matija Milosevic, Tomoya Nakanishi, <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Akiko Yamaguchi, Milos. R. Popovic, Kimitaka Nakazawa. "Re-mapping of neural activations after functional electrical stimulation therapy: A traumatic brain injury case study" *Frontiers in Neuroscience*, 15, 693861, 2021
- [18] <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Roberto M. de Freitas, Dimitry G. Sayenko, Yohei Masugi, Taishin Nomura, Kimitaka Nakazawa, Matija Milosevic. "Low-Intensity and Short-Duration Continuous Cervical Transcutaneous Spinal Cord Stimulation Intervention Does Not Prime the Corticospinal and Spinal Reflex Pathways in Able-Bodied Subjects", *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, 10(16), 3633, 2021.
- [19] Hikaru Yokoyama, <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Naotsugu Kaneko, Akira Saito, Kimitaka Nakazawa. "Robust identification of motor unit discharges from high-density surface EMG in dynamic muscle contractions of the tibialis anterior", *IEEE Access*, 123901-123911, 2021.
- [20] <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Naotsugu Kaneko, Yohei Masugi, Tatsuya Kato, Matija Milosevic, Kimitaka Nakazawa. "Task- and intensity-dependent modulation of arm-trunk neural interactions in the corticospinal pathway in humans", *eNeuro*, 8 (5), 2021.
- [21] Naotsugu Kaneko, <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Yohei Masugi, Kimitaka Nakazawa, "Paired associative stimulation with transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation facilitates corticospinal excitability in multiple lower-limb muscles", *Neuroscience*, 476, 45-59, 2021.
- [22] Hiroki Saito, Hikaru Yokoyama, <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Tatsuya Kato, Kimitaka Nakazawa, "Flexible Recruitments of Fundamental Muscle Synergies in the Trunk and Lower Limbs for Highly Variable Movements and Postures", *Sensors*, 21(18), 6186, 2021.

2. Review Article

[23] 佐々木睦,中澤公孝. "経皮的脊髄刺激を用いた脊髄ニューロモジュレーションと運動制御研究 (Transcutaneous spinal cord stimulation for spinal neuromodulation and motor control research)". 運動器リハビリテーション,印刷中.

3. Conferences

- [24] <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Matija Milosevic, Hirofumi Sekiguchi, Kimitaka Nakazawa. "Association between trunk and limbs in the corticospinal tract". 11th Federation of European Neuroscience Societies (FENS) Forum of Neuroscience, Berlin, Germany, Jul. 2018.
- [25] <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Naotsugu Kaneko, Yohei Masugi, Matija Milosevic, Kimitaka Nakazawa, "Facilitatory effects of ipsilateral, contralateral and bilateral upper-limb muscle contractions on corticospinal and spinal reflex excitabilities in lower-limb muscles". Neural Control of Movement (NCM) 2019, Toyama Japan, April 2019.
- [26] <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Na Cao, Adonay Gebrehiwot, Akiko Yamaguchi, Matija Milosevic, Kimitaka Nakazawa, "Effect of neuromuscular electrical stimulation on excitability of subcortical circuits in trunk muscles". International functional electrical stimulation society (IFESS) 2019, Toronto Canada, June 2019.
- [27] <u>Atsushi Sasaki</u>, Matija Milosevic, Kimitaka Nakazawa. "Neural interactions between the trunk and the upper-limb muscles in humans: Effect of cortical and subcortical contributions".
 12th Federation of European Neuroscience Societies (FENS) Forum of Neuroscience, Online, Jul. 2020.

4. Awards

- [28] Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (JSPS) Research Fellow (DC1), 2019 2021 (¥3,400,000).
- [29] Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (JSPS) Overseas Research Program for Young Researchers, 2020 - 2021 (¥1,400,000).
- [30] Outstanding Graduate Student Award, Master's thesis, The University of Tokyo, 2019.
- [31] Vodivnik Award, Conference Award, International Functional Electrical Stimulation Society, and Rehab Week, 2019.
- [32] Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (JSPS) Research Fellow (PD), 2022 2025.